The Opium Debate

AND CHINESE EXCLUSION LAWS IN THE NINETEENTH-CENTURY AMERICAN WEST DIANA L. AHMAD THE OPIUM DEBATE AND CHINESE EXCLUSION LAWS IN THE NINETEENTH-CENTURY AMERICAN WEST

R The Opium Debate 20

AND CHINESE EXCLUSION LAWS in the Nineteenth-Century American West

Diana L. Ahmad

UNIVERSITY OF NEVADA PRESS

RENO & LAS VEGAS

University of Nevada Press, Reno, Nevada 89557 USA Copyright © 2007 by University of Nevada Press All rights reserved Manufactured in the United States of America Design by Omega Clay

```
Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data
Ahmad, Diana L., 1953–
The opium debate and Chinese exclusion laws in the nineteenth-century
American West / Diana L. Ahmad.
p. cm.
Includes bibliographical references and index.
ISBN-13: 978-0-87417-698-8 (hardcover : alk. paper)
1. Chinese—United States. 2. United States—Emigration and immigration.
3. Opium abuse—United States. I. Title.
E184.c5A45 2007
978'.004951—dc22
2006025457
—
The paper used in this book is a 30 percent recycled stock and meets
```

the requirements of American National Standard for Information Sciences—Permanence of Paper for Printed Library Materials, ANSI Z.48-1984. Binding materials were selected for strength and durability. First Printing 16 15 14 13 12 11 10 09 08 07 5 4 3 2 1 In loving memory of my parents, Allie and Beate

Contents

Preface ix

CHAPTER 1

The Poppy Problem Comes to the West

1

CHAPTER 2

Into the West's Caves of Oblivion

17

CHAPTER 3 Threats to Body and Behavior

36

CHAPTER 4

Excluding the Dual Dilemma

51

CHAPTER 5

Smoking-Opium's Continued Presence

77

Notes 91 Bibliography 113 Index 129

Preface

ONE NIGHT IN JANUARY 1881, in an attempt to protect the community from a growing problem, a reporter for the *River Press* of Fort Benton, Montana, investigated three opium dens with the hope of exposing the opium business to the public and the authorities. Guided by a man familiar with the resorts, the reporter arrived at the first den, a "long, low log cabin [that] does double duty as an opium den and wash house." After they knocked, a Chinese attendant cracked open the door but denied entry to the two men. Returning an hour later with the guide taking the lead in gaining admission, the two entered the opium resort but discovered that "nothing was visible but a thin haze of smoke, and only the prevalence of the powerful, sickening odor of the drug gave indication of recent occupancy." The journalist surmised that the opium smokers had either left the establishment or had been hidden by the proprietor. Finding no smokers, the investigator and his guide decided to find a more active opium den in an attempt to pursue their appointed mission.

At the second den, again located in a Chinese laundry, the two men encountered a dark apartment with the "same sickening odor" they found earlier. They entered easily this time, and the proprietor brought them to a small side room, "more resembling a tomb than anything else," and asked if they wished to smoke opium. The two assented, and the "attendant produced pipes, small lamps, and the necessary drug, which he proceeded to prepare." After an hour the *River Press* man and his guide left the opium resort. At the third den, the reporter decided he could not vigorously pursue his investigation, due to the effects of the narcotic he had smoked earlier. The reporter's article about the evening's adventure (*Fort Benton River Press*, January 19, 1881) ended with a stern warning to the community about the rising use of the drug in Fort Benton, explaining to his readers that men, women, and children smoked opium and that the Chinese proprietors were getting rich off the habit.

The *River Press* newsman's experiences, views, and warnings matched those of his fellow reporters in Montana, Nevada, Utah, Wyoming, Texas, Idaho, Oregon, and California. Little differed in the newspaper columns of the states and territories where opium smoking existed. Newspapers often shared reports about opium because the controversy surrounding the narcotic helped fuel the anti-Chinese debate. In the 1870s and 1880s opium smoking among Anglo-Americans grew, and journalists, bureaucrats, and medical practitioners sought the eradication of the substance and cited its use as strengthening the argument favoring Chinese exclusion. The smoking variety of opium, unlike its medicinal relative, found its way into the United States with the Chinese who arrived at the start of the California gold rush.

Like hundreds of thousands of others from around the world, the Chinese came to the West Coast hoping to strike the mother lode of mineral riches. Thousands of Chinese, primarily men, brought with them numerous skills that they put to use in the mines, for the railroads, and in the enterprises of the Chinatowns they built across the American West. Arriving in San Francisco, the Chinese moved throughout California and then into Oregon, Nevada, Utah, Idaho, Montana, Wyoming, and Texas. They established ethnic communities devoted to the needs and desires of the men who built them. In addition to building restaurants, general stores, laundries, and physicians' offices, the Chinese also built opium dens. Only a small minority of the Chinese community was involved in the opium business, but it was a group that caused a stir in the American West. The impact of the drug had a far-reaching effect on the United States, influencing laws, medical studies, and people's attitudes toward the Chinese.

Smoking-opium is distinctly different from the medicinal opium that was often used in the nineteenth-century United States to relieve a patient's pain. Although initially employed as a pain reliever, smoking-opium soon became a recreational drug, first among the Chinese and then among Anglo-Americans. Its use eventually spread throughout much of the United States. The problems associated with smoking-opium, according to elite and middle-class Anglo-Americans, included side effects such as insanity, sexual promiscuity, and nonproductivity.

Physicians, journalists, and bureaucrats, self-appointed monitors of morality in late-nineteenth-century America, expressed deep concern about the use of the drug. This group possessed high expectations for themselves and for the nation. They considered smoking-opium detrimental to everything they held dear. One of the ways to achieve their goal was to eliminate the immigration of Chinese because many in this group believed the Chinese, who imported the narcotic, were responsible for seducing Americans with it.

On February 21,1879, another journalist, this time from the *Reno Evening Gazette*, wrote of opium smokers having "glittering eyes and sallow complexions" and smelling of "the fumes of the 'pipe.'" He editorialized that "the deadly distillation exercises some hideous, baleful spell over the minds of it's [*sic*] votaries" and that the narcotic was "more subtile and ruinous than the intoxication of the wine cup." Easily visualized scenes like this encouraged smoking-opium's opponents to push for the removal of the drug and its purveyors from their communities, their states and territories, and finally, their nation.

The Opium Debate and Chinese Exclusion Laws yields insight into the impact smoking-opium and its culture had on the demands for Chinese exclusion. Rightly, economic and political reasons have long dominated the literature. More recently, historians have added the issue of Chinese prostitution to the exclusionist argument. The opium debate needs to be included in the discussion of why the United States excluded the Chinese. Based on historical evidence that includes police records, court files, newspaper accounts, diaries, journals, and government records, this work seeks to do just that: include the debate over smoking-opium into the reasons for Chinese exclusion. In doing so, it focuses on Anglo-American perceptions of the Chinese and is not designed to present the Chinese side. Few Chinese involved themselves in the business of the opium dens; however, the white middle and elite classes failed to acknowledge that. They saw both the narcotic and the Chinese as threats to their society and wanted them eliminated as quickly as possible.

The Anglo-Americans brought their cultural and social value system with them to the West. As such, a brief explanation of their value structure and the western communities they lived in puts their demands to eliminate opium into context with the other anti-Chinese issues of labor competition and prostitution. Using physicians' sources, the work demonstrates that the medical community, members of the middle and elite classes themselves, studied opium smoking and found it a threat to American values and the economic structure of the nation. The work further investigates the development of legislation to abolish smoking-opium and prevent the Chinese from immigrating to the United States.

Journalists, physicians, and ordinary citizens expressed virulent hostility toward the Chinese in their writings. In quoting that material, I eliminated numerous overtly racist epithets; however, when it was necessary to maintain a quote intact, I prefaced it as racist and disturbing.

Since this book is concerned with the "smoking" variety of opium, not the "medicinal" variety, I use "opium" to mean smoking-opium. When a distinction is required, the terms *smoking-opium* and *medicinal-opium* are used.

Acknowledgments

THIS BOOK could not have been accomplished without the help of numerous people. I would like to take this opportunity to thank the hundreds of librarians and archivists around the United States for their assistance and support in completing this project. A University of Missouri Research Board grant allowed me to complete work on this book. For their assistance, I am most grateful.

I am also indebted to many friends for their continuing support and encouragement through the process of research and writing. In particular, I offer a hearty thanks to Nancy Taube, John Bullion, and Susan Flader from the University of Missouri–Columbia, Larry Gragg, Robin Collier, and Melody Lloyd from the University of Missouri–Rolla, and Beth Waschow, all of whom offered wise suggestions throughout the years. I offer my sincere thanks to Joanne O'Hare, director of the University of Nevada Press, Gerry Anders, copy editor, and the readers of my manuscript. Finally, my last thank you belongs to my family, who supported me on every day of my adventure.

THE OPIUM DEBATE AND CHINESE EXCLUSION LAWS IN THE NINETEENTH-CENTURY AMERICAN WEST

🕅 Chapter One 🄊

THE POPPY PROBLEM COMES TO THE WEST

TO MANY MODERN AMERICANS, opium smoking conjures up visions of dark, secret back-alley rooms in Chinatown filled with men and women lost in drug-induced dreams. Often the visions include a room filled with sweet-smelling opium fumes, long wooden bunks, and the ubiquitous old Chinese man who sells the narcotic and permits only those who know the password to enter the so-called den of iniquity. The image of the opium den has changed little over the one and a half centuries it has existed in the United States.

The Chinese arrived in California during the gold rush. At first accepted by those they met and lived among, the Chinese worked in the mines and mining communities of the region. Soon, however, the Anglo-American community perceived the Chinese as economic and moral threats to the United States and its residents. The Chinese often worked for lower wages than their Anglo-American counterparts, sent a percentage of their earnings home to China, and failed to assimilate into society. When the Chinese were banned from independent prospecting adventures, they became laborers and entrepreneurs in the same communities. Their businessmen concentrated on "service industries," including dry goods stores, restaurants, and laundries. Other Chinese opened brothels and opium dens to service the predominantly male community. It was those operations that some anti-Chinese forces focused on in their efforts to prove that the Chinese were a threat to the country's moral foundation.

With mineral discoveries outside of California, miners and merchants quickly moved to the new locations, hoping to find their bonanzas. The Chinese moved with the rest of the community, taking with them their opium dens and brothels. The regions outside California soon came to have thousands of Chinese and hundreds of "dens of iniquity." This work centers on Nevada, Montana, Wyoming, Utah, Idaho, Oregon, Texas, and California, areas that well illustrate western America's reactions to the Chinese and their vice. Western newspapers, residents, and politicians reflect the consensus of American opinion on smoking-opium; however, because of the constantly changing environment in the western communities, the areas also serve as excellent examples of how western Americans dealt with a demand for local order while taking on a national problem.

These territories and states experienced mineral rushes, railroad building, and population shifts as well as similar experiences with the Chinese and their opium practice. California, the state that contained the largest population of Chinese in the United States and generally served as the starting point for the Chinese in their American adventures, possessed mineral wealth, railroads, harbors, long-established cities and towns, and a large population of Hispanics. As early as the 1850s, Chinese moved into Nevada to work its mines and on its railroads. Because of the discovery of the Comstock Lode, Virginia City contained the largest population of Chinese outside San Francisco, making the community's reaction to the Chinese an important index to the attitudes typical of western Anglo-Americans. Utah and southern Idaho possessed great mineral wealth and railroads; it was also a region heavily influenced by the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. The Mormons may have differed with traditional American religious views, but their response to opium matched the rest of the West in their demands for Chinese exclusion. Physically distant from large centers of Chinese population, yet still rich mineral and railroad centers, Montana and Wyoming contained fewer Chinese but reacted in a similar fashion to areas with large concentrations of East Asians. Oregon, a West Coast area where thousands of Chinese lived and worked, is not as well studied as its southern neighbor. Although not possessing as many Chinese as other territories bordering Mexico, Texas represents the rapidly developing Southwest with its railroads, cattle business, and huge leaps in population and city development. In addition, as in California, the Chinese in Texas competed with a large Hispanic population for economic opportunities.

Despite the difference in the number of Chinese in each state or territory or the span of years that the anti-opium campaign covered, the reactions to the Chinese habit remained the same. The elites in these areas saw the defense of what they defined as Anglo, middle-class culture as crucial to further development, prosperity, morality, and civilization. By coincidence, the Chinese encountered entrenched but apprehensive elites in these states just as opium became more popular with white men and women. The reasons for this popularity were various and individual; its consequences were harmful and collective.

Many Americans believed that smoking-opium threatened the values of the elite and middle classes. Physicians agreed with the prevailing attitude toward opium and the insidious impact the drug could have on Anglo-American men and women. In order to acquire smoking-opium, a habitué needed to visit Chinatown, whereas with medicinal-opium, a person consulted a private physician for a prescription. Doctors controlled the use and content of medicinal-opium; smoking-opium had no such legitimate constraints.

Westerners were aware that simply declaring opium illegal was insufficient to prevent its use. As a result, they sought the exclusion of the Chinese, the primary dealers of the narcotic in the United States. An exclusion law, in theory, not only prevented opium from entering the country, it also precluded an important source of cheap immigrant labor from entering the nation as well. Economic arguments dominated the calls for Chinese exclusion; however, moral arguments targeting opium use and Chinese prostitution constituted another side of the demands. This work focuses on opium, but a brief look at what preceded the smoking-opium debate will place the opium issue into better context.

Between the 1850s and the 1875 passage of the Page Act, the leading moral complaint against the Chinese was their involvement in prostitution. During those years, Chinese secret societies, such as the Hip Yee Tong, imported over six thousand Chinese prostitutes, or 87 percent of the Chinese women then in the United States. Generating approximately two hundred thousand dollars over a twenty-year period, the members of the Hip Yee Tong brought young women from southeastern China to service the sexual needs of the Chinese men in the United States whose families remained at home. Kidnapped, purchased from poor families, or lured to San Francisco by promises of marriage, the young Chinese women fell into three categories: those who would be sold as concubines to wealthy Chinese merchants, those who were purchased for high-class Chinese brothels that serviced only Chinese patrons, and finally, the women bought to work in lower-class brothels or cribs and service a racially mixed clientele.¹

After the passage of the Thirteenth Amendment in 1865, Chinese women brought into the country for purposes of prostitution signed a contract for their services in an effort to prevent Anglo-Americans from accusing the Chinese of promoting slavery. The young women generally lived their lives segregated from the rest of American society and had little independence, although occasionally they gained some control over their lives by killing themselves, seeking help from the Chinese diplomats in San Francisco, escaping from their owners, and stealing from their clients. In some cases the women escaped to a "rescue mission" run by Christian missionaries near Chinatown. For those women unable or unwilling to leave prostitution, the money earned for their jobs was low, only twenty-five to fifty cents per customer.²

Around the American West, opinions of Chinese prostitutes differed little from region to region or time to time. Generally, Anglo-Americans considered Chinese prostitutes "strangers to virtue," "utterly shameless," and in harsh, racist language, "rotten, venal carcasses," and a greater threat to American society than Mormons.³ Further, Anglo-American society blamed Chinese prostitutes for spreading syphilis and making young men spend "all their money" in carnal pursuits. Despite the negative views of the women, some Anglo-Americans said that the prostitutes "deserve our pity" because of the dire circumstances that defined their lives. Demands to end or at least regulate Chinese prostitution began at the community and state levels but were not always successful. Then, on March 3, 1875, under the sponsorship of California congressman Horace F. Page, the federal government approved "An Act Supplementary to the Acts in Relation to Immigration." Also known as the Page Act, the law called for a ban on the importation of "coolie labor" and women for the purposes of prostitution.⁴ According to George Peffer, author of If They Don't Bring Their Women Here: Chinese Female Immigration before Exclusion, historians have long ignored the Page Act and its impact on the lives of the Chinese in the United States. Peffer found that the number of Chinese prostitutes declined by 68 percent in the six years between the passage of the Page Act and the 1882 Chinese Exclusion Act when compared with the six years prior to the statute. He found that the number of nonprostitute Chinese women fell as well. The reason for the decline in the number of Chinese women, prostitute and nonprostitute alike, was that American consuls in China and immigration officials at United States port cities made immigrating to the United States difficult, if not impossible, because of the stricter analysis the women now underwent due to the 1875 statute.⁵

The significance of Chinese prostitution in the western United States cannot be denied. It influenced the immigration of Chinese women and the low number of Chinese families, especially after the Page Act's passage. The continuation of Chinese bachelor communities resulted from the lack of women to marry. Antimiscegenation laws in western states contributed to the loneliness of the Chinese male, especially the laboring class. However, brothels were not the only place these single men sought solace. Opium dens provided an escape from everyday tensions and, like prostitution, became an important reason for Chinese exclusion demands.

Nearly every Chinatown possessed at least one opium resort. Large cities like San Francisco, growing communities like El Paso, Texas, and small towns like Pioche, Nevada, contained opium habitués. By the early 1870s opium had spread to the Anglo-American demimonde, and within a few years to the elite and middle classes in the West who considered the drug a threat to the moral character of the nation. Because the opium habit was not confined to already-established cities, its use must also be considered within the context of community building.

The development of the opium dens in the West coincided with the American acceptance of British nineteenth-century cultural ideology, named for Great Britain's Queen Victoria. In the United States, American Victorians dominated the economic, social, and political institutions. Ever concerned with economic growth, the American middle class planned ahead, believed in American cultural superiority, and were given to self-reproach. Generally Protestant northern Whigs or Republicans, Victorians were not the majority of Americans, yet they came to control the media that allowed them to spread their views of work, family, and society. In particular, they stressed social responsibility and personal morality.⁶

Even though many people in the West were not members of the middle class, they aspired to become members of it. The Victorians acted as a reference group that served as an anchor for the attitudes of those striving to join the middle and elite classes. The lower classes set goals and standards for themselves that reflected those of the middle class, and defined their success or failure based on the beliefs of the same group.⁷ In the American West, members of this influential group included doctors, journalists, and bureaucrats. They helped form American views of the Chinese and decided whether these Asian laborers, merchants, and women were acceptable immigrants for the nation. They also decided whether opium was an acceptable habit.

With confidence in the future of the United States, William B. Daniels, in his first Governor's Message to the Idaho territorial legislature in December 1863, emphatically announced that the child already had been born who would "see his country more united and powerful than ever before, leading all the nations in the pathway of political civilization, and imparting to all the millions beneath her sway a degree of prosperity and happiness enjoyed by no other people beneath the sun."⁸ Similarly, on April 6, 1876, the *San Francisco Chronicle* asserted that "the aim of our civilization shall be to make better, higher, nobler specimens of the human race." Americans believed that God had pledged himself to the prosperity of the United States and that idlers stood in the way of progress. Herbert Spencer's ideas of social Darwinism strengthened America's attitudes about the role of the United States in the world.⁹ In sum, Americans must not waste time and energy on frivolous actions, because that would direct strength away from the advancement of the country. Visiting opium dens was an example of a misdirected recreational activity.

The clergy, doctors, and moral reformers offered advice on sexual behavior to the elite and middle classes. They advocated male continence and female purity, believing that sex existed for the purpose of procreation, not recreation. They demanded that women be pure, pious, domestic, and submissive and identified women with everything that was "beautiful and holy," according to the historian Barbara Welter.¹⁰ Literature of the late nineteenth century taught women how to perfect their behavior and to turn their homes into havens for their husbands. By contrast, physicians and others considered men foolish, wanton, dissatisfied, malicious, and covetous, according to Ebenezer Sibly's 1810 *A Key to Physic, and the Occult Sciences*. Sibly's ideas carried over into later American beliefs about men, including the notion that self-control built a strong Christian personality. Controlling sexual urges earned men self-respect and indicated their strength, not weakness.¹¹

Americans did not always adhere to the desired ideals, but many of them attempted to incorporate at least some of them into their lives. The task of the middle class, or those who aspired to be middle class, entailed eliminating vice and establishing family communities.¹² With these ideas forming the ideological background of the elite and middle classes, Americans formed opinions of the Chinese based on their own perception of the world. Americans looked at many aspects of Chinese life and judged Chinese customs not on their own merits, but instead on how the Chinese way of doing things fit into American society. Aspects of the Chinese culture, such as opium and prostitution, did not find an easy resting place in nineteenth-century American society. When the world heard of the mineral strikes in California, thousands hurried to a region already developed by Anglo-Europeans for more than a century. But in the post–Civil War era in regions outside of California, the gold and silver miners and railroad builders encountered mile upon mile of lands devoid of Anglo-American or Anglo-European communities. Instead those who moved to Nevada, Montana, Wyoming, Utah, Texas, Idaho, and Oregon could set the tone for the social and moral, as well as the economic and political, world in which they wished to live. Many of them brought their anti-Chinese preconceptions with them. Those who had participated in the California gold rush brought the ideas and prejudices learned on the West Coast with them.

The West had been explored by Anglo-Americans since the days of Lewis and Clark. Texas and Oregon were states and Utah was a territory long before other western areas discovered their mineral riches or railroading importance. California became a state largely because of its valuable minerals and the resulting population growth. After the initial gold rush, miners scattered throughout the West in search of the mother lode or to find their fortune in the cattle that fed not only the region's towns and mining camps but, increasingly, the cities back east. Nevada, Montana, and Idaho developed because of their mineral wealth. Wyoming was important for its coal deposits and the railroad lines that connected the two sides of the United States together.

The communities formed in these western states and territories grew fast. Economically, the movement out of California began with the 1859 discovery of rich silver and gold deposits in the Mount Davidson area of the Sierra Nevada. The major vein of the Comstock Lode was found in 1873, bringing vibrant boom times to the vicinity. As miners moved to new discoveries, towns quickly developed. Butte, Montana, Orofino, Idaho, and even post–Civil War Salt Lake City, Utah, thrived because of the new wealth. Communities also came into existence because of the railroads, including the Northern Pacific, Southern Pacific, Union Pacific, and Central Pacific lines. These railroads served as transporters of goods and people and as large-scale employers. Towns like Helena, Montana, Cheyenne, Wyoming, and El Paso, Texas, became important supply centers for their surrounding communities because of these rail lines.¹³

As minerals were discovered and towns were founded, people of varying backgrounds found their way to the West. Some, like Montana territorial governor James M. Ashley, believed "in the adaptibility [*sic*] and non-

adaptibility [*sic*] of climate to races, and that in our own country, as well as among the civilized nations of Europe, there are those better adapted to the climate, productions, and wants of Montana, than others."¹⁴ Ashley gave the impression that Chinese immigrants were inappropriate prospective settlers for the territory because they came from the subtropical regions of southeastern China and might experience difficulties adjusting to Montana's cold climate. Other settlers, such as members of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, moved west to isolate themselves as much as possible but soon took advantage of the growing economy brought on by gold, silver, and the trains. California's diverse population reflected the West more realistically than Montana's or Utah's desires of homogeneity. In 1855 *The Annals of San Francisco* found that "All races were represented," and by 1880 the traveler Benjamin F. Taylor wrote, "to see nations, come to San Francisco!"¹⁵

The towns that developed between the 1840s and the 1890s grew in proportion to the amount of wealth brought into the community. Shortly after the 1859 gold strike in Nevada, Virginia City got its own post office; fourteen years later, the city possessed over one hundred saloons, fifty dry goods stores, four banks, twenty laundries, six churches, several schools, five newspapers, and a railroad with thirty-two arrivals and departures each day. Its markets were supplied with oysters, fish, game, steaks, fresh fruit and vegetables, and fresh bakery products. By 1867 Helena, Montana, had four banks, hundreds of saloons, three schools, and three regular religious congregations and boasted an assessed property value of over two million dollars and a population of approximately five thousand.¹⁶ Other communities around the West experienced growth like Virginia City and Helena as well.

Town development often included vice enterprises such as gambling, saloons, brothels, and opium dens. Vice was so prevalent in Virginia City that even experienced travelers like J. Ross Browne, a whaler, adventurer to the Middle East and Africa, and future U.S. minister to China, described his entrance into Virginia City as if he "had entered the Devil's Gate" and wondered "what had I done to bring me to this? In vain I entered into a retrospection of the various iniquities of my life; but I could hit upon nothing that seemed bad enough to warrant such a fate." Apparently the chaos on the Comstock Lode rivaled his travels to Zanzibar and the mutiny he experienced off the coast of Africa. Alfred Doten, longtime friend and fellow reporter of Dan De Quille on the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*,

frequently described the entertainment available in the community in his diary. He noted that there were "lots of gambling saloons open to the public—crowded—Monte, faro, chuckerluck, rouge et noir &C." If his diary entries are to be believed, he and De Quille knew the amusements well.

Virginia City's centers for business and pleasure were located on C and D streets. Mary McNair Mathews, a resident of Virginia City for nearly a decade while searching for the murderer of her brother, claimed that it "always seemed to me that every fourth door was a saloon of either one or the other kind" and "D Street was the condemned part of the city, being a street that no decent person lived on."¹⁷

Simultaneous to Virginia City's growth as a mining town, Fort Worth, Texas, became known for the cattle business and, like its Nevada cousin, developed a reputation for vice. On July 4 and 7, 1883, the *Fort Worth Gazette* reported fights in the Third Ward, "Hell's Half Acre," that occurred almost hourly and were a "disgrace to any city." Prostitution was so rampant that men looking for a prostitute accosted innocent women on the streets and entered private homes in search of a bordello. There were demands to stop the violence and vice; however, the local governments did little to end the problem. Even religious Mormon areas in Utah, such as Box Elder County, contained neighborhoods where the residents could visit one of nineteen saloons, two dance halls, or a "rat pit" that featured bull, dog, or cock fighting.¹⁸

Many western towns contained a segregated Chinese community known as Chinatown. The Chinese formed their first significant community in San Francisco, where they established their own lodgings, restaurants, businesses, shops, and vice enterprises. Descriptions of San Francisco's ethnic enclave commented on the opium odors, dens, and den proprietors almost as often as they referred to the community's shops, restaurants, and housing. On October 18, 1867, the *New York Times* compared San Francisco's Chinatown to New York City's "fever-nests' and centres of crime and poverty" because of the number of "abandoned women, gamblers, opiumsellers and liquor-dealers" that lived in the community. In reality, the majority of the Chinese in California were legitimately employed in a variety of professions, including mining in the early years, farming, fishing, domestic service, and entrepreneurial enterprises.

As the Chinese followed the mineral strikes and employment opportunities, new Chinatowns developed throughout the West. As in San Francisco, these communities within a community contained laundries, businesses, joss houses (places of worship), brothels, opium dens, gambling dens, residences, and cafes (or, as Montanans called them, "noodle parlors"). Here the Chinese played and listened to music, sang, held celebrations, visited Chinese doctors for herbal cures, and read newspapers in Chinese or Chinese and English. Chinatowns acted as a refuge for the Chinese from the prejudice of the Anglo-American community. In these small sections, no matter where they existed, racial prejudice did not dominate the lives of the Chinese as it did when they left the confines of the area. Sometimes, as in Butte, the Chinese neighborhood faced a "Chinatown Alley" that allowed the Asian residents to avoid using the town's regular streets, preventing attacks against them by local anti-Chinese groups. Generally, whites ignored Chinatown and visited it only during Chinese festivals, such as New Year's, or for its restaurants and vice industries.¹⁹

Opinions of the Chinese and their communities were remarkably similar throughout the region. Negative opinions formed early and lasted throughout the preexclusion days. Numerous magazine and newspaper articles described the Chinese in decidedly inflammatory language that would be considered slanderous, insensitive, and hurtful today. To understand the egregious racism of the era, it is necessary to retain some of the original language of the authors. As early as 1854, the national Graham's American Monthly Magazine, a publication that the contained work by Henry Wadsworth Longfellow, Edgar Allan Poe, and Richard Henry Dana, found the Chinese an "isolated, semi-barbarous, and sickly people" who ought to be prohibited from entering the United States. The Oriental, a bilingual Chinese-English newspaper "Devoted to Information Relating to the Chinese People, the Eastern World, and the Promotion of Christianity" and published in San Francisco by the Reverend William Speer, a former missionary in China, printed cautionary remarks about allowing too many Chinese into the United States. Some Americans also complained that the Chinese failed to bring their families with them, thereby encouraging Chinese participation in gambling, prostitution, and opium smoking.²⁰

In addition to writings by Westerners who lived in China as merchants, smugglers, opium traders, and missionaries and their wives, opinions of the Chinese were formed in American popular literature as well. One of the most significant contributors to the opium-smoking image of the Chinese was Bret Harte, the nineteenth-century American writer of western literature. In nearly all of his short-story fiction about the Chinese, Harte linked them with opium. In April 1863 the San Francisco newspaper the *Golden Era* published Harte's story "John Chinaman," in which he noted that the Chinese rarely laughed because of the influence of opium, "through which they are continually straying." In "The Latest Chinese Outrage," a poem published in the same issue of the *Golden Era*, Harte described a white man held captive by the Chinese and forced to smoke the drug. Other writings by Harte included comments about opium smells "mingling with spice."²¹

Chinese customs often fascinated those who observed them. Watching the Chinese use chopsticks, Frank Stevens, a traveler between Nebraska and Oregon, commented that "it was very interesting to see them make the sticks fly" while they ate their rice from tin cups. Newspapers often described the burial of Chinese residents in great detail, especially noting that the Chinese left food for the spirits and burned up all the man's possessions with his body.²² The *Laramie Daily Independent* (Wyoming), May 4, 1874, found it unusual that the Chinese sent their dead back to China for burial. Often, the journalists offered neither explanations nor editorial comments regarding the practices of the Chinese.

Newspapers also ran positive articles about the Chinese, describing them as industrious, frugal, and economical.²³ Some information about the Chinese came from reports about China itself. The *Laramie Daily Independent*, April 7 and July 7, 1874, ran several articles explaining that Chinese women did not wear petticoats, that Chinese junks did not have keels, and that the Chinese believed the "seat of intellect is in the stomach." In 1877 a Dr. Martin, president of the Imperial College for Western Science at Peking, commented that Chinese education was "ancient" and that the Chinese believed there was nothing new to learn. He went on to say that the Chinese could not become part of any society except their own because of this lack of modern information. Dr. Martin probably based his information on the examination system that scholars in China used for eight hundred years. The exams dealt only with the texts attributed to Confucius and to a number of his early followers, not to contemporary matters or recent technological and scientific discoveries.²⁴

Learning about China or considering the Chinese a curiosity did not endear the Chinese to the Anglo residents of the West. Early on, the Anglo-American locals believed the Chinese to be an economic, political, and moral threat. Occasionally an anti-Chinese movement began in a western state or territory even before the Chinese arrived there. On February 18, 1860, the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise* published its first article advocating the passage of laws to prevent the Chinese from moving to the Nevada community, as the city would be "cursed by their presence" and if no laws were passed against them, "we will soon have them swarming as the locusts of Egypt upon us." The *Portland Oregonian*, March 24, 1864, reported that the Chinese movement into the United States "can result in no good to this country," while the *Idaho World* (Idaho City) ran three articles in 1864 and 1865 warning its readers that it would be better if no Chinese lived in the United States at all.²⁵ Two years before the first Chinese moved into Wyoming, the *Green River City Frontier Index*, August 11, 1868, referred to itself as "anti-Black, anti-Indian, and anti-Chinese."

At the state or territorial level, elected representatives spoke out against large-scale Chinese immigration to the United States. In 1869 Wyoming territorial governor John A. Campbell explained that only immigrants from the "old world" would be acceptable because "we should have upon our soil, as nearly as possible, a homogeneous people, if we expect to make sure progress in our moral and material prosperity." In 1870 Mr. Fitch, a representative in Nevada's legislature, expressed similar sentiments when he explained that he did not believe in "introducing extensively into this country a race who have a distinct civilization, religion, habits and languages of their own; a race who are alike incapable and unworthy of assimilation with ours; a race with whom polygamy is a practice and female chastity is not a virtue." In 1871 Montana Territory governor James M. Ashley's annual message called for immigrants from "the civilized and Christian nations of Europe" rather than from China.²⁶

Journalists often complained that the Chinese failed to assimilate into American society and came to the United States for profit alone. They concluded that "the one kind of immigration leads to power and a sure defense, and the other to national degradation and recklessness?"²⁷ Exactly which group provided the power and which group led to degradation and recklessness was obvious to every reader. Frequently newspapers reprinted articles from other western publications about the Chinese, which reveals an interconnectedness of issues the communities found important.

Common reasons for anti-Chinese feelings in the West included dress and appearance, the Chinese contract labor system, and job competition. In 1879 the Nevada senate called the Chinese "an unmitigated evil" who had no respect for the American government, were incapable of assimilation, took over jobs, drained money from the region, and filled American jails and prisons.²⁸ In the same tone, the *Winnemucca (Nevada) Daily Sil*- *ver State*, March 14, 1879, advised the Chinese to move to the East, where they would find friends such as William Lloyd Garrison and Henry Ward Beecher, both nationally known pre–Civil War abolitionists. The newspaper also recommended that the Chinese "Go, git; and do not made [*sic*] haste slowly!"

Some residents and travelers in the West considered the Chinese unclean and unsanitary. Chinese laundries caused a great deal of anxiety among Anglo-Americans. Mary McNair Mathews, herself in competition with the Chinese laundries, believed that the Chinese laundry, as well as Chinese bakery workers, threatened the health of Virginia City because the launderers sprinkled water from their mouths on wrinkled clothes before ironing them and bakers spat milk on the pastry to baste the bakerv's goods. She feared the diseases that the Chinese might be spitting on clothes and pastries.²⁹ The Portland Oregonian, February 17, 1865, claimed that Chinese wash-houses were "liable to breed contagious diseases, of every character"; fifteen years later the Idaho Tri-Weekly Statesman (Boise), July 1, 1880, said patrons of Chinese laundries could expect "chills and fever, yellow fever, cholera and every other disease that stench and filth can bring." Eventually, in 1919-long after the number of Chinese in town had dwindled to only a few-Missoula, Montana, passed an ordinance prohibiting laundry workers from spraying clothing with water "emitted from the mouth of said owner or employe."30

Americans attempted to convert the Chinese to Mormonism and various sects of Protestantism, but despite the efforts of the missionaries, the Chinese continued to worship in the joss houses of Chinatown. Even Mary McNair Mathews applauded the care the Chinese gave their joss house, noting that "their 'Josh [*sic*] House' is the only place they seem to take any pride in."³¹ As Christianity was important to middle- and elite-class values, the lack of Chinese conversions distressed many Americans.

Another common complaint against the Chinese in the West was that they sent all their money back to China and spent little or nothing in the United States. The *Cheyenne (Wyoming) Daily Leader*, October 8, 1867, claimed that 5 percent of all American gold went to China, Japan, and the Indies, and that once it left the country, it was "absorbed and never returns again to the civilized world." In the 1870s Dan De Quille, a writer for the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, noted that the Chinese acquired as many pure silver trade dollars as possible for shipment back to China because the Comstock Lode's coins contained more silver than the traditionally used trade currency of Mexican silver dollars. De Quille claimed that the trade dollars were sent to India to buy opium, and "thus the silver of the big bonanza fills the opium-pipe of the Chinese mandarin. The amount of American silver sent to India to pay for opium is very great."³²

Despite the belief that they sent their money home, the Chinese in fact used local Anglo-American businesses to supply their needs. In the 1870s the Clarksville, Oregon, General Store recorded Chinese purchases that included salt, sugar, shoes, wine, tobacco, matches, flour, brandy, candles, and bleach. The store also recorded items the Chinese frequently purchased directly from Chinese merchants, including rice, ginger, and tea.³³ Chinese purchases remained consistent over time and place.

Job competition between Anglo and Chinese workers was a major reason for displeasure with the growing Chinese communities in the American West. Discussed profusely in twentieth-century literature, this issue need be mentioned only briefly here. In the 1870s Denis Kearney, in California, led the most vociferous anti-Chinese labor group, the Workingmen's Party, accusing the Chinese of taking jobs away from white laborers and calling for violent action against them.³⁴ The *San Antonio Express*, May 10, 1882, commented that readers must look beyond the Chinese as good workers and should notice the "evils connected" with their presence in the country.

The Chinese often worked in roles traditionally reserved for women, especially in areas where the male population considerably outnumbered the female. In 1878 a traveler wrote that the Chinese "can wash, iron, crimp and flute fit for an angel. He is handier than Bridget. He is master of suds, an artist in starch, and a marvel to sprinkle." Complaints that the Chinese took over white women's jobs continued for many years. In May 1882 Senator James Fair (D-NV) claimed that Chinese labor prevented white women from making an "honest living" because the Chinese took all the available jobs. Their work in jobs normally reserved for women, the tunics they wore, their slim body structure, and their custom of wearing their hair in a queue contributed to the impression that Chinese men were feminine.³⁵ Complicating the gender issue still further, Chinese men assumed women's roles in traditional theater performances around the West. These differences between Chinese and Anglo-American men's lifestyles added to the complaints about the Chinese not assimilating into American society.

Politically, Americans considered the Chinese unworthy of American citizenship. In 1869 Charles Francis Adams Jr., a historian and member of

the Adams political family, claimed that the Chinese were unfit for voting because they were not Christians. Nevada senator William Stewart added that Chinese voters could not be trusted to vote for the best candidate but instead would vote for the candidate that their bosses-that is, the Chinese employers who often held their labor contracts-preferred.³⁶ Giving the rights of citizenship to African American former slaves was more acceptable than giving those rights to the Chinese. The Elko (Nevada) Independent, November 10, 1869, claimed that the Chinese had not earned the "national privileges" of American citizenship as the former slaves had. Stewart reinforced this idea in the 1880s, claiming that African Americans were better suited to full citizenship because they were Christians. In 1881 *Century* magazine printed a poem, "De Yaller Chinee," that stated, "Dis country was made for de whites an' de blacks, / For dey hoes all de corn an' dey pays all de tax."37 Any notion that Anglo-Americans and African Americans were equal was new to the American scene, but apparently Christianity was a greater bond than race when it came to dealing with the Chinese.

Because few families accompanied the Chinese laborers to the United States, the men sometimes spent their leisure time in gambling houses, brothels, or opium dens. As Americans also gambled and visited bordellos, those forms of recreation bothered them less than the Chinese opium den. The link between the drug and the Chinese strengthened as opium expert Dr. Harry Hubbell Kane and numerous western newspapers regularly associated the Chinese with opium imports into the United States. Kane wrote that smoking-opium was "wholly unknown" in the country before the arrival of the Chinese and that the habit threatened to spread faster and with less excuse than medicinal-opium.38 The Tybo Weekly Sun (Nevada), May 3, 1879, claimed that the opium "peril increased ten fold by the introduction of the Chinese" into the United States. The Fort Benton River Press (Montana), January 19, 1881, sarcastically described the city's opium dens as "one of the beauties of Chinese society," adding that the dens caused "great harm" to the younger generation of the community. The Reno Evening Gazette, February 21, 1879, harshly commented that the Chinese were "directly responsible for this blighting vice. They imported and introduced the curse, and at their door must it be laid with a thousand other moral sins." As far as westerners were concerned, the blame for the opium habit fell, without a doubt, on the Chinese.

Anglo-Americans found the Chinese to be "an undesirable class of immigrants" and believed that unless something were done to alleviate the situation, the Americans were "geese to be plucked and China is the receptacle of the feathers." Westerners worried about Chinese labor competition, threats to the moral system of the United States, and the opiumsmoking habit. Opponents of opium claimed that not only were the Chinese taking jobs away from Anglo-Americans, they were also addicting thousands of men, women, and children to the narcotic. The practice had to be stopped. As a region strongly influenced by the opium habit, the West would seek protection from the ravages of smoking-opium. Actions against the drug and its dealers in the West would serve as a model to the rest of the United States. In order to eliminate what Dan De Quille, the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise* writer, called the "caves of oblivion,"³⁹ some in the West demanded the exclusion of Chinese immigrants.

R Chapter Two Ø

INTO THE WEST'S CAVES OF OBLIVION

IN THE WEST, "dreamy sensualists" with "their souls wrapped in forgetfulness" gathered in "secret dens" to partake of the "noxious drug" sold to them by "soulless human reptiles."¹ Such colorful, yet harsh, metaphors for opium smokers, dens, and dealers frequently described the opium-smoking practice in the nineteenth-century American West. The journalists' choice of words undoubtedly reflected their opinion of the habit and the habitués. Within two decades the opium practice spread throughout the West and to much of the United States. The opium den and its patrons evoked a lascivious picture to many Americans.

In the stereotype, the Chinese "hit the [opium] pipe" whenever there was an occasion to do so, such as the lunar New Year celebrations. But what exactly was opium? The origins of opium or Papaver somniferum are uncertain; however, it seems likely that the Sumerians used it five to six thousand years ago. Classical Greek and Roman texts, including the eighth century BCE Theogony by Hesiod and the Iliad and the Odyssey by Homer, recorded opium's medicinal or ritualistic uses. Hippocrates, Pliny the Elder, Galen, and others briefly mentioned opium in their works, but Dioscorides compiled, in the first century CE, De Materia Medica, which served as a source for herbalists worldwide for over fifteen centuries and is considered the first scholarly source on opium poppies. In it, he explained that *Papaver* somniferum could be used as, for example, a pain reliever, sleep inducer, and cough suppressant. The herbalist also noted that opium made men lethargic and could be lethal. Dioscorides made no mention of the plant's recreational value, although the Sumerian language contained ideograms suggesting that such use probably existed.²

Approximately six centuries later and using Dioscorides as a source, Paul of Aegineta, author of *The Seven Books of Paulus Aegineta*, substantiated Dioscorides' work by finding that the drug acted as a pain reliever for such ailments as headaches, earaches, inflammations of the eyes, and gout, as well as relieved diarrhea. Like the Greek herbalist, Paul of Aegineta also noted that when people took opium in larger quantities, it "proves injurious, inducing lethargy and death." During the eighth century, Arab seafarers brought the drug to South Asia, where Sanskrit medical texts indicated its use. Opium spread farther east by the ninth and tenth centuries, and the Tang dynasty (618–907 cE) of China noted its use in their medical literature. By 973 cE, the Chinese emperor had put the poppy in the herbarium as a cure for dysentery.³ As in ancient times, Asian medical literature made no mention of the recreational use of opium.

The poppy also spread west from the Middle East to North America. In the late eighteenth century American farmers grew opium poppies for medicinal use; the narcotic was considered the best remedy available for the same ailments for which the ancients found it efficacious. In 1813 Dr. James Thacher wrote in The American New Dispensatory that attempts to cultivate opium poppies in the United States were "abundantly successful" and that southern rice planters should switch to raising the poppy due to its medical value and because it grew well in the same type of environment as rice. The 1875 Zell's Popular Encyclopedia and the 1879 Chambers's Encyclopaedia, both available to the American public, warned that narcotics produced "pernicious effects" if not taken properly. Medicinal-opium came in a number of forms but was most commonly consumed in the form of laudanum, a mixture of opium and alcohol. "Opium eaters," people addicted to medicinal-opium, also frequently used morphine, a derivative of opium isolated in 1804. Until 1906 and the passage of the Pure Food and Drug Act, many patent medicines contained high levels of opium.⁴

Doctors often unintentionally addicted their patients to opiates. Not possessing enough information about the body to cure many of its ills, they used opium as a wonder drug because it prevented the patient from experiencing pain. To physicians, that alone encouraged them to prescribe the medication. Aspirin, discovered serendipitously to have analgesic qualities, was not widely available until 1899. Because aspirin helped alleviate pain, it probably prevented new addictions to opium and opium's newly available derivative, heroin, which was three times more powerful than morphine.

In addition to the desire to stop pain, elite and middle-class women used medicinal-opium to escape boredom, to alleviate menstrual discomfort, and to help with nervous disorders. According to S. Weir Mitchell in his 1888 *Doctor and Patient*, women lacked the power to endure pain and stress and, therefore, needed medicinal-opium to help them in their new roles as the wives of society's leaders.⁵ Also, medicinal-opium could be used without fear of embarrassing husbands or others because it quieted the user, whereas alcohol might release a drinker's inhibitions, causing distress and discomfiture to family members.

This work, however, is concerned with the smoking variety of opium, not the medicinal type that many Americans occasionally used. Both types of opium came from the same poppy plant, but the processing of the crude opium differed to achieve the two products. The smoking-opium used by the Chinese came primarily from the Ganges River region in northern India. Produced under the direction of the British East India Company in the districts of Patna, Malwa, and Benares, its seeds were sown in November for a February or March harvest. The seeds needed rich, well-cultivated soil and a climate that was temperate with low humidity. The plant required little rainfall in the early stages of growth, grew to 90 to 150 centimeters in height, and flowered for only two to four days. Two weeks after the petals dropped off, the workers began to harvest the opium sap. Slit in the morning, the poppy pods would ooze a milky juice that the farmers gently scraped off later in the day. Each pod produced an average of 80 milligrams of poppy sap, resulting in 8 to 15 kilograms of opium sap per hectare. The producers of the crop cleaned the sap by boiling it and pushing it through cheesecloth to remove debris. Then it was allowed to dry for three to four weeks before kneading it into balls or cakes at an Indian factory in preparation for market. The British East India Company carried the fist-sized opium balls to their markets in Canton, China, in chests weighing approximately one picul, or 133.3 pounds.⁶

The British were not the first to bring this type of opium to China. In the 1720s, Chinese soldiers returning home from duty on Taiwan brought the opium habit with them. Shortly after their return, in 1729, Emperor Yongzheng banned the drug as part of his campaign to regulate public morals. In 1813 another edict banned opium entirely; yet the Chinese continued to smoke it. Some Chinese smoked opium to check diarrhea, to alleviate the stress associated with the examination system and career frustrations, or as an aphrodisiac. Soldiers and eunuchs smoked opium to end boredom. Most major occupational groups in China had some members addicted to the narcotic.⁷

In 1773 the English Crown gave the East India Company a monopoly on the opium trade between India and China, as they had done for the company's tea trade with the North American colonies. The company supervised the growth and manufacture of opium in India and its sale in China despite Chinese edicts against the narcotic. The British sold the drug in China because the Chinese did not need anything produced in England, whereas the British wished to purchase Chinese tea, silks, and porcelain without developing a trade deficit. Opium sales offered the British the opportunity to balance their China trade while simultaneously creating a continuing demand for their product.

In the late eighteenth century British opium sales in China continued to increase despite the bans on the habit and the drug. Chinese *co-hongs*, or chartered merchants, in Canton handled the opium trade with the British. The *co-hong* merchants posted bonds with the Chinese government, promising not to bring opium into China; however, the British bribed them to smuggle opium into the country.⁸

The process of bringing the drug ashore was fairly easy. The Chinese buyers placed their order for opium with a British trader in Canton and paid him in cash. When the opium-bearing vessels arrived, they anchored on the leeward side of Lintin Island in Canton Bay. The opium was offloaded into scarlet-painted buyers' boats called "fast crabs" or "scrambling dragons" that used sixty oarsmen and were armed against pirates. The Chinese agents weighed out the drug that came from the chests packed in India. Each opium ship carried approximately one hundred chests, or over thirteen thousand pounds of opium. One chest of the narcotic supplied eight thousand addicts for one month. Because of the bribes the British paid the *co-hong* merchants, Chinese government war junks opened fire on the British traders only after the Chinese merchants had secured the drug. By 1830 the opium trade at Canton was the most valuable trade in a single commodity in the world. One-third of British revenues came from the illicit trade and acted as the chief support of the British Indian government. Ultimately, the extensive opium business helped lead to the development of capitalism in Europe and Asia.9

American traders also sold opium in China. They became involved in the illegal trade for the same reasons as the British. As in the British situation, the Chinese did not need American goods, but the United States did not possess enough money to purchase Chinese products without some reciprocity on the part of the Chinese. Opium sales reduced the American need for specie in trade negotiations between the two nations. In 1811 the Americans started trading opium in China despite the setbacks suffered as a result of the American Embargo and Non-Intercourse Acts of 1807 and 1809, respectively, as well as the War of 1812. By 1818 the United States supplied China with 20 to 30 percent of its opium and the British considered the Americans a threat to its monopoly. Americans purchased their trading opium in Turkey because the British restricted access to the Indian product. Occasionally American traders handled Indian opium, but only on consignment for British firms.

Russell and Company, the largest American firm in the China trade, ranked third among the opium dealers. Tea dominated their business, with opium second. The American traders, such as Russell and Company's Henry Wolcott, served as the official representatives of the United States until the arrival of the first American consul in 1854. Of the American traders, only Olyphant and Company refused to sell opium, citing moral reasons. With that single exception, the traders continued to trade opium with the Chinese, believing that the Chinese were corrupt because they accepted bribes for the opium imports and were not Christians. Economics, not the alleged immorality of the business, ruled American opium traders.¹⁰ The American drug traffickers in China, however, operated before the arrival of the smoking-opium culture in the United States. Perhaps because the drug they sold did not affect their homeland, they felt free from concern over the fate of China and its opium smokers.

By 1838 Emperor Daoguang had decided that the opium trade must end. He ordered Lin Zexu, a well-known opium opponent, to abolish the traffic. Emphasizing the health problems related to the drug's use, Commissioner Lin, as he was known by the English, demanded that all opium and smoking paraphernalia be surrendered to the Chinese government. By summer 1839 Lin had seized about fifty thousand pounds of opium from Chinese locals. Then he ordered the British opium dealers to turn over their stocks of the drug. The British refused his demand until Lin took more than three hundred foreigners hostage, including the senior British official, Superintendent Charles Elliott, for nearly six weeks. The British finally agreed to turn over twenty thousand chests of opium to Commissioner Lin, who destroyed the nearly three million pounds of confiscated opium. The British responded by authorizing the dispatch of a fleet of sixteen British warships and the mobilization of troops in India. Negotiations between the British and the Chinese began in 1840 and resulted, after some armed conflict (the so-called First Opium War) and much discussion, in the 1842 Treaty of Nanking.11

As the first in a series of unequal treaties agreed to between Western and Eastern powers, the Treaty of Nanking required the Chinese to pay six million dollars for the destroyed opium, as well as an indemnity of twelve million dollars to the British. To help the Chinese pay the war debts, the Europeans established a special Chinese customs service that collected funds to pay China's new obligations. That clause denied the Chinese the right to control their own trade. In addition to customs collection, the British gained access to five Chinese ports, obtained extraterritoriality for its citizens, and acquired the island of Hong Kong "in perpetuity." Ironically, the treaty possessed no clause regarding opium. The only contribution by the United States to the conflict was to send the navy's heavy frigate *Constellation* to Whampoa for nine weeks, but it did not engage in combat. While the British fought the Chinese in the war, American opium traders, such as Augustine Heard and Company, took over the opium business for the British.¹²

Only after the Second Opium War, 1856–1858, did the British and Chinese formally agree to relax import regulations on opium. The 1858 Treaty of Tientsin established a thirty-tael-per-picul import duty on opium and provided that the drug could be sold only at treaty ports and that only Chinese could carry it into China's interior. As a result, legal imports of opium increased from sixteen thousand chests in 1830 to seventy thousand chests in the immediate post–Second Opium War period.¹³

At the same time that opium's use expanded in China, the narcotic found its way to the United States with the Chinese gold rush adventurers. According to Dr. Harry Hubbell Kane, opium smoking was "essentially a vice"; it was more specifically "an Asiatic vice," argued William Rosser Cobbe, a former medicinal-opium addict.¹⁴ The *Reno Evening Gazette,* February 21, 1879, called the opium habit "a foul blot on society—a hideous, loathsome moral leprosy, paralyzing the mind and wrecking the body. It is a foul cancer, eating the vitals of society and destroying all who are drawn within its horrible spell."

Opium prepared for smoking contained less morphine than the medicinal-opium familiar to Americans. As such, few people used the two types of opium interchangeably. The drug could be produced from medicinalopium; however, the process took approximately eight months, according to E. G. Swift, general manager of the drug firm Parke, Davis & Co., in 1909.¹⁵ Generally, the two varieties of opium were produced independently of one another, but both originated from crude opium. Dr. Kane claimed that the Chinese chose their opium based on its flavor and not on its percentage of morphine. Two types of smoking-opium were available to the consumer, No. 1 and No. 2. No. 1 included Li Sun and Fuk Lung, which differed only in flavor, according to Kane. No. 2 came from a mixture of crude opium and the ash left over from smoking No. 1. Called *yen tshi* or *yenshee*, this form of smoking-opium was used by those who could not afford No. 1.¹⁶ Both types addicted the users. Unlike with medicinalopium, Americans disapproved of smoking-opium's use, perhaps because of its association with the Chinese and the drug's alleged immoral effects.

Opium for smoking could be legally purchased in practically any Chinatown in the United States. Chinese secret societies imported and distributed the narcotic. These societies, also known as tongs or triads and occasionally confused with voluntary and oftentimes benevolent organizations of Chinese district or clan associations, controlled the leisure-time activities of prostitution, gambling, and narcotics that formed a separate economic base within the Chinese community. The Reverend Otis Gibson, a longtime missionary to the Chinese in China and in the United States, believed the secret societies helped with any "villainous business that comes to hand."¹⁷

From the 1850s to the early 1870s, generally only young Chinese men smoked opium. Visiting the opium dens helped the Chinese laborers deal with their lives as virtual indentured servants in the United States by giving them companionship as well as a temporary escape from reality. By the early 1870s the smokers' demographics had changed as members of the Anglo-American underworld, such as prostitutes, gamblers, and petty criminals, started smoking the drug.¹⁸ Until 1909 smoking-opium legally entered the United States, making its acquisition fairly easy for Chinese and Americans alike. Smuggling opium into the country, though, avoided tariff payments and provided increased profits for the opium dealers.

Reports of opium being smuggled into the United States began at least twenty years before the common use of the narcotic by Anglo-Americans. From the 1850s onward, smugglers designed creative methods to bring the drug into the country to avoid the tariffs imposed by the United States. S. S. Boynton, an American smuggler in the 1850s, described how a fellow smuggler, Dick Ross, brought an exotic snake from Japan into the United States for the sole purpose of having a cage made of hollow bamboo segments in which to smuggle opium. Although offered "a handsome price" for the serpent, Ross knew that the opium stowed in the cage would bring him five hundred dollars in Chinatown, far more than the price offered for the snake. Boynton noted that opium purchased in Asia for seven or eight dollars per pound could be resold in San Francisco for twice that amount. He also commented that by the late 1850s, revenue officers in San Francisco were skilled at checking vessels for smuggled items. Other methods of smuggling the substance into the country included tucking it between the toes of Chinese passengers or in the seams of their clothing, putting it in false bottoms of water casks or in long bamboo poles, and generally concealing it "in every possible, conceivable place" before disembarking in San Francisco or Portland. In 1877 a U.S. Senate report found that the Chinese smuggled opium into the country to avoid tariff payments.¹⁹ Neither the Chinese nor the American smugglers seemed concerned with the morality of their business and were similar in that regard to the agents who brought opium to China prior to the First Opium War.

Occasionally the authorities seized smuggled opium. The New York Times of April 17, 1875, reported the seizure of eighty cases of "oil." In twenty-eight of the eighty cases, revenue officers found opium, weighing in total 1,666 pounds and worth nearly \$25,000. The opium/oil had been consigned to a wealthy Chinese firm in San Francisco. Another New York Times article, May 14, 1882, described the packaging of opium bundles found on a beach in Olema, California. Wrapped in a double tin box about eighteen inches square, covered with heavy sail duck, painted with white lead, and covered with black paint, each watertight package contained sixteen balls of prepared smoking-opium. The newspaper commented that "the profit of smuggling is so great that every device is used to get it ashore." As a port city, Portland, Oregon, also reported instances of opium seized by customs officials. In 1869 Mr. Gray, inspector of customs, discovered "a lot of smuggled opium," while his colleague Deputy Collector Hoyt seized sixty half-pound packages of opium worth eight dollars each from the vessel Onward. Eight years later, Portland customs officials seized \$5,000 and \$12,000 worth of the narcotic in two separate incidents.²⁰ Reports of the opium seizures made the news in communities far away from either San Francisco or Portland. The Butte Miner (Montana), March 28, 1882, published a brief article noting that the purser and steward aboard the City of Tokio had been arrested for smuggling opium into the United States from Hong Kong. What is interesting about the article is that it was published in Montana. If opium use did not exist in the region, the article would have held little relevance to the community; however, the territory's

anti-smoking-opium statute had gone into effect only eight months before the smuggling incident, indicating an anti-opium base in Montana society and, hence, interest in opium smuggling cases. The reports made it clear that the smuggled narcotic was smoking, not medicinal, opium.

Opium dens became a lasting part of the Chinese stereotype. Even modern Hollywood filmmakers who include a Chinatown in their productions frequently feature an opium den in their movies or television episodes. For example, one episode of the 1970s television series Kung Fu, starring David Carradine, focused on the evils of Chinese opium smoking, triads, and opium smuggling in the nineteenth century. Despite its historical inaccuracies, the episode continued the Chinese opium-smoking stereotype for modern audiences. The 1971 movie McCabe and Mrs. Miller, starring Warren Beatty and Julie Christie, showed how opium had spread to the Anglo-American underworld in the late nineteenth century. Films set in contemporary America changed the opium stereotype little, as is evident in the 1981 movie An Eye for an Eye, set in San Francisco and starring Chuck Norris.²¹ The film's heroes discover the villain in a Chinatown opium den run by a Chinese triad with links to Asian drug smugglers. The den itself is located in an alley, with a guard at the door who requires a password for admission to the facility, where Chinese prostitutes are available as well as the drug. All three Hollywood productions may have focused on opium because of growing drug use in American society during the 1960s and 1970s. In any case, the image of the Chinese, at least in Hollywood, continued to link opium smoking and organized crime.

As defined by various legal cases in the American West, an opium den or "opium joint" was a house or place kept for the purpose of smoking the drug and was considered a "rendezvous for persons of evil habits and practices." Also, in the opium den, the proprietor provided smokers with equipment to smoke the drug. Established by and for the Chinese, the first opium dens in the United States appeared in San Francisco's Chinatown. Despite the dens' location in the backstreets of Chinatown, California's politicians, medical doctors, and newspaper reporters found their way to them and published descriptions of them that set the mood for the American public regarding the drug emporiums. In 1876, on the U.S. Senate floor, Aaron A. Sargent (D-CA) verbally attacked San Francisco's Chinatown and its opium and gambling dens after his tour of the Chinese community. His attack probably reflected an attempt to win the anti-Chinese vote at the next election. Other politicians might have chosen the opium issue because some voters feared that the drug would spread to the Anglo-American community. Making opium a political issue also focused the voting public's attention away from other issues, such as wages, working conditions, and the monopolization of industry.²²

Readily available throughout Chinatown, opium could be legally purchased at many Chinese merchants' shops and was considered a speculative commodity. Opium dealers readily advertised their product by placing red signs outside opium dens reading "Pipes and Lamps Always Convenient," "Panta opium retailed here," and "Opium dipped up in fractional quantities, Foreign smoke in broken parcels, No. 2 Opium [*yenshee*] to be sold at all times." Available in five-ounce tins for approximately eight dollars, opium continued to be easily accessible after both San Francisco and California outlawed the substance in 1878 and in 1881, respectively. Wells Fargo & Co.'s *1882 Directory of Chinese Business Houses* continued to list at least six opium dealers in the San Francisco and Oakland areas, as well as other dealers in San Jose and Stockton. Kwong Hong On and Company was the largest opium dealer in the United States, selling nearly twentyeight thousand dollars' worth of opium between 1880 and 1891.²³

Smokers developed a loyalty to a particular den, as friendship, security, and opium could be found there. If a smoker violated the safety of the den or those who smoked there, then he or she could be expelled from the establishment. The practice of smoking opium became a shared social experience for the habitués.²⁴ The *San Francisco Chronicle*, July 25, 1881, claimed that smokers preferred to smoke opium in Chinatown's dens because "when the longing comes on them they cannot satisfy it except in a ... Chinese den." The newspaper compared opium smoking to alcohol consumption in that both habits caused the users to "want to get way down in the mud" while experiencing their particular form of addiction.

Opium for smoking was available throughout the West, not just in San Francisco. In 1882 Dr. Kane explained that the practice had so expanded that habitués required only a letter of introduction from their regular den to gain admission to a new den elsewhere in the country. He also noted that "even the little frontier towns and mining camps have their layouts and their devotees."²⁵ Apparently Kane's information was right. The West's opium dens catered not only to the Chinese but to members of the Anglo-American community as well. Reports of the dens' existence frequently made the newspaper columns. On December 4, 1872, the *Pioche (Nevada) Daily Record* matter-of-factly noted that opium dens existed in its Chinatown, while the *Tuscarora (Nevada) Times-Review*, November 17, 1880, claimed that the local dens were "running in full blast." Similarly, a March 8, 1881 *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise* article reported that "no less than a dozen places in Chinatown" existed to smoke opium, and that young men and women visited the dens "quite openly and in broad daylight."

Called "pestilential hovels," "vile, pernicious dens of debauchery," "loathsome sinks of pollution," and "caves of oblivion" by journalists, opium dens, according to Dan De Quille, existed wherever the Chinese lived. The *Salt Lake Herald*, September 16, 1881, claimed that the dens were "kept by Chinese, of course." However, the business of selling and smoking the drug was not confined to dens alone. The items necessary to smoke opium could be acquired in Chinese laundries, shops, and gambling establishments and from Chinese prostitutes.²⁶

Often accompanied by "nocturnal guardians of the public peace," reporters investigated the opium dens. In the newspaper columns that followed the visits, they listed the addresses of the dens they had inspected. In San Antonio a prospective smoker could go to 216 Soledad Street or to 12 North Flores Street to obtain the narcotic and a place to smoke it. In San Francisco, Willard Farwell, in The Chinese at Home and Abroad, listed the addresses and number of bunks available at more than twenty opium dens. Other articles described the locations of the dens sufficiently to allow practically anyone familiar with the community to find his or her way to them. For example, in Cheyenne, Wyoming, a smoker could visit a den in an alley near Ferguson Street between 15th and 16th streets, and in Fort Benton, Montana, a smoker could stop at the washhouse near the levee on Benton Street or another den at Main and St. John streets. In Salt Lake a smoker might visit Ah Coon's den in the "first alley running off Commercial street to the left" or any of the five other dens in the Commercial Street vicinity.²⁷ The reporters' aim was probably to dissuade people from visiting the establishments; however, the articles were sufficiently informative to give those with the desire to try opium a place to go to do it, as well as complete instructions in how to smoke the narcotic.

Opium dens also reached into small, unincorporated villages of the West, such as Deer Lodge, Montana. The *Deer Lodge New North-West*, January 16, 1880, sarcastically noted that Deer Lodge did not possess an opera house, a city government, or a hurdy-gurdy house, but the town did have an opium den. Calling opium the "worst vice that human flesh is heir to," the article claimed that the place was run by a Chinese man. The newspa-

per wanted legislative action to protect unincorporated villages from such establishments. The community waited a year for Montana to pass legislation regulating the substance; but whether the statute was effective in Deer Lodge is unknown.

Descriptions of opium dens found in western newspapers and reports differ little from accounts of dens in China, except that American opium resorts did not use bamboo or rattan furniture and matting.²⁸ A *Fort Benton River Press* (Montana) reporter wrote on January 19, 1881, that the first of three dens he visited "resembled more an apartment in Hades" than a place to relax. After investigating the third den, the journalist noted that another full description of it "will be unnecessary, as they are all as exactly alike as possible." A reporter for the *Cheyenne Daily Leader*, August 25, 1878, claimed that "a few minutes stay was sufficient to gratify the most morbid curiosity, especially as the perfume arising from the burning narcotic was anything but pleasant."

By far, Dan De Quille penned the best description of an opium den, in a July 28, 1874, Virginia City Territorial Enterprise article on the opium habit. De Quille's account is one of the most thorough and appears representative of many of the opium dens in the West. He wrote that upon entering the den, "we can see nothing but the lamp, but gradually our eyes adapt themselves to the dim light and we can make out the walls and some of the larger objects in the place." Once his eyes adjusted, he noticed that "two sides of the den are fitted up with bunks, one above the other, like the berths on shipboard. A cadaverous opium-smoker is seen in nearly every bunk. These men are in various stages of stupor. Each lies upon a scrap of grass mat or old blanket." When a new client entered the den, De Quille observed that the boss of the "cavern of Morpheus" rises "from the table, takes up a pipe and its belongings, sleepily lights one of the small alcohol lamps and then places the whole before his customer. The old man then returns to his table and sits down. Not a word is spoken. Thus the business of the cavern goes on, day and night." De Quille's account gave his readers a graphic yet deliberately dark account of one of Virginia City's opium dens.

In order to smoke opium, a person needed the drug, numerous pieces of equipment, and a place to recline while indulging in the habit. The opium den's proprietor provided bunks to relax upon while smoking, as well as the equipment if the smoker did not possess his or her own. The opium pipe consisted of two parts, a stem made from bamboo and a bowl that was attached to the upper far end of the pipe. The process also required a needle to prepare the opium, a lamp to heat the opium pellet, and an instrument to clean the bowl of the opium pipe. The opium bowl came in several styles, with the thicker bowls probably made for commercial use and the finer, more fragile bowls of better workmanship for those who owned their own equipment.²⁹

Although both men and women smoked the drug in the dens, according to Dr. Kane women received the poorest-quality pipes because the Chinese believed that if a woman smoked from a good pipe, it became worthless and likely to split. If a smoker desired to buy his or her own equipment, it could be purchased, by 1888, for five dollars and consisted of a pipe, lamp, needle, and cleaning utensil. Prostitutes, Chinese and white alike, occasionally possessed their own equipment for the convenience of their customers as well as themselves. Some Chinatown opium dens bordered brothels, making it convenient for customers to use the services provided by both establishments.³⁰ In Winnemucca, Nevada, a judge put confiscated opium-smoking equipment on display in his office. The Winnemucca Daily Silver State, October 2, 1879, commented on the judge's exhibit: "the whole outfit has a dirty appearance, causing people who have examined it to wonder how anybody not utterly debased can enter the filthy dens and indulge in a smoke from pipes which have undoubtedly been used by leprous Chinese, and run the risk of contracting contagious diseases."

Once the smoker acquired the necessary items, the process of smoking the drug began. In *Roughing It*, Mark Twain described the procedure: "Smoking is a comfortless operation, and requires constant attention. A lamp sits on the bed, the length of the long pipe-stem from the smoker's mouth; he puts a pellet of opium on the end of a wire, sets it on fire, and plasters it into the pipe much as a Christian would fill a hole with putty; then he applies the bowl to the lamp and proceeds to smoke—and the stewing and frying of the drug and the gurgling of the juices in the stem would wellnigh turn the stomach of a statue."³¹ Although more-thorough accounts exist of the process, Twain's words convey the lengthy method involved, while at the same time reflecting his disgust with the habit.

Despite the numerous and graphic newspaper articles about opium dens, the use of the narcotic continued to grow in the West. In Virginia City, Nevada, from 1871 to 1876, opium den proprietor Sing Woh's smokingopium sales increased nearly 600 percent, from 94 ounces to 561 ounces per annum, despite the price of two dollars per ounce, slightly higher than in San Francisco. The cost of opium differed little around the West, with a single pipeful most often costing twenty-five cents. As few smokers found one pipeful sufficient to obtain the desired state of mind, they frequently spent up to two dollars per session.³² Neither reporters' attempts to paint murky pictures of opium dens nor the cost of the drug seemed to discourage smokers.

By the early 1870s the opium habit had spread east of the Mississippi River. The New York Times, December 26, 1873, reported that the habit had arrived in New York's Chinatown, where one "opium-smoking saloon" compared equally with "the most frequented dens of Canton." Dr. Kane observed that by late 1876, opium dens could also be found in Chicago, St. Louis, and New Orleans. He even included the addresses of four opium dens in New York's Chinatown in his article for a medical journal. The opium habit continued to spread during the 1880s and 1890s, moving into, for example, Boston and Milwaukee.33 Western newspapers kept their readers aware of the drug's geographical expansion by publishing articles about dens located in the East. As if to emphasize these territorial gains of the habit, the Salt Lake Tribune, January 10, 1886, positioned two articles on the habit side by side. One discussed opium use in Salt Lake City, while the other offered a report of "an elegantly attired young lady" in Chicago whom police arrested while she attempted to purchase and smoke opium at Moy Sing's laundry at 149 Desplaines. After being taken to the police station, she promised to stop using opium; however, once released from police custody, she promptly boarded a bus bound for Chicago's South Side, where Chinatown was, apparently intent on completing the act the police had prevented earlier.

Occasionally Anglo-American men and women ran opium dens that operated in the East. Kane reported that a white woman and her two daughters kept a den on Twenty-third Street in New York City.³⁴ The *New York Times*, August 29, 1882, reported that Mrs. Kate Chisom, a thirtyfive-year-old proprietor of an all-female Anglo-American opium den in Philadelphia, had learned the habit and the business from Mme Fanian, a French woman in New York. Interestingly, no Chinese were involved in the dens of Mme Fanian or Mrs. Chisom; however, Mrs. Chisom's house was "fitted up with Oriental luxury." The *Milwaukee Sentinel*, September 1, 1890, reported that a "young man who is said to be a clerk in a clothing store" ran an opium den on East Water Street in the city. If the first reports of Anglo-Americans smoking the drug are to be believed, it took less than twenty years for the narcotic to spread throughout the United States to the white elite and middle classes, including the ownership and management of opium dens.

Little or no mention is made in the nineteenth-century literature about the smoking-opium habit in the American South, with the exception of New Orleans. Although the Chinese worked in the South as contract laborers in the post-Civil War era, they tended to come from Latin America rather than directly from China. Many of these Chinese, according to historian Lucy Cohen, abandoned their native language and customs, married local Creole, African American, Anglo-American, Mexican, or Native American women, and converted to Christianity, especially Catholicism.³⁵ Perhaps the development of opium dens in the South became unnecessary because the Chinese men established families and did not require the companionship found in opium resorts.

Despite its apparent rarity in the South, the easy availability of opium and its equipment, and its spread eastward from California through the Rocky Mountains and the Great Plains and finally into the East, raised the question of exactly who smoked the substance. Generally, Americans were not concerned when the Chinese used the narcotic, but when Anglo-American men and women smoked it, the issue took on a greater significance. Hamilton Wright, a commissioner to the 1909 Shanghai Opium Conference, estimated that 35 percent of the Chinese community smoked opium, based on the drug's importation figures. Estimates of Anglo-American smokers ranged from approximately six thousand in 1875 to 3 percent of the white adult population of the United States, or nearly seven hundred thousand people, in 1880. Dr. Kane claimed that in 1868 in California, the first Anglo-American opium smoker was "a sporting character, named Clendenyn." In 1871 Clendenyn initiated the second Anglo-American into the habit. Kane claimed that "each new convert seemed to take a morbid delight in converting others, and thus the standing army was daily swelled by recruits."36

By 1875 the habit had spread to the Anglo-American demimonde. The *Virginia City Evening Chronicle*, March 31, 1875, asserted that the majority of Virginia City's smokers were young men who belonged to the "sporting fraternity" and white women who belonged "to the outcast classes." Further, on June 8, 1875, the newspaper noted that if the habit were confined only to the Chinese, then it "would be scarcely worthy of notice," but because of the drug's spread, the newspaper felt compelled to express its opinion on the subject.

Newspaper editors occasionally took the point of view that for members of the demimonde who smoked opium, it might be "a blessing could they die in one of their delicious dreams," or that the habitués sought relief from their lifestyles in the establishments.³⁷ The *New York Times*, July 28, 1877, observed that if the opium habit concerned only the demimonde, then it "might be well enough not to interfere"; but the *Carson City (Nevada) Morning Appeal*, April 2, 1879, disagreed, declaring that "it is worth the while to save them from this worst and most degrading of all vices." Despite the differences in opinion on whether the underworld should be rescued from the drug, it is apparent that the journalists were becoming aware of the spread of the opium habit to the Anglo-American community.

By the mid-1870s the habit extended to the classes in the West that included merchants, gentlemen, married and single women, and Native Americans. The Virginia City Territorial Enterprise, September 11, 1874, reported that a young Native American woman died in an opium den in Benton, Nevada. The woman's tribe wanted the den's proprietor held responsible, but "the Chinaman got frightened and skipped." Apparently nothing came of the incident. Regarding Anglo-Americans, the Reno Evening Gazette, February 21, 1879, commented that "white men and women daily and nightly visit these loathsome resorts of degradation." Concurring with the Reno publication, the Fort Benton River Press, January 19, 1881, quoted the guide who had led its journalist to a local opium den: "You would be surprised, if you knew who frequented this place. Some of the best people in town either come here or buy opium here." The reporter expressed surprise at the number of opium addicts who lived in Fort Benton, including women and "boys who are only just on the verge of manhood."

The spread of opium generally followed the same steps: First, the Chinese smoked the drug, then the Anglo-American underworld, followed by the so-called respectable class of men and women, and finally the habit reached the children of the community. The *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, April 7, 1877, claimed that the Chinese, "with the cunning of devils," deliberately lured young people into the opium dens. Also in Virginia City, Mary McNair Mathews commented that boys and girls aged twelve to twenty were "daily being ruined by this opium smoking." In Utah the Chinese allegedly distributed opium to teenage boys for free so that they would become addicted to it.³⁸ The *Ogden (Utah) Herald*, November 22,

1884, claimed that Chinese men attempted "to entice little girls into their dens for immoral purposes." The *Virginia City Evening Chronicle*, February 10, 1876, reported that Virginia City students frequented Chinatown's opium dens and that the "disclosure of this fact may well excite alarm among the parents of the city."

Describing the sensational details of one case, the *Virginia City Ev*ening Chronicle, July 9, 1877, reported an incident involving a young girl found in a D Street brothel after a four-day absence from her home. The article explained that the girl received opium from the madam, Rose Benjamin, and was told to "sleep with men." Unbeknownst to the girl's family, she smoked opium regularly in Virginia City's Chinatown and in neighboring Gold Hill's opium dens. When confronted by her parents, the newspaper reported, the girl "did not seem to experience the slightest sense of shame" but did deny sleeping with men at Benjamin's bordello. The *Reno Evening Gazette*, February 18, 1881, suggested that schools teach students about the evils of opium, because their parents failed to warn them sufficiently about the vice.

The people who frequented the opium dens in the East came from the same classes as those in the West. The New York Times, December 26, 1873, reported that Chinese men lured young, poor, white girls into opium dens with offers of food; the den operators then encouraged the girls to smoke opium. The Chinese men, according to the report, always had food available because "he like young white girl. He! he!"-implying that the men seduced the girls once they smoked the drug. On April 15, 1882, just weeks before the passage of the Chinese Exclusion Act, the National Police Gazette reported that two young, white women "who had been indulging in the demoralizing pleasures of the pipe" were taken to the police station to sleep off the effects of the drug. The title page of that Gazette issue illustrated two women lurking outside a Chinese opium den. The article noted that "it is a significant commentary on the alarming spread of this species of dissipation that such scenes as the one we picture are by no means uncommon and that the slums in which the 'opium joints' are located are constantly becoming better acquainted with them."

Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper claimed that working, as well as upper-class, women frequented the dens on New York's Mott Street. The periodical's editors devoted two weeks of lead articles in May 1883 to the spread of the opium habit among the city's white women. Title page illus-

trations accompanied the articles; one depicted a white woman being carried into an opium den by two Chinese men, while another illustrated Chinese opium-den proprietors bringing another set-up of opium to a number of working-class women already under the drug's influence. The newspaper's reporters also claimed that "carriages from up-town" carrying "richlydressed ladies" regularly arrived at the Chinatown opium dens. Dan De Quille, a more reliable and less sensationalistic source than either *Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper* or the *National Police Gazette*, reported that in late-1880s New York City approximately one thousand Anglo-Americans smoked opium "in the same manner and form as the Chinese," and he found that many of these smokers were "well-known and fashionable people" of the city.³⁹ Likewise, the *Milwaukee Sentinel*, August 23, 1885, reported "dozens of respectable-looking men and girls" frequenting Lee Chung's opium den situated behind his downtown Milwaukee laundry.

Smoking-opium's spread throughout the United States was ascribed to the Chinese. Kane noted that "it is an interesting fact that this vice, having its start in California, the Chinaman's first place of foothold in this country, has gradually spread eastward, keeping pace with the advance of the Celestial in the same direction." He also claimed that the increase in opium use in the country was not solely due to a rise in the Chinese population, but was a result of its rising use by Anglo-Americans who visited the Chinatown opium dens. Hamilton Wright compared the increase in the Chinese population with the increase in opium imports and decided that "it shows beyond a doubt the extension of the habit of opium smoking from the Chinese to Americans." He concluded that because the imports of opium exceeded the Chinese need for it, Anglo-American use must have increased. In a 1910 report Wright explained that imports of smoking-opium increased from approximately 113,000 pounds in the 1840s to 1,500,000 pounds by 1909. Wright also claimed that by 1909 the Chinese population had increased to 120,000. Based on his calculations, he concluded that 120,000 Chinese could not consume all the opium imported into the country.⁴⁰ Using the U.S. Census report figure of 67,000 Chinese in the United States in 1910 actually makes Wright's conclusions more significant because if 120,000 Chinese were unlikely to consume 1,500,000 pounds of smoking opium, then 67,000 Chinese were even less likely to do so strengthening Wright's claim that the habit had spread to Anglo-Americans.

No matter the source of information, from sensationalistic journals to social reformers to veteran reporters, there was agreement by the early 1880s that the opium habit had spread to the East Coast and addicted the same classes of people affected by the drug in the West. And there was equal agreement that people addicted to a drug that sapped their strength, their money, and their dignity could not contribute to the advancement of the nation.

R Chapter Three 🔊

THREATS TO BODY AND BEHAVIOR

TO PERSUADE AMERICANS of smoking-opium's inherent evil, journalists, doctors, and politicians wrote extensively about the drug's behavioral and physical effects on the body and the nation. These side effects became a major part of the demands for its exclusion from the United States. The American medical community conducted numerous studies into the effects of opium smoking on the body. Popular, as well as medical, journals and magazines, such as *Harper's Weekly, Harper's New Monthly Magazine*, the *Medical Gazette* and *Theriaki: A Magazine Devoted to the Interests of Opium Eaters*, published physicians' analyses of the drug and its impact. As a whole, professionals took a decidedly negative view of the narcotic and in doing so probably contributed, knowingly or not, to the anti-Chinese feeling in the United States.

The first major American source on opium is Dr. Nathan Allen's Essay on the Opium Trade: Including a Sketch of Its History, Extent, Effects, etc., as Carried On in India and China, published in 1850, just after the arrival of the first Chinese in the United States. Allen's work proved important to later doctors, such as Alonzo Calkins and Harry Hubbell Kane, interested in smoking-opium and its impact on the body and society. As early as 1851, S. Wells Williams, a chronicler of China and coauthor of the 1868 Burlingame Treaty (discussed in chapter 4), recommended that Allen's book be sent to all opium producers and traders so that they might learn the problems associated with the drug. Further, he described Allen's book as "this gleam of hope for China in her helpless dilemma between national weakness and the individual appetite of her subjects!" In 1852, the Bombay Telegraph and Courier praised Allen's book, calling it "condensed in matter, perspicuous in style, forcible in argument, strong in indignant feeling, but withal impartial" and urging that it be circulated to the European residents of India.¹ Despite the praise the book received, it was still too early for Americans to be concerned with smoking-opium, as few Chinese lived in the United States at that time and Americans had not yet developed an anti-opium, anti-Chinese prejudice.

Just seventeen years later, in 1867, Alonzo Calkins confirmed Allen's fears by reporting that "not in China alone, but here in America, its [opium's] progress of late is thoroughly alarming." In 1882 Dr. Kane, the most prolific writer on the drug's effects, wrote in *Opium-Smoking in America and China* that "viewed from any stand-point the practice is filthy and disgusting; is a reef that is bound to sink morality; is a curse to the parent, the child, and the government; is a fertile cause of crime, lying, insanity, debt, and suicide; is a poison to hope and ambition; a sunderer of family ties; a breeder of sensuality and, finally, impotence; a destroyer of bodily and mental function; and a thing to be viewed with abhorence [sic] by every honest man and virtuous woman." In another article that same year, Kane, an advocate of Chinese exclusion, wrote that the "Sandlot agitators" in San Francisco should not complain about Chinese labor competition but instead should vent their animosity against "opium-smoking, by which the Chinese were working us the most harm."²

Like Allen, Dr. Kane received praise for his work on opium. In 1882 the *Atlantic Monthly* told its readers that the doctor "understands the seriousness of the subject" and that his book "will possibly excite alarm rather than allay curiosity—the better use of the two." *Penn Monthly* shared similar feelings, that "public attention cannot be too soon directed toward devising means for its [opium's] suppression." The reviewer added that Kane's book should "attract the general reader as well as the physician." The book reviews provided a partial bibliography of Kane's other publications on opium for the further edification of readers.³ With reviews like these appearing in the popular press, it was apparent that the public was interested in the opium habit and its association with the Chinese.

Negative comments from medical practitioners about opium continued for the rest of the century. In 1892 the *Journal of the American Medical Association* claimed that smoking-opium was "never used for any legitimate purpose" and that "its sole uses are as an intoxicant or as an aid to the perpetration of illegal and vicious acts." In 1897 Dr. Leslie E. Keeley wrote that "from the east comes the scourge of cholera and the infinite plague of opium smoking" and that the Chinese "influence for evil is felt in this matter [opium smoking]."⁴ The continuing concerns of the American Medical Association about opium may reflect a genuine belief that the drug was dangerous or possibly demonstrate the medical community's ongoing anti-Chinese bias.

For physicians, few differences existed between addiction to smokingopium and to alcohol. The most significant was that alcohol consumption was considered a "masculine" activity because it caused its consumers to become talkative, competitive, outgoing, abusive, and destructive. Opium smoking, on the other hand, was considered feminine because the medical community believed it resulted in introspection, indifference, defeatism, and silence. Some doctors also believed that smoking-opium entailed a vice "incalculably worse" than alcoholism because it did not readily respond to medical treatments and it destroyed the morality of the user.⁵

In comparing medicinal- and smoking-opium, American doctors found medicinal-opium as addictive as smoking-opium; however, according to Dr. Kane, smoking-opium bore no relation to its medicinal cousin in terms of the resulting moral problems. William Rosser Cobbe, a former medicinal-opium addict, agreed with Dr. Kane when he noted that medicinal-opium was used because of "physical infirmity," whereas opium smoking was "instigated by moral depravity." Dr. Keeley, owner of the Keeley Institutes, which specialized in opium cures, likened opium smoking in dens to worshipping Satan in a demonic temple. Another difference between the two types of opium was where and how the drug was consumed. Medicinal-opium could be taken with a doctor's permission and consumed at home alone, while smoking-opium was a communal practice done in Chinatown with members of the demimonde.⁶

Laymen often believed that smoking-opium and alcohol both destroyed the individual and the family. Rev. Gibson wrote that "opium produces less of crime than liquor, but not much less of poverty, disgrace, and ruin." *Scribner's Monthly* contributor George Parsons Lathrop declared that "the frequenters of either resort detest the other; yet it is only a choice of stations on the same highway" and that opium smokers "represent a disorder not less dreadful than insanity or the disease of inebriety."⁷ The *Salt Lake Tribune*, November 15, 1879, even blamed the drug for child abuse. Opium smoking occurred in Chinatown away from the nurturing influences of home and family and in a neighborhood that shunned Christianity. As such, it could be considered detrimental to American society by some.

The American medical community explained that people smoked opium for a number of reasons. First, some smokers might hope to gain new insights into life, as Thomas De Quincey and Samuel Taylor Coleridge claimed to have done with medicinal-opium. In 1878, though, a doctor in Cheyenne, Wyoming, maintained that smoking the drug did not create mental ability "where there was none before." Dr. Kane suggested that people smoked the narcotic because of the stress associated with the industrialization of the United States. He claimed that "the growth of brain labor" occurred at the "expense of physical development" and that people needed to relieve their tension in some fashion. Kane also found that people smoked opium for pleasure and not just to alleviate pain.⁸

Dr. Kane believed that opium affected Chinese and Anglo-Americans differently. He implied that was because the Chinese earned less money than Americans, allowing them fewer opportunities to smoke opium, which, in turn, may have prevented them from becoming addicts.⁹ On the other hand, Kane's theory that opium had less influence on Chinese smokers may have resulted from his desire, perhaps unknowingly, to have the Chinese appear evil to his readers, thereby indirectly encouraging a proexclusion policy. Since most of his books and articles about the habit appeared from 1880 to 1882, it does not seem an unreasonable conclusion, albeit rather harsh.

The behavioral side effects of opium smoking, according to contemporary experts, included loss of religious conviction, insanity, and moral degeneration. Dr. Kane believed that opium acted as a barrier "to the spread of the true belief [Christianity] amongst these [Chinese] people" because, he said, an opium smoker could not be received into the church.¹⁰ If Kane was right, then Chinese opium smokers could never completely assimilate into American society because they would remain outside the Christian church. For Anglo-American Christians, opium might lead to the loss of moral guidance provided by the clergy.

Regarding insanity as a side effect, the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, April 7, 1877, claimed that the Chinese "are preparing thousands for early graves, or worse still, to be inmates of hospitals and asylums, a burden to themselves and to their fellow-men." In agreement, the *El Paso Daily Times*, May 31, 1884, commented that "opium has furnished more patients for the lunatic asylums of the country than all other known vices." Dr. Kane wrote that opium did not by itself cause insanity, but syphilis and dissipation did, both possible results of the opium habit.¹¹

The Nevada Insane Asylum's complaint and commitment form asked if the person to be committed was "intemperate in the use of ardent spirits, wine, opium or tobacco in any form" and what the alleged cause of the insanity might have been. A number of Chinese were committed to the Nevada facility, including Ah Gon and China Love. Both of them, according to their complaint and commitment papers, were intemperate in the use of opium; however, the reason for their stay at the asylum was listed as "not known" for Ah Gon and "masturbation" for China Love.¹² Although it cannot be said with certainty that the two Chinese men abused smoking-opium, the likelihood of their using it was higher than the probability of their taking medicinal-opium. Medicinal-opium required a prescription, and as Chinese doctors generally did not possess Nevada medical licenses, the odds of the men using medicinal-opium were small.

Institutionalized at the same time as China Love in the facility were three Anglo-Americans committed for interesting reasons. Joseph Kilpatrick, aged seventy, was sent to the asylum for "use of opium," but his use may or may not have been medically assisted because of his advanced age and its accompanying physical ailments. August McKay, twenty-six, was committed because of "excessive sexual excitement." W. A. Winfrey, a fiftyfive-year-old Georgia native living in Washoe County, Nevada, was confined to the mental health facility because his "mind [is] constantly directed to [his] genital organ." The reason for his commitment was listed as "masturbation." The form also described Winfrey as intemperate in the use of opium. Smoking-opium allegedly caused just such a condition in men and women. All three men lived near Chinatowns and may have visited nearby opium dens. Another Chinese man, Quon Sin Chung, was committed for "mania." The records listed him as "probably" intemperate in the use of opium. In his case, it is interesting to note that the authorities assumed his mania was caused by opium simply because he was Chinese.¹³

In 1875 the Montana territorial government contracted with Dr. Charles F. Mussigbrod and Dr. Armistead H. Mitchell at the Warm Springs facility to assume responsibility for the care and commitment of the territory's mental patients. Reports from Warm Springs indicate that from 1879 to 1881, three Chinese, two men and one woman, were registered there; however, no reasons were given for their commitment. In a separate table, the facility listed intemperance, masturbation, venereal disease, and tertiary syphilis as causes of confinement for its patients. Between 1881 and 1907 the facility housed eight Chinese men but gave no reasons for their commitment.¹⁴ Although it cannot be said with certainty, it is possible that the Chinese patients were committed because of their addiction to opium or because of supposedly associated behaviors, such as masturbation and sexual intimacy, the latter perhaps resulting in turn in venereal disease and its degenerative side effects.

Crime also resulted from using the narcotic, according to some opium opponents. Alfred Lindesmith, a post-World War II sociologist, explained that in the nineteenth century the link between opium use and crime developed because of the rapid spread of the narcotic into the Anglo-American underworld. He noted that the drug did not cause the crime, but the desire to obtain funds to pay for it did. Contemporary reports appear to support Lindesmith's findings. The New York Times, July 29, 1877, reported that in Nevada "a heavy hand should be laid on them [opium smokers] and their dissolute course checked, for out of such material graduates the criminal element that vexes and disturbs society." The Virginia City Territorial Enterprise, January 22, 1878, also linked opium and crime when it reported that a Chinese was murdered execution-style for providing information leading to the arrest of four Chinese men for selling opium. The idea that opium contributed to an increase in crime did not abate as the drug spread throughout the country. For example, an 1898 description of opium smokers in New York City claimed that "in order to secure a pipe," opium addicts were "driven to the perpetration of crimes of heinous and horrible kinds, which can be better imagined than described."15 The author gave no statistics to support his argument.

Smoking-opium also caused behavioral changes in a person that resulted in moral degeneration, according to contemporary thought. In 1871 Dr. Alonzo Calkins wrote that "the moral sense has become deranged and diseased even out of proportion to the physical deterioration," as a result of opium. In 1878 J. A. Dacus, Ph.D., author of *Battling with the Demon*, claimed that "there can be no question as to the deleterious effects of opium on the health and morals of the people. The scenes witnessed daily and nightly in the opium dens of San Francisco, Sacramento, and other places in California, and at Virginia City testify concerning the dreadful influence of this Indian drug." Dr. Kane concurred with his contemporaries, claiming that "no one can question the certainty of moral ruin, the charring and obliteration of every honest impulse and honorable sentiment, the sweeping away of every vestment of modesty, by such associations and such surroundings. It needs no sign-board to mark the terminus of this road."¹⁶

Anglo-Americans blamed the Chinese for the moral degradation of those who sought the pipe's pleasures. The *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise* frequently reported that opium caused its users to lose all sense of morality. On March 8, 1876, the newspaper claimed that smokers sink "to a level of degradation even lower than that of the pagan brutes with whom they daily and nightly herd." On April 7, 1877, the paper further proclaimed that "the most terrible evils which Chinese immigration are [*sic*] bringing to this coast are not to the industries, but, through opium and lewd women, to the morals and health of the people." The journalists apparently considered morality more important than industrial employment for Anglo-Americans.

Dr. Kane explained the effects of opium smoking on women's and men's morals. He reported that "the women who are to be found smoking at the joints manifest no bashfulness in smoking with strange men, and evince no hesitation in going down into the slums to meet other habitués. They usually remove the shoes, loosen the corsets, and remain for hours on the hard wooden bunks."¹⁷ Newspapers often commented on findings similar to Kane's. The *Elko (Nevada) Independent*, September 10, 1876, found a white woman and two Chinese men "in close proximity—about a foot apart—all beastly intoxicated from the effects of opium, with their pipes on the couch by their sides," and the *Salt Lake Herald*, October 19, 1878, found opium smokers "all jammed promiscuously together." In both cases the meaning was clear: the drug brought about a decline in the morals of the smokers.

The *New York Times*, February 21, 1881, commented that opium smoking "knocks all the manhood out of a man, physically, mentally, and morally; the victim loses all pride and conscience, and lives only for opium." The *New York Daily Tribune*, June 19, 1881, claimed that opium "saps the moral strength and enfeebles the will." The medical and popular press generally agreed that opium was detrimental to a person's morality.

Like the behavioral effects of smoking-opium, researchers studied the physical consequences of the narcotic as well. Medical research about opium differed little in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. In 1700 Dr. John Jones, author of *The Mysteries of Opium Reveald* [*sic*] and member of the College of Physicians in London, claimed that opium gave its user an "agreeable, pleasant, and charming Sensation about the region of the stomach," put the user in good humor, and gave him or her courage, but also caused indolence. Nearly a century later, in 1792, *Culpeper's English Family Physician* reported that opium relaxed the nerves, abated cramps, and stopped purgings and vomitings, but that an overdose of the drug frequently caused death. Few facts and opinions about opium had changed since the work of Dioscorides.¹⁸

In the United States, medical interest in smoking-opium, rather than in medicinal-opium, began with Nathan Allen's 1850 essay in which he claimed that while the smoking variety excited the intellect and stimulated the imagination, it also caused the smoker to lose all interest in "labor, care and anxiety." In 1873 *Theriaki: A Magazine Devoted to the Interests of Opium Eaters* reported that intoxication from smoking-opium lasted six to ten hours and produced a feeling of "repose and satisfaction," indicating a smoker's inclination to ignore his or her duties and responsibilities.

Because of the possibility of addiction, American doctors began the serious study of the narcotic's physical side effects. In the 1860s Calkins found that smoking-opium caused problems for the digestive organs, heart, and kidneys, as well as inducing irritability, sleeplessness, and headaches. Fifteen years later Kane went a step further by experimenting with the narcotic on himself and, with their permission, on his two male nurses so that he might better understand the drug. Kane studied smokingopium's effects on, for example, digestion, nutrition, the urinary system, the nervous system, and muscle structure. He found that novice smokers experienced dizziness, nausea, and heavy perspiration, as well as a decrease in their appetite; however, these symptoms disappeared with regular use. Constipation that sometimes lasted for weeks also resulted from opium smoking and occasionally led to hemorrhoids. Moreover, smokers experienced conjunctivitis, near-sightedness, intense itching, acidic urine, and low-grade bronchitis. In spite of the many physical effects of opium smoking, Kane noted that they were not as strong as those observed in either opium-eaters or injectors of morphine.19

Smoking-opium became associated with death and the spread of disease. Research into the substance's effects came at a time when Louis Pasteur's germ theory of disease gained acceptance by the scientific community and physicians often explained diseases and sickness in terms of his work. These theories may have been applied to smoking-opium—for example in the fear expressed by some that a smoker could develop leprosy by sharing an opium pipe with others, especially the Chinese. Some antiopium and anti-Chinese activists even spread the bizarre, bigoted, and medically unsubstantiated idea that frequent use of the product caused its users to develop Chinese characteristics. The British believed that opium smoking resulted in a transmittable disease known as "Orientalness" that changed an Anglo-European smoker's customs, attitudes, and physical appearance to that of a Chinese. Unlike the British, Americans claimed only that smokers turned pale with yellow-streaked complexions and blackish and yellowish-blue circles around their eyes.²⁰ The Americans did not mention if these changes spread like a virus.

Opium also allegedly led to death if the smoker practiced the habit with any regularity. When Chinese died of opium overdoses, their deaths were reported only matter-of-factly, as in the case of a Chinese railroad worker in Virginia City who was found dead in an opium den when another smoker rested his head on the dead man's body thinking it was a pillow. Apparently the man had been dead for two or three days. No inquest was held by the authorities, probably because they assumed his death was opium-related.²¹ Deaths of Anglo-Americans met with a greater journalistic flurry than those of Chinese. The Virginia City Territorial Enterprise of March 28 and 29, 1879, devoted many inches of column space to describing the events surrounding the death of Lawrence Smith, who was found dead in a Chinatown opium den. Local doctors claimed that Smith was indeed dead; however, he was still "tolerably warm." Because of that, the undertaker decided not to bury Smith until his death was completely certain. During the next twenty-four hours, the community's law enforcement agency conducted an inquest into Smith's death and concluded that he died from an overdose of smoking-opium. On the same day, a rumor spread that Smith had come out of a drug-induced stupor to claim that the Chinese operator of the den tried to rob him while he was under the drug's influence. There was no truth to the rumor that he was still alive. Also, because money remained on his body, robbery was ruled out as a motive in his death. Smith's corpse became a brief tourist attraction in Virginia City because of the rumors. Whatever the facts of the death, the newspaper took the opportunity to warn local smokers that the habit was potentially lethal. In Salt Lake City, Albert Reggel, aged nineteen, also died from the effects of the drug. His death led to a series of articles about the young smoker and the evils of Chinese opium dens. In them, a doctor told a reporter that opium smoking "seizes the victim in its death-like grip" and "in the end there is only one outcome, that [of] death."22 The doctor's words were brief but to the point. In all cases, opium and the Chinese remained linked. The message continued that eliminating one meant eliminating the other.

The physical effects of smoking-opium were clearly considered dangerous by the American medical community. These effects are interesting in and of themselves; however, they are not what concerned the medical community the most. What unsettled them was the drug's impact on sexual behavior. Entreaties for sexual self-control resulted from the belief that the ejaculation of male sperm depleted a man's available energy, resulting in the debilitation of his body and the weakening of his mind. Some believed that the "precious seminal secretion of men" should never be wasted on sex because a man's job was "his principal means of doing good in the world." Anything that detracted from his vocation undermined the goals of the country. That concept also meant that society condemned masturbation because, according to Ebenezer Sibly's 1794 book *A Key to Physic, and the Occult Sciences*, it "endangers the loss of health, and [is] the total ruin of the constitution."²³ Masturbation, like sexual intercourse, resulted in a loss of energy that would better be applied to the man's profession.

With nineteenth-century demands for sexual abstinence, the use of both medicinal- and smoking-opium became a problem. Doctors had long claimed that medicinal-opium helped ease a woman's monthly menstrual pain; however, in 1700, Dr. Jones warned that medicinal-opium caused "a great promptitude to Venery, Erections, &c especially if the Dose be larger than ordinary." If excessive amounts were taken, the user might experience "Venereal fury," "inclinations to Venery," and "Nocturnal Pollutions." Other eighteenth-century doctors concurred with Dr. Jones's work. In 1757, Balthasare Ludovico Tralles's *Usus Opii (Uses of Opium)*, a classic work on the drug, explained that medical men throughout the ages had noted the aphrodisiac power of opium and that the Egyptians believed opium made them "more potent in love."

America's values might be threatened with the use of medicinal-opium, but at least many communities required prescriptions to purchase the drug and thus, in theory at least, limited its use to medicinal purposes. Smoking-opium, subject to no such limitation, raised new problems for those opposed to recreational sex, as American doctors' medical training about medicinal-opium led them to a logical conclusion that smokingopium possessed aphrodisiac qualities similar to those of the medicinal variety. Medical writings indicated a heightened sexuality while under the influence of smoking-opium. In 1842 S. Wells Williams reported the findings of G. H. Smith, a surgeon in Penang, who believed that young men smoked opium because the "practice heightens and prolongs venereal pleasure," although eventually the habit led to impotence.²⁴ American research agreed with the doctor from Southeast Asia.

Calkins and Kane found that opium smoking caused men and women to experience uncontrollable sexual desire. Calkins claimed that smokers were "habitually tormented with a satyriasis as abortive as it is insatiable." Kane's findings, resulting from self-experimentation, matched those of Calkins. He found that during the first few months of use, smokers noticed an abnormal sensibility to stimulation, as well as delayed completion of the sexual act for men. Further, Kane found that a smoker's will power decreased while under the substance's influence, and in consequence, he or she might be more apt to indulge in sexual behavior.

Dr. Kane claimed that a woman's sexual appetite "sometimes approaches to frenzy" under the influence of the drug. Because of that condition, Kane believed that male smokers eagerly seduced any female smoker they encountered in the den. He wrote that the situation had caused California and Nevada to pass laws against smoking-opium. Kane, however, failed to note a contradiction in his study when he claimed that old smokers seduced women in the dens. In a number of his works, he wrote that the longer a man smoked opium, the more likely his sexual ability declined.²⁵ If seductions occurred in the dens, therefore, it was probably the new smokers who took advantage of their alleged temporary sexual power, rather than the old, impotent ones.

Kane might have ignored this contradiction because of the racism attached to the issue of opium smoking. Women having extramarital relations or experimenting with sex with Anglo-American men was difficult enough for many Americans to contemplate; Anglo-American women having intimate relations with unknown Chinese laborers and vice operators bordered on the unthinkable. Songs about just such events existed during the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. For example, in "Chung Hi Lo and Mary," a young white woman, Mary, entered Chung Hi Lo's opium den out of curiosity. There he "slipped her a ring, a golden thing," and quickly addicted her to opium. The song warned curious Anglo-American women that

> Some day she'll float in the river; This is the end alway, When her fair eyes fade and another maid Charms her Lo away, And she will be known as missing, Missing 'till judgment day.²⁶

The moral was simple: women who frequented opium dens made themselves vulnerable to the sexual advances of men and courted death. Although a Chinese man was the villain in this case, American doctors suggested that women in the opium dens might become the prey of Anglo-American men as well.

Sexual behavior apparently did occur in association with opium smoking, if contemporary reports are to be believed. A young man in Montana reported a sexual side effect of the drug explaining that "where ordinarily it would have taken me only a few minutes to finish [the sex act] it seemed as though after smoking the opium I would never finish,"27 indicating that the findings of Calkins and Kane were accurate. The September 1, 1890, Milwaukee Sentinel reported finding a downtown opium den's closet covered with obscene photographs of children and young girls, adding that a separate part of the resort was designated the "Bridal Chamber." In the San Antonio Express, November 28, 1888, a Dr. Wasserzug advertised cures for "sexual, nervous and chronic diseases." The doctor's advertisement appeared directly under an article about a recent raid on a local opium den. By the placement of the ad, it is apparent that even the newspaper editor knew of the connection between smoking-opium and sexual activity. These instances appeared to reinforce medical findings about the sexual side effects of opium.

Doctors found that opium affected sexuality in three ways, including reproduction, prostitution, and racial purity. First, doctors believed, opium hurt a person's ability to procreate. In 1867 Dr. Calkins found that a woman's reproductive ability declined with opium use. He cited a population drop in Formosa (Taiwan) as evidence of his claim. Less than a decade later, in 1876, Dr. J. C. Shorb testified before the California State Senate Special Committee on Chinese Immigration that habitual use of opium destroyed the digestion and, in turn, caused the failure of the reproductive system. Regarding women's reproductive abilities, Dr. Kane reported that menstruation stopped in some women or was "scanty and irregular" in others; however, he also noted that the drug's effect on the procreative power was uncertain. Dr. Calkins discovered that if a female smoker did conceive, there was a chance that the child might suffer from "degeneration of the brain-substance" and might become an "imbecile" should he or she survive childhood. He further claimed that children of smokers died early in life.²⁸ Modern concerns about babies born with drug-related problems have changed little since the late nineteenth century.

As far as a man's ability to reproduce, Dr. Kane found that after several weeks of regular use of opium, a male smoker's "desire and power are ma-

terially impaired." Men's sexual capacity is frequently referred to in terms of the loss of morality and "manliness" by the doctors. Dr. George Shearer, senior assistant physician to the Hospital for Consumption in Liverpool, England, wrote that "the man becomes a moral paralytic!" George Parsons Lathrop believed that the smoker "is no longer really a man but a malignant essence informing a cadaverous human shape" and that opium debilitates a smoker's "manliness." When smokers stopped using opium, the effects of the narcotic eventually reversed and the men once again experienced sexual desire and the ability to have children.²⁹ Fewer comments about a male smoker's reproductive abilities are noted in the medical literature than about a woman's abilities to reproduce.

The second important effect of smoking-opium on sexual behavior involved prostitution. This vocation, of course, existed throughout the country, although its presence was especially notorious in the urban and rural communities of the mining West. The women, from all races and nationalities, lived in a stratified underworld society. Chinese prostitutes lived, nearly exclusively, in Chinatown, and thus near the community's opium dens. Chinese and Anglo-American prostitutes occasionally smoked opium in Chinatown. White prostitutes visited the dens with their friends from the demimonde. For Chinese prostitutes who smoked opium, the cost of the narcotic increased the debt they owed the men who held their contracts. Chinese and Anglo-American prostitutes used the drug for the same reasons that men chose to use it, as a temporary escape from their lives or, possibly, a permanent exit through suicide.³⁰ Chinese brothels provided an outlet for the alleged heightened sexual desires of men who smoked opium at the nearby dens.

The final alleged major effect of smoking-opium on sexual behavior, and tied to prostitution to some extent, reflected the era's fear of genetic contamination through miscegenation. Visits to Chinese brothels by Anglo-American men increased the chances of biracial children being born to the prostitutes. The idea of reverse Darwinism pervaded the thinking of many anti-Chinese Americans. The medical literature claimed that white Americans and their civilization would deteriorate if whites intermarried with nonwhites, especially the Chinese. In 1862 Dr. Arthur B. Stout wrote that the United States stood apart from all nations in "its purity and highest degree of cultivation and refinement." Stout continued that "to the Caucasian race, with its varied types, has been assigned the supremacy in elevation of mind and beauty of form over all mankind" and "no new combination of distinct existing races can improve this Divine excellence. Whatever enters it, tends to destroy it."

American doctors, especially Stout, advocated that the United States protect its people; the government should "strive to preserve the purity of the race; and, irrespective of political theories, should guard it from every amalgamation with inferior types." Stout warned simply to "plant not the germs, and there will be naught to eradicate." His solution to the potential degeneration of the United States was to exclude the Chinese from the country. *Popular Science Monthly* contributor Gerrit Lansing's 1882 sociological study of Chinese immigration agreed with Stout's views regarding Chinese immigration, stating that the nation "must be guarded from the retarding influence of a different race."³¹

To prevent the deterioration of the American population, doctors suggested a number of ways to stop the importation of smoking-opium. In 1862, nearly a decade before its common use among Anglo-Americans, Dr. Stout called for laws prohibiting the narcotic's entry into the country. Dr. Kane wanted an increase in the tariff on smoking-opium as a way to regulate its use. In 1892 the *Journal of the American Medical Association* called on the nation's legislators to enact laws to end the substance's use so that the country might avoid the drug-addiction problems China experienced.³²

If the doctors could not prevent the entry of the drug into the United States, then some of them advocated a treatment for opium addiction. Advertisements for opium cures appeared in many newspapers and popular publications of the day. For example, the September 25, 1875, Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper advertised a number of doctors selling opium cures, including W. B. Squire, M.D., who offered opium and morphine cures, and Dr. S. B. Collins and his "Painless Opium Antidote." Collins, a doctor and author of Theriaki: A Treatise on the Habitual Use of Narcotic Poison, claimed that opium smokers could "be treated and cured as successfully as those who take opium by the mouth or hypodermically." Dr. Leslie E. Keeley's advertisement in the March 4, 1882, Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper promised, "Opium habit easily cured!" He claimed that he had developed a "Special Remedy for the Opium Smoking Habit, with the Double Chloride of Gold as a basis." Dr. Keeley also advocated taking preventative actions against opium, such as the development of a school curriculum that would "include plain, practical teaching concerning the nature and the danger of opium." He warned that "the ignorance of this generation concerning opium after all is profound."33

Any opium addiction was difficult to cure, and the task was made no easier by the availability of drug paraphernalia through the famed, nationwide Sears, Roebuck catalog. Although the company claimed that their medicines contained "no poisonous narcotics," they still sold hypodermic syringes, needles, and vials for the opium or morphine user in the "Drug Department" of their publication. Also available in the same section were medicines promised to cure "the habit of using opium or morphia in any form or manner whatever." At seventy-five cents per bottle or eight dollars for a dozen bottles, the medicines allowed some smokers and opium-eaters to attempt self-cures.³⁴

Despite the number of mail-order remedies available for addicts, some doctors, such as Calkins, believed that alcoholics were easier to cure than opium users. On the other hand, Dr. Kane claimed that "under proper treatment the suffering is really very little" in attempts to rid oneself of the opium habit. He also noted that the majority of those who tried to break their addiction without medical help failed, whereas those who worked with doctors were more successful. Kane recommended a minimum of two weeks in a rehabilitation hospital in order for the habit to be broken. He complained that some opium cures actually contained opium or morphine as ingredients, thereby addicting those attempting a self-cure to the alleged anti-opium product while at the same time keeping them addicted to the original substance. Kane suggested that "these rascals [the doctors advocating such remedies] deserve a punishment that no law now in existence can give them."³⁵

Physicians' views of smoking-opium were readily available to the American public in popular magazines, journals, and newspapers. Ranging from national publications like the *Atlantic Monthly* and *Harper's New Monthly Magazine* to small-town newspapers like the *Elko Independent* (Nevada) and the *Cheyenne Daily Leader* (Wyoming), journalists disseminated the medical information about the detrimental effects of the narcotic to their readers, each time linking the drug to the Chinese. Journalists also used the doctors' reports to emphasize and editorialize about the negative impact the drug had on American society. The doctors and journalists discussed the moral degeneration, sexual promiscuity, and miscegenation that accompanied the substance's use. Their words only added to the anti-Chinese feelings in the nation and heightened demands for Chinese exclusion. Precisely where the first direct legislation on smoking-opium would take place and exactly how that attack would proceed remained to be seen.

R Chapter Four D

EXCLUDING THE DUAL DILEMMA

MANY ADVERSARIES of smoking-opium in the West sought the eradication of the narcotic in an attempt to protect the United States from moral deterioration, while simultaneously ridding the nation of the Chinese. To discourage the substance's admission into the country, opponents of the narcotic promoted ordinances, laws, and statutes banning its use. Others advocated the end of Chinese immigration for the same purpose. Cutting off Chinese immigration, some thought, would end opium importation into the United States because, they asserted, the majority of the substance was imported by the Chinese. They argued that merely banning the drug was insufficient; the opiate would be still smuggled into the country for use in the opium dens. Some further contended that if Chinese immigration could be restricted, not only would opium's importation decrease, but so would the competition of cheap labor. Indeed, demands to end job competition dominated the appeals for Chinese exclusion; however, the actions and entreaties of opium's enemies contributed to the passage of the exclusion legislation ending Chinese immigration into the United States.

Western legislation against the Chinese began in attempts to regulate the new immigrants' behavior. For the most part, the regulations attempted to control where and how the Chinese lived, their economic pursuits, and their opium habit. A sampling of these laws will reveal their general nature.

In 1851 California passed legislation requiring alien miners to pay a three-dollar-per-miner tax. Another tax law increased the fee to four dollars per alien miner. Effectively, these fees applied only to Chinese miners. Foreign miners who became naturalized American citizens became exempt from the tax. In June 1859 Gold Hill, Nevada, prohibited Chinese from holding mining claims in the Gold Hill area. Several years later the town outlawed the Chinese from living within four hundred feet of a white resident without that resident's permission, because the community's citizens considered the Chinese unhealthy, a threat to property values, and prone to create fire hazards. Virginia City, Nevada, passed a similar housing ordinance in 1875.

Towns in the mining West especially feared fire because of wooden mine-shaft rigging and closely constructed buildings above ground. Virginia City, Nevada, and Helena, Montana, passed ordinances that directly related the Chinese to the fire issue. Citizens of those cities believed that the Chinese were careless with fire and, for that reason, required them to live and work in certain parts of town and prohibited their use of fireworks within the city limits. These ordinances were passed not simply to harass the Chinese but to prevent fires from sweeping through the communities, as occurred on a fairly regular basis in both cities in the 1870s.¹

Western towns also attempted to regulate Chinese business enterprises. Officials in Lewis and Clark County, Montana, and in Lewiston, Idaho, required Chinese involved in the laundry business to purchase licenses for their establishments. Local ordinances also required other professions, such as doctors, merchants, and restaurateurs, to obtain licenses; however, no whites held laundry licenses. The quarterly fees ranged from \$5 for butchers to \$8 for launderers to a high of \$50 for gamblers. In 1860 California passed "An Act for the Protection of Fisheries," prohibiting Chinese from fishing in California's waters unless they purchased a license. Two years later California required all Chinese laborers not employed as rice, tea, coffee, or sugar farmers to pay \$2.50 per month.²

Unlike the local laws that regulated the day-to-day affairs of the Chinese, state and territorial statutes focused on the larger issues of land ownership, mining rights, taxation, and marriage. The legislatures restricted the rights of Chinese to work on public lands. In 1871, in Nevada, numerous laws prohibited the Chinese from working in or around state-owned buildings and grounds. Further, they could not be employed by Anglo-American companies holding contracts with the state. The law prevented the Chinese from building the railroad linking Elko, Lander, Nye, White Pine, and Lincoln counties. If a company violated the anti-Chinese clauses and statutes, it faced the possible loss of its building privileges, forfeiture of its franchise, and the loss of the road or railroad's right-of-way. The city of Portland and the state of Oregon passed ordinances and statutes prohibiting the employment of Chinese on public works projects in the area.³ These types of statutes were especially important to areas like the Comstock, where mineral production declined in the late 1870s. The laws may have been passed to prevent the Chinese from taking jobs away from Anglo-American workers.

Western states and territories also passed statutes preventing the Chinese from owning mines or, in some cases, any type of land at all. In Oregon and Idaho the legislatures had originally allowed Chinese to own mines but changed the laws as the mining industry declined and the Chinese became more of a perceived threat to the economy of the region. Nevada went so far as to prohibit the Chinese from owning any real estate at all. In 1872 Montana called for the forfeiture to the territorial government of any placer mine held by aliens. Placer mines contain gravel that holds particles of gold and are more easily mined than minerals found in veins or lodes. Ultimately, that law was taken to the Montana Supreme Court, which ruled in favor of the Chinese, reaffirming their right to hold mining property. The Montana land laws developed because many Anglo-Americans believed that the Chinese controlled too many placer mines (nearly one-third of such mines in the territory by 1871), and that they failed to spend their profits in the community.⁴ The complaints were indicative of the grievances against the Chinese wherever they attempted to earn a living from the mineral-rich lands.

In addition to preventing the Chinese from holding mining claims and obtaining employment, state and territorial governments also tried to tax the Chinese in various ways. In 1866 the Montana legislature suggested taxing the Chinese people themselves. The territorial legislature rejected the notion three days after bringing it up; however, a bill to tax Chinese launderers fifteen dollars per quarter, or about 25 percent of their earnings, passed in 1869. Montana territorial governor James M. Ashley claimed that the laundry tax conflicted with national obligations, under the 1868 Burlingame Treaty, to give fair treatment to China's citizens. He called the tax "utterly indefensible," but it took until the 1870s to get the statute overturned. In Idaho the government taxed Chinese miners four to five dollars per month during the mid-1860s. In 1862 the Oregon state legislature overturned four laws taxing Chinese miners; however, the legislature also passed a poll tax on Chinese, Hawaiians, mulattos, and African Americans.⁵

Laws precluding the marriage or cohabitation of Anglo-Americans with Native Americans, Chinese, mulattos, and African Americans passed in 1861 in Nevada, in 1866 in Montana, and in 1867 in Idaho. In 1876 Wyoming's restrictive marriage law prohibited a biracial couple from marrying outside of the territory and returning to Wyoming to live.⁶ Such state and territorial statutes made any attempts by the men to assimilate into American society more difficult. Perhaps these laws were passed because the residents of the region believed what the United States medical community said about the deterioration of the American race if its citizens intermarried and had children with the Chinese. Or, more likely, Anglo-American men may have feared competition with Chinese men for spouses among the white women, especially after the passage of the Page Act severely restricted the chances for Chinese women to enter the United States.

By 1879, attitudes toward the Chinese had deteriorated further as the economies of the West declined. To try and alleviate some of the tension surrounding competition for jobs between Chinese and white workers, the Nevada senate proposed a bill that would provide free passage to Cincinnati, Philadelphia, New York, or any point east of Chicago on the Central Pacific Railroad to any Chinese living on the West Coast. In 1880 the California legislature provided for the removal of Chinese to areas outside the state's cities and towns because the legislators found the Chinese "dangerous to the well being" of California's communities.7 Two years later California and Idaho proposed the removal of Chinese from the West to the East Coast. In Utah on May 6, 1882, the same day that President Chester A. Arthur signed the 1882 Chinese Exclusion bill, the Silver Reef Miner editorialized: "we rather like the idea of a Chinese colony and an Indian reservation in Massachusetts and other Eastern States." Also on May 6, 1882, San Francisco's Alta California sarcastically suggested that the Chinese go east so that easterners could get a sense of what it was like living near the Asians: "Let the New England cities picture a Chinese quarter full of coolies, highbinders, prostitutes and thieves." These sentiments suggest the frustration western states felt with the Chinese issue.

Marriage, taxation, employment, and mining ordinances and statutes attempted to regulate the behavior of the Chinese who lived in the West. Except for marriage laws, the acts were designed to prevent the Chinese from gaining too much economic power within the community or to prevent them from sending their earnings back to China, as some accused them of doing instead of contributing to the local American economy. Another major body of legislation against the Chinese concerned smokingopium. The narcotic raised the issues of the moral deterioration and physical degeneration of the Anglo-American race that economic competition did not. Western demands to abolish opium began in the mid-1870s when white men and women started visiting the dens. The *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, March 8, 1876, claimed that it was "a burning shame to our civilization that there seems to be no practicable method of suppressing the nuisance" that turned many white men into "slaves to the habit." Few non-Chinese smoked opium prior to that time, but the habit grew rapidly among whites, and by the summer of 1876 approximately 150 Anglo-American men and women indulged in the practice in Virginia City's Chinatown alone.⁸

The Territorial Enterprise was not alone in its views of the habit and those who indulged in it. Editors and reporters became some of the most vociferous voices in the anti-opium campaign. Focusing on the opium habit fit well with the tasks of newspapermen. Between 1830 and 1860 journalism's major goal was to serve the American public as an agency of reform. During the Civil War this role shifted to one of providing information about the conflict. In the postwar era journalists combined these tasks and attempted to provide both moral guidance and intellectual growth for their readers. In 1869 Richard Grant White, an American author and editor of Shakespeare, commented that "it is to journalism that we should be able to look for a corrective of the evils from which our society is suffering." Journalism, then, should serve as a "constant guide, a daily counselor" and act as the "brain of a community." In other words, newspaper reporters and editors could use the press to encourage the progress and moral tone that they considered desirable for the United States.⁹ With a history of acting as social reformers and with the idea that they wrote for publications that had great influence on public opinion, it seemed natural for journalists to believe they possessed the power to protect the United States from perceived evils.

Having hundreds or even thousands of Chinese in the area, as in Nevada, Idaho, or Oregon, was not a prerequisite to pleas for opium legislation and the curtailment of Chinese immigration. In Wyoming the *Cheyenne Daily Leader*, September 19, 1878, demanded an anti-opium ordinance to prevent "this evil in our midst" despite the fact that Laramie County's Chinese population was only thirteen in 1870 and barely larger in 1880 with twenty-four. Helena, Montana, with a Chinese population of approximately six hundred, became concerned about the habit when it was discovered that the city contained a number of opium dens that served white men and women who were members of the demimonde.¹⁰ Opium and the Chinese became synonymous, and the call to ban opium equated the call to abolish Chinese immigration.

Journalists' pleas for ordinances to abolish opium spanned two decades and included dozens of communities in the West. The messages rarely varied. Calling smoking-opium "a burning shame to our civilization," a "growing evil," and a "cancer," the newspapermen's views of the narcotic were obvious: they wished to eliminate the drug and its distributors, the Chinese, from their communities. They wanted the local law enforcement agencies to "break up these vile, pernicious dens of debauchery" and warned that the habit was quickly spreading throughout the West.¹¹

Journalists often created article titles that emphasized the evil surrounding the use of opium. The *Fort Benton River Press* (Montana), January 19, 1881, entitled one column "Demoniacal Dens: Benton the Victim of Almond-Eyed Ministers of Satan"; the *Reno Evening Gazette*, February 21, 1879, called their column "Opium Smoking: The Hideous Heathen Vice in Our Midst"; and the *Tybo Weekly Sun* (Nevada), May 3, 1879, published "Asia's Deadly Drug." In each article, the journalists discussed the alleged horrors that accompanied the use of opium.

Articles occasionally took on a hellfire-and-brimstone tone as the editors expressed their desire for ordinances and statutes against the drug. Calling itself a "moral censor," the Reno Evening Gazette, February 21, 1879, demanded that the law enforcement agencies "break up these vile resorts; arrest the Pagan vendors of the villainous stuff. Stop the traffic in men's souls, if every heathen has got to be run into the Pacific to do it. Let us preserve our moral cleanliness at all hazards and wrench this contaminating vice from our midst." In Silver City, Idaho, the Avalanche, January 15, 1881, reprinted an article from the Tuscarora Times-Review (Nevada), possibly because of its moral tone. The editor wanted opium smokers to wear a placard that said "engaged" because the newspaper felt that smokers were "engaged to the devil-engaged to court the haunts of filth-engaged to destroy their own manhood, paralyze their energy, sink beneath the level of the beasts of the field-engaged to grovel in the lowest pools of bestial inhumanity, engaged to sink lower and lower, until finally death claims its victim." The Helena Weekly Herald, January 15, 1880, called for public action against the narcotic, stating: "No evil which society has yet suffered can compare with that of opium-smoking should it once get a hold in any community. The question is, 'What are you going to do about it?'" These comments indirectly reflected physicians' concerns about the drug, while

simultaneously allowing journalists to assume the role of moral arbiter. Evidence of the clergy's moral condemnation of smoking-opium is lacking. Only rarely did a minister's thoughts on opium appear in the local newspapers. Perhaps the clergy relinquished their moral role to the journalists because more people read newspapers than attended church.

Occasionally newspapers printed articles about opium and placed them next to articles about the so-called Chinese problem. They also reprinted articles from other western newspapers that discussed opium in other communities and countries. The March 6, 1867, *Portland Oregonian* reported on the smoking-opium habit in Hawaii by reprinting a piece that had originally appeared in the *Honolulu Advertiser*. It claimed that the Chinese introduced the habit into the Hawaiian Islands and that the Hawaiian laws against the substance did little to prevent its use. On the other hand, the *El Paso Lone Star*, June 16, 1883, found that an anti–smoking-opium law in Paso Del Norte, Mexico, had effectively stopped the habit there. In both cases, the editors stressed the problems associated with the drug.

In response to the calls for smoking-opium ordinances, a number of communities approved legislation abolishing opium dens. On September 12, 1876, Virginia City passed the nation's first such ordinance. The new law prohibited people from keeping, maintaining, visiting, or contributing to the support of any location where people met to smoke opium. Such establishments were declared "nuisances." Violators of the ordinance were to receive a fine ranging from fifty to five hundred dollars and/or imprisonment for ten days to six months. In 1877 Carson City, Nevada, enacted Ordinance Number 48, practically matching Virginia City's version. In 1879 Butte, Montana's first anti-opium ordinance outlawed opium dens in an attempt to suppress the "demoralizing business." In 1881 Helena passed "Ordinance No. 10: To prevent the use of Opium," prohibiting opium smoking, keeping a den, or encouraging others to use the substance. Ordinance 10 became law even before the community's incorporation as a city. Despite the large number of Chinese and opium dens in San Francisco, the city failed to pass an anti-smoking-opium ordinance until November 1878, long after Virginia City or even tiny Cheyenne, Wyoming.¹² The lack of a San Francisco smoking-opium ordinance demonstrates the community's commitment to eradicating Chinese prostitution instead of pursuing opium enterprises. Smaller western towns contained fewer Chinese prostitutes but relatively more opium dens, making the latter a greater perceived threat to local citizens.

During the initial years of anti-opium legislation, communities primarily sought to close the dens. By eliminating the places where opium was smoked, city fathers hoped to restrict access to the narcotic to those with direct connections to the suppliers, namely those who knew the Chinese dealers. The titles of the ordinances readily explained what the communities wanted. Virginia City, Cheyenne, and Butte called for the abolition of opium dens or houses, using simple, direct language such as "An Ordinance to Abolish Opium-Smoking Dens," "To Abolish Opium Smoking Dens," and "An Ordinance Relative to Opium Houses." Surprisingly, none of the ordinances outlawed smoking the narcotic itself; however, in theory, if opium dens closed, the substance would be difficult to procure and the habit would decline. As the years went on and more western communities passed anti-opium-den legislation, the laws became more specific in dealing with the narcotic. They soon outlawed the actual smoking or inhaling of the drug. Communities also began including clauses of a more specific nature, such as the laws of Missoula, Montana, and Ogden, Utah, that prohibited smokers from inducing others to partake of the substance. In an interesting twist, the city government of Boise, Idaho, permitted opium smokers to indulge in the habit in their own homes without fear of prosecution, but they could not go to an opium den.13

Once the opium ordinances passed the city councils, the newspapers expressed the hope that the laws would be sufficient to reduce the habit in their communities. The *Deseret Evening News* of Salt Lake City, April 23, 1879, suggested that the law was "timely and necessary," while the *Carson City Morning Appeal*, April 30, 1879, and the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, March 29, 1879, hoped that the law enforcement agencies would enforce the legislation. On October 16, 1878, the *Salt Lake Herald* credited itself for the passage of the city's opium ordinance immediately after the city council made a request of the commissioners to eradicate the drug. The editorial noted that the local government acted because the newspaper printed several articles discussing the hazards of opium in the Salt Lake community.

Police raids on opium dens began shortly after the opium laws passed. When the raids succeeded in arresting smokers and proprietors, the newspapers credited their own persuasive articles and editorials with the successful missions against the opium dens. The *Salt Lake Herald*, September 16, 1881, claimed victory for saving "some young men" from the opium habit by encouraging the police to raid a local den. The *Salt Lake Tribune*, November 21, 1879, explained that raids had resulted after the police visited the newspaper office to gather information about the resorts. In Idaho, the August 29, 1885, *Tri-Weekly Statesman* of Boise also maintained that raids resulted from its investigative reporting.

Despite the numerous raids on the dens, most of them reopened within a few days or weeks. Because of the reestablishment of the businesses, the Virginia City Territorial Enterprise reported over several days in April 1879 that young people continued to visit the dens on a regular basis despite the law and that the police had not done enough to eliminate the dens. Because of the same problem, the Virginia City Board of Police Commissioners met in a special session and decided to conduct random and unexpected raids on the opium dens still operating in Chinatown. Once the surprise raids began, however, many of the dens' operators allegedly received notice "through their spies" and, therefore, the police efforts to remedy the situation were unsuccessful, according to the newspaper.¹⁴ Another outcome of the Virginia City opium ordinance was the establishment of a number of new dens in Gold Hill, just a few miles from Virginia City. The Territorial Enterprise, April 22, 1877, wondered if the Gold Hill marshal and trustees were ready for the additional "vicious characters" who might move to the community to avoid possible punishment under the Virginia City code.

In Salt Lake City the police successfully raided a den, and the September 18, 1879, *Deseret Evening News* confidently reported that "if the hydra has any more heads to show here, they may also as fast as they appear, be as summarily crushed out of existence." Like Virginia City, however, Salt Lake experienced difficulties finding den operators. As a result, the November 16, 1879, *Salt Lake Tribune* suggested that specially trained detectives should raid the opium dens, but here too the editors acknowledged that "it is almost impossible to catch" the operators. The hope of all adversaries of opium remained that the dens would close once and for all and that the police force had the situation under control.

Generally, the local opium ordinances only temporarily interrupted the business of the dens around the West. Dr. Kane warned that the vice was certain to extend its reach if greater measures were not taken to curtail its spread. The western state and territorial governments took action soon after their communities passed local opium ordinances. Demands at the state and territorial levels for opium statutes varied little from the calls for local laws. The *Carson City Morning Appeal*, April 12, 1879, editorialized that "it was high time that a stringent law was passed to forbid the opium traffic among our own kind." In his 1881 message to the Legislative Assembly, Montana territorial governor Benjamin F. Potts declared that "the evils resulting from the practice of opium smoking should be suppressed by law. Secret places of resort are kept where the habit is encouraged, and the evil effects of the practice will soon be apparent on the youths who frequent these dens."¹⁵ The *Fort Benton River Press*, January 19, 1881, agreed with Potts and editorialized that "for the sake of our youth and the young boys who will soon be brought within the pale of its influence, no measure looking to its removal can be too stringent or be applied too quickly." The paper cried, "Stamp it out!" before the habit assumed the "same character here that it has elsewhere."

In response to stronger local laws against smoking-opium, Nevada, Montana, Wyoming, Utah, Idaho, Oregon, and California passed legislation against the narcotic and against opium dens. In those seven territories and states, only Oregon's statute became law after the passage of the Chinese Exclusion Act of 1882. (Texas never passed a law specifically addressing opium.) Like the city ordinances, the state statutes generally focused on closing opium dens, prohibiting the frequenting of such establishments, and forbidding opium smoking. None of these laws specified penalties for violating them that exceeded two thousand dollars in fines and/or two years in prison.¹⁶

Just as Virginia City passed the nation's first city ordinance against smoking-opium, Nevada became the first state to ban the substance's use. Effective March 31, 1877, the statute made it illegal to sell or possess opium or opium-smoking equipment, unless through an apothecary and with a prescription. The statute made landlords responsible for whoever used opium on their property. The penalties for violating the statute matched those of Virginia City's ordinance, calling for fines of up to five hundred dollars and/or a term in the Nevada State Prison of up to six months. Two years later the punishments for violating the law increased to one thousand dollars and prison terms of up to two years.¹⁷ The *Carson City Morning Appeal*, April 30, 1879, warned Anglo-American smokers that "the social status of the offenders will not shield them from prosecution to the fullest extent of the law." During the remaining years of the nineteenth century, Nevada's opium statutes were revised three more times by raising or lowering the fines and terms of imprisonment. In addition, opiumsmoking equipment was to be destroyed after a successful conviction of the violator.¹⁸ No Anglo-Americans spent time in the Nevada State Prison for violating the state's opium laws; however, a few Chinese did, as will be discussed later in this chapter.

Montana's and Wyoming's statutes, like Nevada's, are typical of the West's legal restrictions on opium use. Montana Territory's first such statute, passed in February 1881, prohibited opium dens, frequenting such establishments, and leasing to anyone who might open one. Community newspapers, including the February 22, 1881, Butte Miner and the February 24, 1881, Helena Weekly Independent, announced the new law in their columns, theoretically informing anyone who read the newspaper. Wyoming Territory's anti-opium law included all forms of opium, not just the smoking variety. The newspapers wanted to prevent the "indiscriminate use" of the substance and make it unlawful to keep a place where "opium smoking or the use of opium in any form is practiced." Visiting or frequenting such establishments also violated the law. Violations of the statute could lead to fines of up to five hundred dollars and imprisonment in the county jail for three to nine months. The territory's low Chinese population might account for the difference in its statute from those of other states and territories. Even so, the first section of that law specifically dealt with smoking-opium, indicating the importance the territorial legislature gave the issue despite the low number of Chinese in the territory.¹⁹

Enforcement of the opium statutes proved to be another matter. Public responses to the statutes consisted largely of complaints that the laws were ineffective and that even more-stringent codes were needed. Many of the comments against the remaining opium dens in the West centered on the fact that Anglo-Americans continued to frequent the establishments, rather than the fact that the dens continued to exist. On November 24, 1877, the *Tybo Weekly Sun* complained that "laws have been enacted for the suppression of this traffic, yet we seldom hear of an arrest being made. It may be that our officers are not aware that whites frequent these dens, yet the fact stares us in the face and cannot be denied. Earnest and decisive steps should be taken toward the suppression of the vice and the punishment of the heathen who... are engaged in the fearful traffic. Let severe measures be adopted and the sale of the drug will soon be suppressed." The *Reno Evening Gazette*, April 4, 1879, voiced a similar opinion, asking the newspaper's readers "Is the opium smoking clause of our statutes a dead letter,

or are the Chinese of Reno above the law? The question will not be answered until the opium sellers are arrested."

The *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, November 24, 1880, was so tired of the continuing presence of opium dens as to advocate nonviolent mob action against the Chinese vendors of the substance. The paper editorialized that "while we would not advise violent measures, we should not object to a peaceful but determined course outside of the strict letter of the law for the attainment of the end in view." The *El Paso Lone Star*, August 4, 1883, was so discouraged with the lackadaisical enforcement of the ordinances that it predicted Chinese would "flock" to the city because they "need fear no fines or imprisonment" if they ran an opium den. The newspapers remained unsatisfied with the governments' attempts to eliminate the narcotic because Anglo-American men and women continued to frequent the dens.

Despite the complaints against the law enforcement agencies for not closing the opium dens forever, police and sheriffs' departments raided the dens again and again. Many of the Chinese arrested soon found themselves in local jails and courts. Records of opium arrests and convictions are difficult to obtain; those that do remain indicate that the police arrested Anglo-Americans as well as Chinese. Some offenders simply paid their fines and went on their way. Others took their cases to the halls of justice seeking to have the arrests overturned because of technicalities. Most commonly, the courts dismissed the cases against those arrested, including Chinese, because of "insufficient evidence" or a lack of "positive evidence." In one case the arresting officer could not positively identify an opium pipe as belonging to the accused, and the judge freed the Chinese defendant because it could not be proved that he was the owner of the pipe. In Idaho the police arrested Ah Hong for being a "frequenter of an opium den"; however, Ah Hong's case was dismissed because he proved that he had "lawful" business at the opium den and was not there to smoke, buy, or sell opium.²⁰

The newspapers often editorialized about the court cases involving opium. The *Salt Lake Tribune*, December 4, 1880, wrote about several non-Chinese men and women who were arrested at a local opium den, adding that one of the two women arrested was "colored, but her skin was not half as dusky as the souls of these young white men who could so far forget themselves as to lie down with her in a Chinese opium hell." The journalists attacked not only the dens and the opium habit, but the mixing of the races that occurred in the dens. Other articles about the court cases took a lighter tone. Gun Ah Ling was arrested for running an opium den. The officers took him to the Salt Lake City police court, where according to a local newspaper he would "let the Justice know how much money he could loan the city," surely implying that he would receive a fine for his violation of the city ordinance against the narcotic. In fact, the judge fined Gun Ah Ling fifty dollars, which he immediately paid. A white man arrested with him, Albert Rorden, was fined ten dollars for smoking the drug. Two months later the newspapers printed the views of Ah Coon, an opium-den proprietor, who claimed that opium smokers were arrested more frequently than whiskey drinkers because of a judicial bias against the Chinese.²¹

Some cases against opium dealers and smokers took weeks or even months to resolve in the courts. In 1879 Ah Ting, arrested for keeping an opium resort in Ormsby County, Nevada, pleaded not guilty, but the court decided to give him time to change his mind. Ten days later and after refusing to change his plea, Ah Ting was sent to the Nevada State Prison for one year at hard labor. Arrested with him were three white men, George Duffy, Thomas Caddington, and Clinton Culver, but the court vacated the charges against them. No specific reasons were given for the judge's decision in the case. In June 1880 in Ormsby County, the courts indicted Ah Suey for selling opium. After several failed attempts to get him to change his plea to guilty, the courts finally set September 1 as his trial date. Thomas Caddington, the white man arrested in 1879 for opium smoking at Ah Ting's den, was to testify as a "principal witness" against Ah Suey; however, Caddington unexpectedly left the area. The court continued the case until November hoping Caddington would return. Eventually Ah Suey's case was dismissed because the original indictment was "lost or mislaid." (Also, Caddington never returned to testify in the case.) The court then returned Ah Suey's bail money. Although it can be safely assumed that the cases against Caddington, Duffy, and Culver were dismissed because they were white, some Anglo-Americans did spend some time in the Carson City jail waiting for the court's decisions on their cases. As in Carson City, Salt Lake City's authorities arrested any opium smoker they encountered, whether Chinese, Anglo-American, or Native American.²²

The courts may have hoped that if a smoker spent some time in jail and/or paid a fine, the person might take the opportunity to think about his or her actions and then reform. In 1881, in an opium case against Charles Hope, the Ormsby County court decided to commute his sentence from ninety days to six days because he had obtained a job working for the Central Pacific Railroad and promised to change his ways. He paid twentyfive dollars, and the police immediately released him from custody.²³

Convictions against the Chinese sometimes resulted when the police persuaded Anglo-Americans to go to an opium den and purchase the drug in a sting operation. Once the transaction was completed, the police arrested the Chinese proprietor.²⁴ The *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, November 24, 1880, suggested that convictions were difficult to obtain because friends of the accused lied to the authorities to obtain dismissal of the charges against their arrested colleagues.

The majority of opium convictions appear to have been achieved at the local ordinance level; however, Chinese men served time in state penitentiaries for violating the state opium statutes in, at least, Nevada and Oregon. No Anglo-Americans seem to have served in the state facilities for the same violations. The majority of state-prison sentences for violating Nevada's opium statute were handed down in 1879 and 1880, or just after Nevada's second opium statute became effective. For example, in 1879 the state courts found three Chinese guilty and sent them to prison for seven months to two years. The men's ages ranged from twenty-eight to sixty, and their occupations included mining and laundry work. The following year, nine Chinese, including laundrymen, unemployed laborers, and a physician, aged twenty-two to sixty, received prison sentences for up to two years for violating the opium law. Four of them served only two months of their eight-month sentences because they received time off for good behavior. In the Biennial Report of the Warden of the Nevada State Prison for 1883, no new Chinese sentenced for opium violations were listed; however, four men from the previous biennial report continued serving their prison time.

Oregon's state statute against opium passed the legislature in November 1885. In 1886 and 1887 at least four Chinese men served time in the Oregon State Penitentiary for "frequenting an opium den" or "unlawful selling and giving away of opium." Similar to the men in Nevada, they ranged in age from nineteen to forty-one and worked as laborers and laundrymen. The sentences given to the Oregon inmates did not exceed six months. Several years later, six other Chinese men served in the prison for crimes such as larceny, burglary, and sodomy. Under each man's name, a prison official placed a notation such as that the convict used "opium to excess," was "badly used up from use of opium," or "smokes opium."²⁵ Although these men were not arrested on opium charges, it is interesting that their files contain this information. Perhaps it was meant for the prison guards to see, so they might understand the prisoners' physical and mental condition once denied access to the substance, or perhaps it was simply racial stereotyping. Other states and territories do not appear to have sentenced opium smokers to state or territorial prisons.

Opium use did not stop once the men went to prison, as the Chinese, and undoubtedly Anglo-American, inmates in the Nevada State Prison acquired the drug from friends who smuggled it into the facility. In 1880 Ah Lung, a convicted burglar, lost twenty days credit against his ten-year sentence and Ah Chuey, a convicted murderer, lost his tobacco privileges because prison guards caught them with smuggled opium. In Oregon, Dr. Will L. Wade, physician to the Oregon State Penitentiary, commented that opium use in the prison was "almost unknown," but if an inmate had a smoking- or medicinal-opium habit, he received treatment for the problem while in the facility. On a community level, Portland, Oregon, passed an ordinance forbidding people to bring "any opium" into the jail without a prescription or the express permission of the warden.²⁶

Legal challenges to the western communities' opium ordinances and statutes occurred occasionally. China Joe of Butte, Montana, contested the city's ordinance against maintaining or keeping an opium den. His Anglo-American defense counsel argued that the ordinance violated the "laws of the land," attempted to increase the judicial power of the city council, and did not conform to the requirements of a legal by-law or ordinance. Despite a well-argued case on both sides, according to the Butte Miner, March 6, 1880, Judge Warren ruled that City Ordinance 18 was valid and fined China Joe fifty dollars for violating it. Several years later, in Park City, Utah, Joe Wing defied the local court by refusing to pay the fine imposed on him by the judge for violating the community's opium ordinance. His lawyer, P. J. Barratt, filed a writ of habeas corpus, claiming that the city had no power to pass a smoking-opium ordinance because Park City's charter did not contain a clause authorizing the city to pass such a law. Justice Boreman agreed with Barratt and acquitted Joe Wing.²⁷ Numerous city charters of western communities contained clauses prohibiting smokingopium, but Park City's did not, and that worked in Joe Wing's favor.

At the state level, a number of the Chinese sentenced under Nevada law took their opium convictions to the Nevada Supreme Court in an attempt to get their sentences, as well as the state statute, overturned. Five cases involving the 1877 and 1879 Nevada opium statutes went before the state supreme court in 1880 and 1881. The 1877 act prohibited the sale or disposal of opium and the operation of opium dens; the 1879 law added a section preventing people from resorting to places maintained for the purpose of opium smoking.²⁸ The five appeal cases addressed two major issues. First, in 1880, Ah Sam, the defendant, said that the 1879 opium act covered too many subjects. He claimed that Nevada law prohibited a statute from concerning itself with more than one subject. Second, in 1881, three cases challenged the law against selling opium, arguing that as opium could be legally imported into the United States, it should be legal to sell anywhere in the country.

In all four cases the Nevada Supreme Court ruled in favor of the state, with the judges' written opinions suggesting that they concerned themselves largely with the health and morality of the citizens of the state of Nevada. For example, in Ah Sam's 1880 case, the court decided that the 1879 statute did, in fact, cover only one subject, the suppression of opium dens. Justice C. J. Beatty wrote that the law restricted the sale of opium "in order to prevent its improper use as a means of intoxication, and such restriction of its sale has an obvious tendency to break up the establishments [opium dens] at which the law is aimed." The court upheld Ah Sam's conviction and sentence to the Nevada State Prison.²⁹

In the three other cases, the appellants claimed that opium should be considered property and, as such, had value and could be resold. Further, they claimed that the opium was legally imported, tariff fees paid, and as a result, a contract existed between the United States and the opium importer that allowed the importer to dispose of the product as he saw fit. In all three cases the court, represented by Justice J. Hawley, ruled that the Opium Act did not interfere with the existing rights of property and that it did not conflict with the Nevada constitution. Hawley claimed that the statute was correct because the state was responsible for the protection of its citizens and should "promote the health and protect the morals of the community at large." Further, the justice wrote that opium tended "in a much greater degree to demoralize the persons using it, to dull the moral senses, to foster vice and produce crime, than the sale of intoxicating drinks. If such is its tendency, it should not have unrestrained license to produce such disastrous results." Finally, he claimed that the state held the power to pass laws regulating opium's sale "as will mitigate if not suppress its evils to society." As a result, the court upheld the prison sentences

of the three Chinese, while making known its views on the immorality of the narcotic.

The only case decided in favor of the appellant was that of On Gee How, who claimed that the indictment authorizing his arrest was insufficient to warrant such action. The indictment noted that On Gee How went to No. 4 South H Street in Virginia City; however, it did not name the said location as a "place of resort," meaning that the document failed to specify that No. 4 South H Street was a known place to smoke opium. Supreme court justice C. J. Beatty, in 1880, ruled that the indictment failed to describe the location as a place of resort, implying that the house might be a residence and not an opium den. Based on that premise, the supreme court reversed the original decision against On Gee How, and he was released from Nevada State Prison after a two-month incarceration.³⁰

What makes these supreme court cases especially interesting is that the Chinese appellants could be heard at that level at all. Considering that Chinese could not generally testify against Anglo-Americans, the fact that their cases were heard by the state supreme court, let alone overturned as in the case of On Gee How, is compelling. Justice C. J. Beatty ruled in two of the cases, overturning one lower decision and sustaining the other. This indicates that the justice willingly listened to the case's facts and judged the statute on its own merits. He did not simply uphold the lower court's decision because the appellant was Chinese.

The supreme court rulings attempted to strengthen the anti-opium campaign; however, they failed to achieve their goal. Raids on opium dens, arrests of opium smokers, and court cases against those caught failed to resolve the opium issue in the western communities, territories, and states. Because of the legal actions taken against the habit, den proprietors may have become more cautious about their operation, but the dens continued to exist. Undoubtedly the opium resorts endured because of the demand for the products they provided and because of the addiction opium created. With that in mind, opium's opponents decided that action against the narcotic needed to be handled at the federal level, as local enforcement had failed to end the problem in the West.

The West's local, territorial, and state laws could regulate opium only in relatively small geographic areas. The eradication of opium needed national legislation, opponents claimed. Without it, smuggling opium into regulated areas would be a simple matter, much like the present-day movement of guns into highly regulated jurisdictions from those where few gun restrictions apply. Opponents believed that the federal government could influence opium use in three major ways: through treaties of commerce, import tariffs, and treaties of immigration. Restricting immigration would lower the number of Chinese permitted into the United States and would, theoretically at least, decrease the amount of opium entering the country (since, opponents believed, the Chinese remained the largest importer of the substance).

The initial treaty between the United States and the Empire of China reflected an early American concern about smoking-opium. Article XXXIII of the Treaty of Wanghia (1844) provided that citizens of the United States would lose their claim to extraterritoriality if they were caught trading opium in China. This first diplomatic agreement between the two nations said nothing about bringing the narcotic to the United States, perhaps because there was no demand for the substance at that time. The treaty also provided most-favored-nation status for the United States, defined criminal extraterritoriality, established tariffs between the two nations, opened five ports, allowed American families to reside in the port cities, allowed for American consuls in each port city, and provided for the safe harbor of shipwrecked sailors. The article on opium may have reflected China's wish to prevent the addiction of more of its population, or perhaps a growing American awareness of the negative effects of the drug.

To further exacerbate the opium issue for the United States, in 1858 China and Great Britain signed the Treaty of Tientsin, which forced the Chinese to legalize the importation of opium into their country. Because of the most-favored-nation clause in the Treaty of Wanghia, the United States also acquired permission to trade opium in China, and the two countries formalized an agreement on this trade in 1858. The wording of the American clause on the drug virtually matched that contained in the British Treaty of Tientsin.³¹ Although it was now legal to import opium into China, many in the United States may have believed that the narcotic would remain there, even though some Chinese had immigrated to the United States because of the gold rush. By 1858, however, the physical and behavioral effects of opium smoking were becoming more widely known.

The early American opium traders in China, such as Russell and Company and Augustine Heard and Company, probably did not realize that within just a few years Anglo-Americans of all classes would willingly buy and smoke opium in the Chinatowns of the West in greater numbers than the Chinese themselves. Throughout the 1870s westerners often explained the situation to federal legislators, using memorials, petitions, and resolutions to argue that opium smoking had negative implications for the country. Finally, in November 1880, perhaps, in part, because of the pleas from westerners, the federal government negotiated the Treaty on Commercial Intercourse and Judicial Procedure with China, an agreement that included a ban on the importation of opium to the United States made through Chinese agents. Signed at the same time as a new treaty modifying the Burlingame immigration agreement of 1868, the commercial treaty prohibited Americans from selling opium in China and the Chinese from exporting the drug to the United States.

James B. Angell, John F. Swift, and William Henry Trescot represented the United States in the negotiations with China on the new commercial treaty, as well as on the new immigration agreement. Regarding opium, Angell, the president of the University of Michigan, wrote to Secretary of State William M. Evarts that China spent more for opium annually than the country received for its exports of silk and tea. He further noted that the Chinese considered the importation of opium nothing more than a business transaction. Angell believed that opium had ruinous and demoralizing effects on a person's character and was a curse to China.³²

American reaction to the treaty praised Angell's success at attempting to stop the Chinese from bringing opium into the United States. On February 21, 1881, the New York Times wrote that "there is a clause in the commercial treaty which prohibits the opium traffic as between China and the United States, and if it can be enforced, that alone is a great triumph." In December 1881, President Chester Arthur's first annual message commented that the treaty "will attest the sincere interest which our people and Government feel in the commendable efforts of the Chinese Government to put a stop to this demoralizing and destructive traffic." Even community newspapers in the West noted the signing of the treaty. The Deer Lodge New North-West (Montana), April 28, 1882, and the Salt Lake Tribune, December 4, 1880, announced the new treaty with China; however, each newspaper mentioned only the treaty article that regulated opium's importation into the United States. Both failed to note that the treaty also included articles concerning commercial intercourse between the two nations, extraterritoriality, and an agreement on tonnage duties for each nation. By citing only the opium article of the treaty, the editors demonstrated their concern about the narcotic, and its importance to their communities. In the same issue of the *Salt Lake Tribune* the editors ran an article about a recent opium-den raid, perhaps hoping that readers might link the nation's efforts to end opium smoking to Salt Lake's attempts to do the same. Despite the optimism that met the 1880 treaty's acceptance, the agreement possessed a fundamental flaw. It failed to provide penalties for anyone violating the opium clause, and in particular those Anglo-Americans who purchased the drug as middlemen for Chinese dealers in the United States who could no longer buy it directly themselves.³³

The efforts of Angell, Swift, and Trescot to obtain the 1880 commercial treaty ended several decades of American vacillation on federal opium policy with Asian nations. The United States had signed anti-opium importation agreements with Siam (1833), China (1844), and Japan (1858) but had reversed the treaties with Siam and China in 1856 and 1858, respectively. By 1880, American negotiators, aided by American press reports of opium's deleterious effects, desired to bring an end to the opium trade between the United States and China. Their efforts resulted in the 1880 commercial treaty.

America's now solidly anti-opium position was reflected in yet another treaty with an Asian country. Just two years after the 1880 commercial treaty with China, the United States signed a treaty with the Kingdom of Chosen (Korea). Article VII of the Peace, Amity, Commerce, and Navigation Treaty was practically identical to the anti-opium clause of the 1880 Sino-American agreement.³⁴ But, like the treaty with the Chinese, the Korean agreement failed to specify exact punishments for violations of the accord.

One likely explanation for the lack of aggressive enforcement of the opium clauses in the commercial treaties with China and Korea is that smoking-opium contributed tariff revenue to the U.S. Treasury. The Treasury Department collected nearly eighteen million dollars in smoking-opium tariffs between 1870 and 1899, while at the same time collecting only one-third that amount in medicinal-opium duties. The disparity between the two totals can be attributed to the differing tariff rates for the two types of opium. From 1842 to 1914, opium duties fell into three categories: crude or medicinal-opium, opium for smoking, and morphine or its salts. Medicinal- and smoking-opium imports were reported together until 1862, just when the numbers of Chinese in the country started to increase dramatically and the narcotic became associated with the Chinese underworld. At that time, smoking-opium imports received their own tariff schedule separate from that of medicinal-opium. The first smoking-opium tariff was 80 percent of the product's value.

From 1870 to 1894, smoking-opium tariffs ranged from six to twelve dollars per pound. In 1877 the Reverend Otis Gibson stated his belief that the tariff allowed the Chinese to contribute to the economy of the United States. Unlike Gibson, Charles H. Brent, a commissioner to the 1909 Shanghai Opium Conference, claimed that the opium tariffs were increased in the early years in the hope that the narcotic could be kept out of the country. His co-commissioner, Hamilton Wright, in a report to Congress, wrote that "it was known in the early [eighteen] sixties that the use of the drug was demoralizing even to the Chinese" and, therefore, the government put on the high ad valorem tax.³⁵

The high tariffs failed to prevent Americans and Chinese from importing the narcotic. For example, in 1862, when the first separate smokingopium tariff was introduced, approximately thirty-three thousand pounds of the substance entered the country. By the 1870s smoking-opium imports averaged nearly forty-nine thousand pounds per year even though the tariff rate had increased to six dollars per pound. In 1909 Brent claimed that "in every census period we have had a per cent., increase in our importation of smoking opium, largely in excess of the per cent., increase in our population, and this in spite of the fact that our Chinese population has been practically stationary for thirty years." Brent referred only to the smoking-opium legally imported into the United States. Amounts of illicitly imported opium remain unknown. To consume the increased amounts of opium brought into the country, it is obvious that Anglo-Americans smoked the drug, especially because the Chinese population dropped from approximately one hundred thousand in 1880 to sixty-seven thousand by 1910.

Eventually, in 1890, the federal government taxed the country's small domestic manufacture of opium for smoking. The Internal Revenue Law of 1890 called for a ten-dollar-per-pound tax on smoking-opium produced in the United States and allowed only American citizens to manufacture the substance. Imported smoking-opium would henceforth carry a duty stamp to show that the appropriate tariff had been paid. Also, at the same time as the new excise tax, a new smoking-opium duty increased the cost from ten to twelve dollars per pound.

The various tariff laws did little to lower the amount of opium that entered the United States. In fact, smoking-opium imports during the 1880s nearly doubled those of the 1870s even while the tariff increased by 40 percent.³⁶ Apparently the demand for the drug exceeded any desire to stop using it simply because of its increased cost. Attempts to end opium use in the United States via tariff regulation failed in most respects, except in adding funds to the nation's treasury.

At the same time that tariffs on opium failed to lower its importation, the federal government obtained treaties limiting the immigration of Chinese into the United States. In 1868 the United States and China had signed their first immigration agreement. Called the Burlingame Treaty in honor of the Chinese representative, Anson Burlingame, a former American minister to Austria and China, the agreement affirmed American privileges in China, disavowed any American desire to intervene in that country, and gave each nation's citizens permission to live in or to visit the other's country. Article VI protected the Chinese immigrants' right to work in the United States. However, the Burlingame Treaty prohibited the conferral of naturalization upon either nation's citizens.

Demands to amend the 1868 agreement arose soon after its ratification and frequently stemmed from Chinese labor competition and the continuing flow of Chinese prostitutes and opium into the United States. Numerous memorials, letters, and resolutions from Nevada, and even as far east as West Virginia, pleaded with the federal government to amend the Burlingame Treaty, but the efforts came to naught in the mid-1870s. Eventually, in 1875, Congress proposed its first bill to regulate Chinese immigration. The Page Act prohibited the immigration of coolie labor, convicts, and prostitutes. Then, in 1879, Congress proposed to limit the number of Chinese entering the United States to fifteen immigrants per ship; however, on March 1, 1879, President Rutherford B. Hayes vetoed the bill, citing Articles V and VI of the Burlingame Treaty regarding employment and immigration opportunities for Chinese in the United States.³⁷

Anti-Chinese forces in the West may have failed to obtain a Chinese exclusion law in 1879, but the next year afforded them three opportunities to move closer to their goals of ending Chinese immigration and the importation of opium. All three events occurred in November 1880; they included that year's presidential election and the negotiations for two new treaties with China, one restricting the importation of opium and the other limiting Chinese immigration into the United States.

In the 1880 election between Republican James A. Garfield and Democrat Winfield Scott Hancock, both parties included anti-Chinese planks in their platforms. The Republicans, despite their pro–Big Business position, had an advantage over the Democrats in the election because the Republicans were negotiating for new opium and immigration treaties at the same time that they campaigned for the White House. Garfield's advisers warned him that he must support Chinese exclusion or lose the West Coast's votes. For himself, Garfield favored Chinese restriction because he believed that the Chinese possessed few of the qualities of European immigrants. On July 22, 1880, the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise* quoted Garfield as saying that "Chinese labor is recognized as an evil by nearly every man on the Pacific Coast." Few differences on the Chinese question, except over tariff policy, existed between the Democratic and Republican parties in 1880, as Hancock also favored Chinese immigration restriction.³⁸

In November 1880, as noted earlier in this chapter, James Angell, representing the United States, obtained the Treaty on Commercial Intercourse and Judicial Procedure, regulating the importation of opium into the United States. On February 21, 1881, shortly after the treaty negotiations took place, the *New York Times* wrote that prohibiting the importation of opium was "one step in the right direction" to saving the lives of young white men who frequented Chinatown's dens. The newspaper went on to say that "if the immigration of Chinese is not checked or limited, their presence in this country will in time become a dangerous menace." In order to prevent that from occurring, the newspaper suggested, Chinese immigration must be restricted. Indeed, the *Times* claimed, their movement into the United States caused more harm "than would the entrance of a hostile army" because of the opium they sold in the dens.

The American medical community continually advocated ending Chinese immigration to prevent the further importation of opium. Their arguments connecting opium and Chinese immigration continued after the passage of the 1882 Chinese Exclusion Act. In 1884 the *Journal of the American Medical Association* published a letter to the editor warning, "Our land is particularly open to this seductive vice because of the immigration of the Chinese."³⁹ A number of people in the West believed that Chinese immigration and opium could both be eliminated at the same time if only the federal government would help.

As the states counted the votes for Garfield and Hancock, James Angell obtained a new, more restrictive Chinese immigration agreement, called the Angell Treaty of 1880. The document modified the 1868 Burlingame Treaty regarding the number of Chinese laborers allowed to enter the United States. The treaty itself claimed that the United States desired to modify the existing immigration accord to prevent any embarrassments that might result from the continuing Chinese movement to the United States. The clause applied only to Chinese laborers and not to other classes of Chinese immigrants, such as merchants, students, or tourists.⁴⁰ The agreement effectively ended the free movement of Chinese guaranteed under the Burlingame Treaty and undoubtedly came as a result of the West's complaints against Chinese immigration. Even so, it did not end those complaints. For example, the *Idaho Avalanche* (Silver City), January 22, 1881, moaned that the new treaty "may be a little better than nothing, but no more can be said for it." President Chester A. Arthur, who succeeded to the office after Garfield's 1881 assassination, proclaimed the treaty effective in October of that year.

In 1882, despite the treaties of 1880, Congress once again sought to end Chinese immigration. Senator John F. Miller (R-CA) introduced legislation to suspend the immigration of Chinese skilled and unskilled laborers for twenty years. The act included only those laborers wishing to immigrate to the United States after the legislation took effect. The bill passed the Senate by a vote of 29 to 15 and the House of Representatives by 167 to 65. On April 4, 1882, President Arthur vetoed the bill, claiming that the Angell Treaty of 1880 was a unilateral, not a reciprocal, treaty and was already a concession from the Chinese government regarding their previous status under the Burlingame Treaty. Arthur also believed that the twenty-year ban on Chinese laborers was too long and that "the honor of the country constrains me to return the act with this objection to its passage." The president indicated a willingness to change his mind if Congress amended the bill, as "it may be that the great and paramount interest of protecting our labor from Asiatic competition may justify us in a permanent adoption of this policy. But it is wiser, in the first place, to make a shorter experiment, with a view hereafter of maintaining permanently only such features as time and experience may commend."41

In examining the debates over the Chinese exclusion legislation, it is necessary to draw generalizations about the reasons for Congress's actions. Although senators and representatives did not name opium smoking specifically in their arguments for Chinese exclusion, they frequently cited social reasons for ending Chinese immigration. Many of their comments reflected commonly held notions about the use of opium, and included references to dens, lust, and vice. For example, Republican congressman John Adam Kasson of Iowa stated that he supported the exclusion bill because he sought "relief from the danger to our institutions, to our system of labor, and to our system of society on the Pacific Coast." Democratic congressman Albert Shelby Willis of Kentucky argued that "for over twentyfive years the Pacific States have been cursed with the evils of Chinese immigration; the peace and order of society have been disturbed; . . . the rights and comforts of honorable labor have been overthrown." In a bipartisan effort, both men appeared to differentiate between the labor and the social problems allegedly caused by the Chinese.

Other voices in favor of exclusion minced few words about the supposed Chinese attack on American society. Thomas H. Brents, Republican delegate from the Territory of Washington, asked if the United States must "permit them [the Chinese] to maintain in the midst of our populous cities their loathsome dens reeking with lust, crime, and pestilence . . . debasing the morals of our youths." At the same time, Maine congressman Thompson H. Murch, a member of the Greenback Party, called on Congress to "stop the spread of diseases, of horrible vices, of nameless crimes" that theoretically accompanied Chinese immigration. Murch added that "the evils of Chinese importations cannot be overstated."⁴²

The *Park Mining Record* (Park City, Utah) of March 11, 1882, editorialized that the Chinese exclusion bill was of "vital importance" and that the presence of the Chinese "tends to increase vice and immorality. They leave behind them their families and bring prostitutes to this country, as well as their opium habits and other vices." On May 5, 1882, the day before President Arthur signed the new bill, which incorporated his preference for a ten-year ban on Chinese immigration, the *Butte Miner* opined that Arthur "is too sensible a man to refuse to sign it." The *Weekly Elko Independent* (Nevada), May 7, 1882, called on Arthur to sign the legislation but made its fears that he might not sign it clear by derogatorily referring to the president as "Ah Thur." These opinions clearly demonstrate that vice and Chinese immigration were linked in the views of many.

Likely speaking for many in the West, the *Reno Daily Nevada State Journal*, May 7, 1882, praised Arthur's action saying that the president was "entitled to the thanks of the Pacific Coast people" and that "he has shown that he is in sympathy with this people, and fully recognizes the great danger to the country from a continued influx of Chinese." The *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise* editorialized on May 10, 1882, that now that the law had passed, "it will be the duty of every good citizen to unite in lessening the evils growing out of the presence of the Chinese already among us." The *Helena Daily Independent*, May 20, 1882, found that since the act's passage more Chinese were moving east and that "the Chinese Mecca now, should be New England. We can spare them, let them go." The western press's pleasure at Arthur's signature was practically unanimous.

Shortly after the Exclusion Act's passage, the *Reno Evening Gazette*, May 12, 1882, cited a Washington special report on the Chinese government's response to the new law. The Nevada newspaper claimed that the Chinese government believed that the act was impracticable and would not accomplish what it was intended to do. Be that as it may, the suspension of the immigration of Chinese laborers into the United States was a fact. Over the next twenty years, the Exclusion Act succeeded in lowering the number of Chinese in the United States by approximately 15 percent.

Despite the passage of the immigration act, opium continued to legally enter the United States. As a result, the anti-opium rhetoric and campaigns also continued. The only major difference in the postexclusion years from the previous efforts to stop the narcotic's admission into the country was that the issue had now become a national one. The federal government now sought the eradication of opium use, not just in the West or in the United States, but in the world as a whole. The United States, by 1900, would dominate the world industrially and become an empire with the acquisition of the Philippines, Guam, and Puerto Rico in the Spanish-American War, and Hawaii and American Samoa through annexation agreements. The nation's expansionists sought the opportunity to bring American ways to new places. The country had fulfilled only a part of its manifest destiny, and now it needed to pass legislation to prove to the world that America was indeed the moral leader the expansionists said it was. The country needed its own anti-opium legislation because it had become, on its own initiative, the leader in the world's anti-opium campaign. In 1909 the first meeting to end the international use of smoking-opium would be held in Shanghai, and the United States needed to make sure that it had its own statute as a model for the world to follow. The country led the world industrially; now it would have to prove that it could lead the world morally.

🔍 Chapter Five 🄊

SMOKING-OPIUM'S CONTINUED PRESENCE

THE CHINESE EXCLUSION ACT OF 1882 ended neither the importation of large amounts of smoking-opium nor the belief that the Chinese caused the problems related to the substance. Many journalists, physicians, and community leaders in the West had believed that if Chinese immigration ended, the importation of opium would decline as well. Their conclusion seemed logical, as the drug most frequently came from China with the Chinese. What opponents of opium failed to remember was that by 1882 opium had addicted thousands of Anglo-Americans.

During the post-Exclusion Act years, opium continued to be a problem in the West and in the country as a whole. The amount of smoking-opium legally entering the United States increased even more dramatically than the Chinese population decreased. In the 1870s, 487,050 pounds of the opiate entered the United States. In the 1880s, 859,889 pounds passed through customs; in the 1890s, 924,908 pounds arrived; and in the first decade of the twentieth century, 1,481,686 pounds of smoking-opium were charged the appropriate tariff fee. At the same time, Chinese residents in the country declined from 103,620 in 1890 to 85,341 in 1900, and lower still to 66,856 in 1910.¹

Because the opium problem appeared to worsen even after the Chinese were prohibited from entering the United States, opponents of opium continued their demands to end the narcotic's use. Their plan to eliminate opium by prohibiting Chinese immigration failed, but the belief that the Chinese addicted Anglo-Americans to the substance remained. Now it became apparent to westerners that stronger methods needed to be adopted by the federal government to stop the flow of the narcotic into the country. Many opponents of opium wanted Congress to create enabling legislation for Article II of the 1880 commercial treaty with China. In 1884 Congress passed provisions for the punishment of violators of the 1880 agreement. The bill provided that opium would be seized and forfeited if imported by those ineligible to do so, and a fine of fifty to five hundred dollars and/or a one-to-six-month prison sentence would be imposed on violators. The bill, however, failed to muster enough support for congressional passage. Because of that, the American minister to China, John Russell Young, and his consuls were at a loss about how to deal with American violators of the treaty. In late 1884 Secretary of State Frederick T. Freylinghuysen instructed the American representatives to follow Chinese law regarding Americans who possessed opium in China until Congress could pass an enforcement bill.

Provisions to carry out the opium article of the 1880 treaty finally became law in 1887. The new act provided that the Chinese could not import opium into the United States and that Americans could not import opium into China or between the empire's ports. If a Chinese violated the law, he or she would be fined fifty to five hundred dollars and face a potential prison sentence of one to six months. Anglo-Americans importing opium into China were subject only to the monetary punishment.²

At the same time as the limited federal action on opium became law, more states, territories, and communities passed legislation to prevent the drug's use. Applying the new laws, local authorities closed opium dens, especially those frequented by Anglo-Americans. With the same fervor they had voiced in calling for its eradication prior to 1882, Nevada, Montana, Wyoming, Utah, Idaho, California, Oregon, and Texas continued to demand further legislation to abolish opium smoking. The complaints against the Chinese remained largely the same as those of the preexclusion days, and blame continued to fall on them for the opium habit. In 1885 Idaho territorial governor E. A. Stevenson even advocated the deportation of the remaining Chinese in the United States because of their opium, prostitution, and organized crime syndicates. In 1900 the Reverend Ira M. Condit reiterated an often-heard opinion that "the opium-smoking curse has crossed the seas to our land, as well as to all the places where the Chinese go."³

Opium smoking continued into the twentieth century, and editors persisted in filling their newspapers with descriptions of opium dens and reports of those arrested in them. The articles differed little from the columns they had printed ten or twenty years earlier. Police raids of dens and arrests for opium use or possession also continued well beyond the 1882 Exclusion Act. Apparently little had changed in the West concerning opium's presence. Newspapers emphasized the arrests of Anglo-American men and women. For example, in Boise, Idaho, the police arrested Ned Harrison so often for opium violations that the *Idaho Tri-Weekly Statesman*, August 29, 1885, sarcastically suggested that Harrison change his name to "Ah Ned" because he spent so much time with the Chinese in the opium dens. Arrests of the Chinese den operators and smokers continued to outnumber the Anglo-Americans arrested for opium violations.⁴ As before, the ordinances and statutes against the narcotic had little effect on the smokers. When one den closed, they simply took their business elsewhere.

Owing to the continuing presence of the drug in the United States, by 1895 at least eighteen states and territories had passed anti-opium legislation. These statutes contained clauses forbidding, for example, the buying or selling of smoking-opium and visiting or keeping opium dens.⁵ Arrests made under the laws only temporarily deterred the smokers and certainly did not stop the drug traffic. Because of that, calls for national legislation increased and spread beyond the American West.

Occasionally states passed opium legislation using Nevada's statutes and supreme court decisions as models. For example, Wisconsin in 1898 cited the Nevada Supreme Court case State of Nevada v. Ah Chew (1881) allowing for the regulation of smoking-opium. Also as in Nevada, a number of cases challenging the constitutionality of various state or territorial opium statutes were argued before the courts. In the cases of Ex parte Yung Jon (1886) in the territory of Oregon and Territory of Washington v. Ah Lim (1890), the judges followed the examples set by the Nevada Supreme Court and ruled that because smoking-opium threatened the morality of the citizens of the territories, the government had a right to regulate the narcotic. Presiding Justice J. Dunbar's opinion in the Washington case reiterated the 1881 Nevada decision in Ah Chew. Dunbar wrote that "smoking opium is a recognized evil in this country. It is a matter of general information that it is an insidious and dangerous vice, a loathsome, disgusting and degrading habit that is becoming dangerously common with the youth of the country, and that its usual concomitants are imbecility, pauperism and crime." The judge also suggested to Ah Lim that if he found the law distasteful, he should go to the territorial legislature to get a new one passed.⁶

Because Washington and Oregon contained many Chinese immigrants, it is perhaps not surprising that the opinions of the justices were similar to those of the Nevada courts. But the lack of a large Chinese community did not prevent states from passing anti-opium legislation, as can be seen in Wisconsin's smoking-opium law and in the 1885 Massachusetts statute prohibiting opium dens and smoking-opium. By 1890 Wisconsin's Chinese population had reached only 119, while that of Massachusetts totaled 984. It is likely that the fear of opium and its effects, real or imagined, caused state governments to pass laws prohibiting the substance's use whether or not a large Chinese population existed in the community.⁷

The demands for stronger opium laws accompanied calls for more immigration legislation. The national arguments against the Chinese and in favor of opium laws differed little from the arguments that western states and territories had used earlier. Immigration restriction continued to be one way that opponents of opium favored to reduce the amount of the narcotic brought into the country. After the passage of the 1882 Exclusion Act, Congress passed several other statutes further reducing the number of Chinese immigrants allowed into the nation.

In signing the 1888 Scott Act, the first Chinese exclusion legislation following the 1882 statute, President Grover Cleveland may have been influenced by the numerous reports of opium being smuggled across the United States-Canada border. On February 15 and December 20, 1888, the Galveston News (Texas) reported that American authorities had captured several shipments of crude opium that had been smuggled across the border into Minnesota and Michigan. One such shipment included a wagonload of eight hundred pounds of crude opium hidden under buffalo hides and bound for the Red River valley. In August of the same year, a newspaper article in the Victoria Times (British Columbia) explained that because the Canadian CP Railway was completed, the Chinese who had worked to build it were attempting to enter the United States illegally to find jobs. To make up for the lost revenue from migrating Chinese workers, Chinese merchants in British Columbia manufactured smoking-opium and smuggled it into the United States. The Canadian newspaper claimed that the number of opium kitchens operating in the area had more than doubled during the previous two years. The reporter noted that young white men were "smoking their intelligence, yes, and their manhood away" in the opium dens, and he concluded with a question: "Why cannot this vice be nipped in the bud[?]"8 The Canadian reporter's words indicate that opium and its links to the Chinese were not concerns for Americans alone.

The new immigration legislation signed by the president continued to exclude Chinese laborers and even prevented them from returning to the United States from China despite the American immigration certificates that allowed them to do so. China protested on behalf of its citizens; how-ever, President Cleveland claimed that the attempts to blend Chinese and American cultures was "unwise, impolitic, and injurious to both nations." The president said that he had signed the legislation because it was "the admitted and paramount right and duty of every government to exclude from its borders all elements of foreign population which for any reason retard its prosperity or are detrimental to the moral and physical health of its people."⁹ This rationale suggests that Cleveland, at least for political and vote-getting purposes, believed that the Chinese and their vices, including opium, might harm the United States.

Signing the Scott Act into law did not help President Cleveland win reelection in 1888. Instead, Benjamin Harrison won, and in 1892 he signed yet another piece of exclusionist legislation. The Geary Act extended the Exclusion Act for ten years, continuing the restriction of Chinese immigration until 1902. China again protested, but the Qing rulers were too weak to enforce their views beyond allowing anti-American demonstrations and allowing their citizens to boycott American goods and people in China. The Chinese protests went unheeded in the United States.

When 1902 arrived, the United States quickly passed legislation extending Chinese exclusion indefinitely. Once again, the arguments against the Chinese had changed little. In 1901, using harsh language, three members of the Tuscarora (Nevada) Miners' Union No. 31 wrote to former Nevada senator William M. Stewart, "No civilized home can exist, when brought in contact or competition with the degradation of the people of the Orient." The miners claimed that, morally, the Chinese were "a festering sore. We have seen the youth of this country enticed into their dens of vice and ruined morally and physically." They concluded their letter by wishing the former senator "God-speed" in his "efforts to protect the American manhood from the threatened peril." In 1902, arguments from the American Federation of Labor (AFL) followed along the same lines as the men from Tuscarora, claiming that the Chinese "would imperil every interest which the American people hold sacred for themselves and their posterity." Further, the AFL complained that the Chinese enticed preteenage white girls into opium dens and subjected them to evils "too horrible to imagine." The AFL added that "it seems beyond human reason to remain indifferent to an evil so entirely destructive to our domestic ideals."¹⁰

As the opium habit continued into the twentieth century, the federal government sought the drug's abolition on a worldwide scale in an effort to solve the problem at home, hoping simultaneously to demonstrate to the international community that the United States led the world not only economically but morally as well. To those ends, the U.S. government proposed a world conference on opium to take place in Shanghai in 1909. The Americans hoped that the representatives meeting in China would agree to a worldwide ban on the narcotic.

In order for the United States to take a prominent role at the conference, it needed its own exemplary opium law to show the nations invited to Shanghai that America seriously wanted an end to the traffic in opium. Without such a law, it was unlikely that the United States could successfully press for international opium prohibition. Theodore Roosevelt's secretaries of state Elihu Root (1905–1909) and Robert Bacon (1909) favored an American law that "would prove an important factor in the suppression of the evil in our country,"¹¹ according to Sereno Elisha Payne (R-NY) of the House Committee on Ways and Means.

On February 9, 1909, Congress approved "An Act to Prohibit the Importation and Use of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes." Unlike the 1880 commercial treaty with China that forbade Chinese residents of the United States from importing opium, the new act prohibited the importation of any form of smoking-opium into the country by anyone. The penalty for violating the new statute was forfeiture and destruction of the confiscated opium, a fine of fifty dollars to five thousand dollars, and/or imprisonment for up to two years. Simple possession of smoking-opium was sufficient to convict a person.

A 1913 House of Representatives report stated that the 1909 act "was drafted, enacted, and approved as a first step on the part of the United States to clean its own house in view of the assemblage at Shanghai." With the passage of the act, the United States demonstrated to the world that it was determined to end smoking-opium addiction in its own nation and, it hoped, in others as well with the assistance of the Shanghai meetings. Also, some Americans believed that controlling the domestic drug problem required suppressing the production of narcotics outside the nation's borders.¹² The years of connecting the Chinese with smoking-opium had

convinced many Americans that the drug problem was an imported, not a domestic, issue.

In Shanghai fourteen nations, including Austria-Hungary, China, France, Germany, Great Britain, Italy, Japan, the Netherlands, Persia, Portugal, Russia, Siam, Turkey, and the United States, met for the First Opium Conference. Charles Henry Brent (the Protestant Episcopal bishop of the Philippines), Dr. Hamilton Wright, and Dr. Charles D. Tenney represented the United States. The American Congress charged its representatives with the responsibility of looking into the "commercial, medical, and humanitarian aspects of the [opium] question." By the end of the conference, the member nations had resolved to create opium laws in their respective countries, abolish smoking-opium, prevent the export of opium to any countries, stop the use of morphine, investigate remedies for opium use, and if the participant held a foreign concession in China, close the opium dens operating in it. Also, the countries agreed to enact legislation controlling their domestic opium trade.¹³ They agreed to meet again at The Hague in 1913.

The movement to suppress the opium trade in the United States and around the world resulted in a number of changes for smoking-opium habitués. The cost of opium increased in the United States from twelve dollars to seventy dollars per pound. Because of the rising cost of the substance, Anglo-American and some Chinese opium addicts switched to cocaine, morphine, and heroin, which were not only less expensive but were legal as well. Medicinal-opium remained legal in the United States until the passage of the Harrison Narcotics Act in 1914.

Another side effect of the 1909 legislation, according to Francis Burton Harrison (D-NY) of the House Committee on Ways and Means, was an increase in opium smuggling across the Mexican border or into West Coast ports. Although citing no statistics, Harrison called the illegal importations of opium "an immense quantity." Immigration authorities at the Texas-Mexico border arrested numerous Chinese entering the United States illegally from Mexico. Occasionally the border agents caught the Chinese in possession of opium as they crossed into the United States. The arrests led to prison time in federal penitentiaries, such as at Leavenworth, Kansas.¹⁴

In addition to the side effects of the 1909 act, the law itself was challenged in the U.S. district court in Montana when the court heard an appeal by Yee Fing, convicted of opium possession under the statute. The appellant claimed that mere possession of the imported drug was insufficient for conviction. The district court ruled that since the United States did not grow opium for smoking domestically, Yee Fing's drugs must have been imported in violation of the federal narcotics law; therefore, he was subject to punishment. The court also ruled that smoking-opium was "perverted to evil uses" and it was "in general an outlaw. Its presence in this country, apart from statutes, is practically a conclusive presumption of importation." Yee Fing admitted that the narcotic was imported, and the district court denied his motion for a new trial.¹⁵ The reasons given in support of this ruling had been heard many times before in the courtrooms of the West. Many justices at the local, state, and U.S. district court levels believed that opium was a pernicious substance detrimental to the moral and physical health of the nation. The opinions of the western courts, journalists, and residents did not change in view of the 1909 legislation. The federal government said nothing that the western states and territories had not already said thirty years earlier.

For nearly fifteen years after the 1909 act's passage, presidents and secretaries of state praised the law and expressed regret that the country had not acted sooner to end opium use in the United States. In 1910 Secretary of State Philander C. Knox wrote President William Taft that opium had brought a large amount of money into the nation's treasury; however, "this Government had for half a century unwittingly encouraged the use of this form of opium to the great detriment of Chinese immigrants and to the growing danger not only of the criminal and defective classes, but of the higher ranks of society." President Woodrow Wilson expressed thanks that the United States led the world in calling for the eradication of opium because of its associated evils.¹⁶ Neither official commented upon the fact that the West and numerous eastern states had petitioned Congress regularly to end opium's use in the nation throughout the previous thirty-five years.

The 1909 act and the Shanghai Conference led to further American legislation and efforts to abolish opium's use. The twentieth century saw numerous laws and amendments passed regulating smoking-opium, medicinal-opium, and other narcotics in the United States. The most important smoking-opium legislation enacted after 1909 concerned the manufacture of smoking-opium within the country. In 1914 Congress decided the nation needed the new statute to "regulate the manufacture of a dangerous product, lessening the evils to public health and to public morals which flow from commerce in the product." Although Congress wanted to protect American morals and health, this was the first time that no mention was made of the Chinese in discussing reasons to pass opium legislation. The fact that only about sixty thousand Chinese remained in the United States by 1914 might explain why they were not mentioned in Congress's message when it passed the new law.¹⁷

After the passage of the January 1914 statute regulating the domestic manufacture of smoking-opium, the United States passed two more important narcotics laws. The first, also in 1914, was the Harrison Narcotics Act, which required dealers, such as pharmacists, who sold drugs to register with the federal government and maintain records of who bought narcotics from them. The 1909 smoking-opium act remained in effect after the Harrison law became effective.

In December 1942, and after many lesser narcotics acts had become law, Congress passed yet another one, this time making it illegal to grow opium poppies without a license. According to the statute, Congress passed the law to better carry out its duties as prescribed by the agreements that resulted from the international meetings on opium in 1912 and 1931. That the lawmakers waited nearly thirty years to write a bill to support the abolition of opium is interesting, but even more so because in December 1943 the federal government reopened immigration possibilities for the Chinese. Did the nation still equate Chinese immigrants with opium, or was the passage of the Opium Poppy Control Act merely coincidental? It is likely to have been merely coincidental. The federal government might have wanted to regulate the growth of opium poppies to ensure a supply of medicinal-opium for military needs during World War II or to avoid possible drug abuse among American soldiers. It is unlikely the legislation passed because of an old fear of the Chinese finding economic opportunities in the underworld's narcotic habits.

Finally, in 1970, the federal government passed the Federal Controlled Substances Act. Regarding opium, the new law made it illegal to manufacture the drug or to plant, cultivate, grow, or harvest the plant. All parts of the poppy plant became illegal, except for the seeds. In addition, this act regulated most other narcotics in the United States. The 1970 legislation repealed previous laws regulating opium use in the country.¹⁸

When the federal government passed its twentieth-century narcotics legislation and sent its representatives to the opium conferences, it consistently mentioned opium's association with the deterioration of physical health and moral well-being. The idea that the drug was synonymous with depravity and the deviant seemed never to be in question. The federal government finally said what the West had been complaining about for over a generation.

By 1915 the United States had regulated Chinese immigration and most narcotics in the country. Everything seemed to be going well for those advocating a homogeneous, drug-free America. But by the late 1930s and early 1940s, things had changed regarding the Chinese immigration issue. Asian and European dictatorships challenged America's world leadership role. It was in those pre–World War II years that the United States attempted to secure its position in East Asia in an effort to prevent Japanese control of the region.

Once again the Chinese would be permitted to immigrate to the United States. The reasons given for the repeal of the Chinese Exclusion Acts include the desire to reestablish the credibility of the United States as a democracy in order to counter Japanese propaganda that Americans wanted to dominate Asia. Further, the United States needed China on its side in the war to prevent the spread of Soviet Communism throughout the Asian mainland once the Pacific war ended. As a result, the Magnuson Act of 1943 came from the self-interests of Americans and their desire to control the postwar Asian world, not from a wish to embrace Chinese immigration once again.

American religious groups and businessmen supported passage of the Magnuson bill because of the opportunities to convert the Chinese to Christianity and sell American products in China after the war. American labor, though, split on the issue of readmitting the Chinese. The Congress of Industrial Organizations (CIO) favored the repeal of exclusion, while the AFL continued its three-generation opposition to Chinese immigration. Those in favor of repeal prevailed, and the new immigration statute permitted 105 Chinese to enter the United States annually under the quota system established by the Immigration Act of 1924. It also made the Chinese eligible for naturalization under the Nationality Act of 1940 as amended for the new immigration.¹⁹ The immigration of the Chinese began once again.

From the post–World War II era through the 1970s, Congress passed a series of immigration and refugee bills that allowed people from around the world to come to the United States. Aside from the regular demands for immigration visas, two large groups of refugees sought asylum in America: Cubans and Southeast Asians. The Cubans arrived in the late 1950s and early 1960s, while the Vietnamese, Cambodians, and Laotians arrived in the mid-to-late 1970s.

The opium habit accompanied some of those refugees from Southeast Asia, especially the Hmong groups. Because the substance remained illegal in the United States, members of the Hmong community smuggled it in from Southeast Asia across the Mexico–United States border or grew their own opium poppies in, for instance, California, Michigan, Minnesota, Vermont, Washington, and Wisconsin. Hmong youth, born either in Southeast Asia or the United States, sold the poppy's product wherever the Southeast Asians made a home. In 1989 Dr. Joseph Westermeyer of the International Clinic at the University of Minnesota called opium dependence among the Asian refugees in the United States "an epidemic." The addiction led some Southeast Asians to spend welfare money on the drug and even to let their children go without food to allow for the purchase of the narcotic.²⁰

By the end of the twentieth century, and despite the federal government's anti-opium efforts, the habit remained in the United States. In 1994 Jim Hogshire, an advocate for opium use, published *Opium for the Masses*, explaining how to grow, harvest, and manufacture opium from the poppy plant. Hogshire's book provided explicit instructions on how to smoke the drug, as well as how to make opium poppy tea, an addictive substance itself. Simultaneously, the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration attempted "to implement a quiet crackdown" on opium-poppy growing in the country, according to Michael Pollan, a gardener and writer for *Harper's* magazine. Pollan commented that "the government is just as concerned with the supply of poppy information as it is with the supply of poppies."²¹ Pollan wrote his article with a flair for the dramatic, trying to make his readers feel as though the government were taking a new interest in opium, opium smoking, and other opium adventures.

The government was not taking a new interest in opium. It merely continued a campaign that had started in Virginia City, Nevada, in 1876. It tried to eradicate a so-called social and moral evil and prevent the addiction of Americans to a narcotic that breaks up families, destroys homes, and causes financial crises. Modern journalists who describe opium dens echo the reporters for the *Butte Miner*, the *Cheyenne Daily Leader*, the *Salt Lake Tribune*, the *Virginia City Territorial Enterprise*, and numerous other western newspapers. The government continues to believe that smoking-opium is an imported evil. Little has changed—except, of course, that it is doubtful the United States will close its doors to Asian immigrants today and that Anglo-Americans seem to have switched to new drugs, including "designer" creations.

The legacy of smoking-opium continues into the twenty-first century, but it is no longer connected to the Chinese, just as the Chinese are no longer connected to cheap-labor arguments. Yet in the 1870s and 1880s middle-class Americans linked the Chinese to both opium and jobs. Even though the Chinese violated no laws regarding their drug vice prior to the Virginia City ordinance of 1876, their habit threatened the received morality that accompanied the predominantly male Anglo-American workers west.

The citizens of the West believed in manifest destiny and in late-nineteenth-century moral ideology. Inhabiting areas with important mining and railroad industries, they considered themselves active players in the drive for American domination of the industrial world. Bringing the products of the new industries to the world also brought the possibility of carrying American ways, including democracy and Christianity, to those with whom the United States traded. It looked, to many, as if the United States were on its way to a golden future, one filled with prosperity and opportunity. Any threat to those prospects needed to be eliminated. Hence, the citizens of Nevada, Montana, Wyoming, Utah, Idaho, California, Oregon, and Texas sought the exclusion of the Chinese from the United States because the Chinese opium habit endangered the nation's future, or so many believed.

Westerners acted with their emotions, not their intellects, in their efforts to end opium use by excluding the Chinese. They were not interested in exploring why anyone smoked opium; instead, they saw the habit as a deviant foreign evil that needed eradication as soon as possible. The West sought to save America from the ravages of drug addiction.

The West's feelings for societal norms may have been intensified because westerners lived so far from the regulated society of the East. The medical community added to the insecurities about opium with its reports that the narcotic altered a person's sexuality, making him or her more prone to sexual behavior with whomever was convenient at or near the opium den. That behavior could lead to a loss of moral guidance, allowing a deterioration of the American "race" resulting from the possible mixing of the Chinese and Anglo-American "races." Further, the energy that America needed in order to become an industrial leader might dwindle if the nation's population became addicted to opium. Journalists readily disseminated the physicians' findings, contributing to the anti-opium and anti-Chinese sentiment in the West.

Smoking-opium went wherever the Chinese moved. Legislating the drug out of existence proved more difficult than the West hoped. Smuggling, lackluster law enforcement, and secret opium dens prevented the complete eradication of the narcotic. If eliminating the drug by legislation was not possible, then the citizens of the region sought the prohibition of Chinese immigration. Excluding the Chinese from immigration privileges would end cheap labor competition and opium use, claimed the anti-Chinese activists.

Opponents of opium in the West sought the support of the federal government for Chinese exclusion. The U.S. government was reluctant to support the push for Chinese immigration restriction because of treaty commitments between the two nations, the value of the China trade, and a desire to protect Americans living in China.

In 1882, when the anti-Chinese activists at last persuaded Congress to exclude the Chinese, it was too late for many Anglo-American opium smokers. They were already addicted. Opium imports nearly tripled between the 1870s and 1909, when a new federal law prohibited the importation of the drug. The United States finally passed the smoking-opium exclusion law because of the continuing use of the narcotic by Anglo-Americans, rendering the 1882 exclusion of Chinese immigrants unjustified based on smoking-opium alone.

By 1909 the United States had entered the Progressive Era; however, concerns about sexuality and the need to stay strong for America remained. Also, by the time America passed the smoking-opium law, the country controlled an empire with overseas possessions and had an industrial capacity second to no other nation. With the rise in America's strength, the federal government finally noticed what those in the West had warned them about a generation earlier: that opium was a problem with dramatic potential consequences. America did not want to give up what it had achieved because of a vice imported from afar. The country sought to lead the world industrially while at the same time serving as the world's moral guide. Neither federal Chinese exclusion laws nor local, territorial, or state anti-opium legislation ended the opiate's importation or use in the United States. Only the 1909 federal legislation against the narcotic brought the product to a legal halt. Smuggling undoubtedly increased after the federal legislation, but the use of the substance began to decline as its legal importation ended and because some Anglo-American and Chinese smokers switched to other narcotics. The West continued to be an important center for the remaining opium smokers well into the twentieth century.

For the most part, smoking-opium's use was confined to those on the fringes of American society, such as prostitutes, gamblers, smugglers, triad members, and den operators, even in the West. Occasionally, the middle and elite classes smoked the drug. It was their use that concerned government officials and the middle-class population of the West. The elite and middle classes built the country's industries and spread Christianity's message. If the energy of these people was depleted because of a foreign vice, then America's future might dim.

The cultures of neither China nor the United States depended on smoking-opium, although the drug influenced both of them. The United States stopped its addiction from growing to the proportions of China's. China was not so fortunate and served as a vivid example of what could happen if the opium habit got out of control. The United States desired to grow in power and not to be subservient to any other nation. Smoking the opiate and seeking world power could not be done simultaneously. In order to achieve economic and moral control, the nation's population had to be physically and mentally capable of molding its own future. To attain that end, Nevada, Montana, Wyoming, Utah, Idaho, California, Oregon, and Texas tried their best to eradicate the "caves of oblivion."

Notes

CHAPTER 1 / THE POPPY PROBLEM COMES TO THE WEST

1. Lucie Cheng Hirata, "Free, Indentured, Enslaved: Chinese Prostitutes in Nineteenth-Century America," *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society* 5:1 (1979): 6, 10, 13; Otis Gibson, *The Chinese in America* (1877; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1978), 134–36, 143–44.

2. Gibson, Chinese in America, 138–41; Benson Tong, Unsubmissive Women: Chinese Prostitutes in Nineteenth-Century San Francisco (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1994), 24, 31, 58–59; Mrs. E. V. Robbins, "Chinese Slave Girls: A Bit of History," Overland Monthly 51:1 (January 1908): 100–1; Judy Yung, Unbound Feet: A Social History of Chinese Women in San Francisco (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995), 73; Marion S. Goldman, Gold Diggers and Silver Miners: Prostitution and Social Life on the Comstock Lode (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1981), 96.

3. Horace Greeley, An Overland Journey from New York to San Francisco in the Summer of 1859 (1860; reprint New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1964), 246; "Letter from Winnemucca," Elko (NV) Independent, July 7, 1869; Alexander Kelly McClure, Three Thousand Miles through the Rocky Mountains (Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1869), 372; M. B. Starr, The Coming Struggle; or, What the People on the Pacific Coast Think of the Coolie Invasion (San Francisco: Excelsior Office, Bacon & Company, Book & Job Printers, 1873), 22.

4. Jacquelyn Baker Barnhart, *The Fair but Frail: Prostitution in San Francisco, 1849–1900* (Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1986), 48; A. W. Loomis, "Chinese Women in California," *Overland Monthly* 2:4 (April 1869): 346; Gibson, *Chinese in America*, 157; Sucheng Chan, "The Exclusion of Chinese Women, 1870–1943," in *Entry Denied: Exclusion and the Chinese Community in America, 1882–1942*, ed. Sucheng Chan (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1991): 97–99; *United States Statutes at Large*, vol. 43 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1875), 477–78.

5. George Anthony Peffer, "Forbidden Families: Emigration Experiences of Chinese Women under the Page Law," *Journal of American Ethnic History* 6 (Fall 1986): 29, 30, 41–43; George Anthony Peffer, *If They Don't Bring Their Women Here: Chinese Female Immigration before Exclusion* (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1999), 105–6.

6. Daniel Walker Howe, "American Victorianism as a Culture," *American Quarterly* 27:5 (December 1975): 507–8, 511, 516, 523, 526, 528; Barnhart, *Fair but Frail*, 7–8.

7. Muzafer Sherif and Carolyn W. Sherif, *Social Psychology* (New York: Harper & Row, 1969), 418–19; Donelson R. Forsyth, *Group Dynamics*, 3rd ed. (Belmont, cA: Brooks/ Cole, 1999), 43.

8. William B. Daniels, December 9, 1863, Executive Record from March 1863 to October 5, 1874, Proclamation, Organization and Territory, Series I—Governor, Idaho State Historical Society, Boise.

9. Josiah Strong, Our Country: Its Possible Future and Its Present Crisis (New York: Baker & Taylor, 1891), 44; Josiah Strong, The Times and Young Men (New York: Baker and Taylor, 1901), 121; Sidney Fine, Laissez Faire and the General-Welfare State: A Study of Conflict in American Thought, 1865–1901 (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1956), 97–101.

 David J. Pivar, Purity Crusade: Sexual Morality and Social Control, 1868–1900 (Westport, cT: Greenwood Press, 1973), 256; Estelle B. Freedman, "Sexuality in Nineteenth-Century America: Behavior, Ideology, and Politics," *Reviews in American History* 10:4 (December 1982): 201–2; Barbara Welter, "The Cult of True Womanhood, 1820– 1860," *American Quarterly* 18 (Summer 1966): 152, 174.

11. Ebenezer Sibly, *A Key to Physic, and the Occult Sciences* (London: Hamblin and Seyfang, 1794), 135; Charles E. Rosenberg, "Sexuality, Class, and Role in 19th-Century America," *American Quarterly* 25:2 (May 1973): 137, 144; John D'Emilio and Estelle B. Freedman, *Intimate Matters: A History of Sexuality in America* (New York: Harper & Row, 1988), 57.

12. Welter, "Cult of True Womanhood," 174; Richard White, "It's Your Misfortune and None of My Own": A New History of the American West (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1991), 307–8.

13. Ray Allen Billington and Martin Ridge, *Westward Expansion: A History of the American Frontier*, 5th ed. (New York: Macmillan, 1982), 564, 619, 656; Rodman Wilson Paul and Elliott West, *Mining Frontiers of the Far West*, *1848–1880* (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 2001), 138–45, 151–52.

14. "Governor's Message, Sixth Session, 1869–1870," James M. Ashley Papers, Folder 1/1, sc370, Montana Historical Society, Helena (henceforth cited as Ashley Papers).

15. Leonard J. Arrington, "Utah," in *The New Encyclopedia of the American West* (New Haven, cT: Yale University Press, 1998), 1146–48; Frank Soulé, John H. Gihon, and James Nisbet, *The Annals of San Francisco* (1855; reprint Berkeley, cA: Berkeley Hills, 1999), 257; Benjamin F. Taylor, *Between the Gates* (Chicago: S. C. Griggs, 1880), 78–79.

16. Helen S. Carlson, *Nevada Place Names: A Geographical Dictionary* (Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1974), 240; Stanley Paher, *Nevada Ghost Towns and Mining Camps* (Berkeley, CA: Howell-North, 1970), 19; Grant H. Smith and Joseph V. Tingley, *The His*-

tory of the Comstock Lode, 1850–1997 (Reno: Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology in association with the University of Nevada Press, 1998), 236; "Helena: The Commercial Mart of Montana," *Helena (MT) Weekly Herald*, January 2, 1879.

17. J. Ross Browne, *A Peep at Washoe and Washoe Revisited* (Balboa Island, CA: Paisano Press, 1959), 70, 75, 178; Walter Van Tilburg Clark, ed., *The Journals of Alfred Doten*, *1849–1903* (Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1973), 716; Mary McNair Mathews, *Ten Years in Nevada; or, Life on the Pacific Coast* (1880; reprint Lincoln: University of Ne-braska Press, 1985), 165.

18. Oliver Knight, *Fort Worth: Outpost on the Trinity* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1953), 113–15; "Morality," (*Corinne) Utah Reporter*, April 9, 1870.

19. Dan De Quille, *The Big Bonanza* (1877; reprint Las Vegas: Nevada Publications, n.d.), 291; Edward J. M. Rhoads, "The Chinese in Texas," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 81:1 (July 1977): 12; Liping Zhu, "How the Other Half Lived: Chinese Daily Life in Boise Basin Mining Camps," *Idaho Yesterdays* 38:4 (Winter 1995): 20–28; Yong Chen, *Chinese San Francisco*, *1850–1943: A Trans-Pacific Community* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2000), 47; Rose Hum Lee, *The Growth and Decline of Chinese Communities in the Rocky Mountain Region* (New York: Arno Press, 1978), 154; Russell M. Magnaghi, "Virginia City's Chinese Community, 1860–1880," *Nevada Historical Society Quarterly* 24 (Summer 1981): 131, 150.

20. Graham's American Monthly Magazine 45:5 (November 1854): 486; Chen, Chinese San Francisco, 39; Gibson, Chinese in America, 15–16.

21. Joseph Gaer, ed., *Bret Harte: Bibliography and Biographical Data* ([San Francisco]: California Literary Research, SERA Project, 1935), 122; Bret Harte, "John Chinaman," in *The Works of Bret Harte*, vol. 7 (New York: P. F. Collier & Son, 1892 and 1899), 242; Bret Harte, "The Latest Chinese Outrage," in *The Works of Bret Harte*, vol. 8 (New York: P. F. Collier & Son, 1898 and 1899), 144; Bret Harte, "See Yup," in *The Works of Bret Harte*, vol. 13 (New York: P. F. Collier & Son, 1889), 94.

22. Diary entry, June 19, 1880, Frank Stevens, Diary, 1880–1883, MSS 1508, Oregon Historical Society, Portland; *Fort Worth Daily Democrat-Advance*, May 2, 1882; "Allerlei," *Freie Presse für Texas* (San Antonio), September 18, 1882; "Feeding the Dead," *Idaho World* (Idaho City), August 20, 1875.

23. "Chinese Labor in the West," *Deseret Evening News* (Salt Lake City), May 20, 1869; "Senator Cole on the Chinese Question," *Portland Oregonian*, July 15, 1869; "Chinamen at Home," *Astoria (OR) Transcript*, September 1, 1888.

24. "The Chinese Intellectual Character," *Portland Oregonian*, November 13, 1877; Jonathan D. Spence, *The Search for Modern China* (New York: W. W. Norton, 1990), 46.

25. "Chinamen," *Idaho World* (Idaho City), March 26, 1864; "What Shall Be Done with the Chinamen!" ibid., May 13, 1865; "Matters at Placerville," ibid., May 13, 1865.

26. Governor John A. Campbell, Annual Message, First Legislative Assembly, October

13, 1869, *Council Journal of the Legislative Assembly of the Territory of Wyoming, 1869* (Cheyenne: S. Allan Bristol, 1870), 15; *Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise*, June 9, 1870; "Governor's Message, 1869–1870," Ashley Papers, 33.

27. Smithy, "Letter to the Editor," *Helena (MT) Daily Herald*, July 7, 1870; "John Chinaman," *Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise*, May 20, 1877; "Different Races of Immigrants," *Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise*, February 28, 1879.

28. Sue Fawn Chung, "A Brief History of the Chinese in Nevada," in *The Chinese-American Experience: Papers from the Second National Conference on Chinese American Studies, 1980* (San Francisco: Chinese Historical Society of America and Chinese Culture Foundation of San Francisco, 1984), 192; Nevada Senate Joint Memorial #29, February 26, 1879, Nevada State Library and Archives, Division of Archives and Records, Carson City.

29. Mathews, Ten Years in Nevada, 252-53.

30. "Clothes. How Not to Be Sprayed in Laundry," *Revised Ordinances of the City of Missoula, Montana, Approved September 23, 1919* (Missoula, мт: Council of the City of Missoula, 1919), 111.

31. A. Dudley Gardner, "Chinese Emigrants in Southwest Wyoming, 1868–1885" Annals of Wyoming 63:4 (Fall 1991): 143; Elizabeth Arnold Stone, Uinta County: Its Place in History (Laramie, wy: Laramie Printing, 1924), 117; Mathews, Ten Years in Nevada, 251.

32. De Quille, Big Bonanza, 299.

33. Clarksville General Store Journal, 1872–1873, мs 2043, Oregon Historical Society, Portland; "Miscellaneous from Journal, 1880–1882," Judge William A. Carter Collection #3535, box 1, 184, 216, 347, American Heritage Center, Laramie, Wyoming.

34. Andrew Rolle, *California: A History*, 5th ed. (Wheeling, 1L: Harlan Davidson, 1998), 176–78.

35. Taylor, *Between the Gates*, 85; "Senator Fair on the Chinese," *Butte (MT) Miner*, May 5, 1882; Chiung Hwang Chen, "Feminization of Asian (American) Men in the U.S. Mass Media: An Analysis of *The Ballad of Little Jo*," *Journal of Communication Inquiry* 20:2 (Fall 1996): 58.

36. Charles Francis Adams Jr., "Protection of the Ballot," *Journal of Social Science* 1 (June 1869): 107; William M. Stewart, *The Threatened Invasion: How the East May Be Convinced on the Chinese Question* (Reno, NV: Evening Gazette Print, 1886), 14–15.

37. "De Yaller Chinee," Century: A Popular Quarterly 23:1 (November 1881): 158.

38. Harry Hubbell Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," *Gaillard's Medical Journal* 33:2 (February 1882): 103.

39. Idaho Avalanche (Silver City), March 8, 1879; De Quille, Big Bonanza, 295.

CHAPTER 2 / INTO THE WEST'S CAVES OF OBLIVION

1. A. H. Hersey, "Chinese Life in Helena," Northwest Magazine 6 (June 1888): 7; "The Death Smoke," *Reno Daily Nevada State Journal*, August 8, 1876; Editorial, Fort Benton (MT) River Press, January 19, 1881; "The Opium Law," Winnemucca (NV) Daily Silver State, November 24, 1879; "Opium Smoking: The Hideous Heathen Vice in Our Midst," Reno Evening Gazette, February 21, 1879.

2. Clarence W. Kellogg, "Early Day Family Life in California Mining Camps," #C-D5047, Bancroft Library, University of California-Berkeley, Berkeley, California, 85; P. G. Kritikos and S. P. Papadaki, "The History of the Poppy and of Opium and Their Expansion in Antiquity in the Eastern Mediterranean Area," *Bulletin on Narcotics* 19:3 (July–September 1967): 18–19, 21–22, 37; David I. Macht, "The History of Opium and Some of Its Preparations and Alkaloids," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 64:6 (February 6, 1915): 477; Robert T. Gunther, ed., *The Greek Herbal of Dioscorides* (London: Hafner, 1968; facsimile of 1934 edition), v; L. D. Kapoor, *Opium Poppy: Botany, Chemistry, and Pharmacology* (New York: Food Products Press, 1995), 1–6; Alfred R. Lindesmith, *Addiction and Opiates* (Chicago: Aldine, 1968), 207.

3. Paulus Aegineta, *The Seven Books of Paulus Aegineta*, vol. 3, trans. Francis Adams (London: Sydenham Society, 1844–1847), 280; "Notes on the history of opium, collected in research for the book, *The opium problem* [*sic*]," Mildred Pellens Papers, Ms c147, History of Medicine Division, National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD (henceforth cited as Pellens Papers); Andrea Kaminski, *Mind-altering Drugs Series: Opiates* (Madison: Wisconsin Clearinghouse, 1991), 8; Bingham Dai, *Opium Addiction in Chicago* (1937; reprint Montclair, NJ: Patterson Smith, 1970); International Anti-Opium Association, Peking, *The War against Opium* (Tientsin: Tientsin Press, 1922), 55.

4. J. Howard Randerson, "The Cultivation of the Opium Poppy in the United States," Pellens Papers; James Thacher, *The American New Dispensatory* (Boston: Thomas B. Wait and Co. and C. Williams, 1813), 627–48; "Narcotics" and "Opium," *Zell's Popular Encyclopedia: A Universal Dictionary of English Language, Science, Literature, and Art*, vol. 3 (Philadelphia: T. Ellwood Zell, 1876), 442, 521; "Narcotics," *Chambers's Encyclopaedia: A Dictionary of Universal Knowledge for the People*, vol. 6 (Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1879), 670; W. J. Rorabaugh, *The Alcoholic Republic: An American Tradition* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1979), 177.

5. David Courtwright, "The Female Opiate Addict in Nineteenth-Century America," *Essay in Arts and Sciences* 10:2 (March 1982): 162, 165; David Courtwright, *Dark Paradise: Opiate Addiction in America before 1940* (Cambridge, ма: Harvard University Press, 2001), 52; S. Weir Mitchell, *Doctor and Patient* (Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1888), 93.

6. Martin Booth, *Opium: A History* (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996), 2–7; Jerome Ch'en, *China and the West: Society and Culture, 1815–1937* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1979), 332.

7. Jonathan Spence, "Opium Smoking in Ching China," in *Conflict and Control in Late Imperial China*, ed. Frederic Wakeman Jr. and Carolyn Grant (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1975): 144–47; Jonathan Spence, *The Search for Modern China* (New York: W. W. Norton, 1990), 87–89, 131.

S. Wells Williams, *The Middle Kingdom*, vol. 2 (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1882), 377–80; Nathan Allen, *An Essay on the Opium Trade: Including a Sketch of Its History, Extent, Effects, etc., as Carried On in India and China* (Boston: John P. Jewett, 1850), 6; Ch'en, *China and the West*, 25–27.

9. Geoffrey C. Ward, *Before the Trumpet: Young Franklin Roosevelt, 1882–1905* (New York: Harper & Row, 1985), 70–72; Geoffrey C. Ward with Frederic Delano Grant, "A Fair, Honorable, and Legitimate Trade," *American Heritage 37:5* (August–September 1986): n.p.; Carl A. Trocki, *Opium, Empire, and the Global Political Economy: A Study of the Asian Opium Trade, 1750–1950* (London: Routledge, 1999), 8, 53, 74.

10. Charles C. Stelle, "American Trade in Opium to China, Prior to 1820," *Pacific Historical Review* 9:4 (December 1940): 434–36, 440–42; David M. Pletcher, *The Diplomacy of Involvement: American Economic Expansion across the Pacific* (Columbia: University of Missouri Press, 2001), 10; Jacques M. Downs, "Fair Game: Exploitive Role-Myths and the American Opium Trade," *Pacific Historical Review* 41:2 (May 1972): 142–46.

11. Spence, Search for Modern China, 150-58.

12. "Treaty between China and Great Britain, signed at Nanking, 29 August 1842," in Clive Parry, ed., *The Consolidated Treaty Series*, vol. 93 (Dobbs Ferry, NY: Oceana, 1977), 466–74; Peter Ward Fay, *The Opium War*, 1840–1842: Barbarians in the Celestial Empire in the Early Part of the Nineteenth Century and the War by Which They Forced Her Gates Ajar (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1975), 337; Thomas N. Layton, *The Voyage of the "Frolic": New England Merchants and the Opium Trade* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1997), 30.

13. A tael was a Chinese monetary unit equal to 1½ ounces of standard silver. "Agreement between Great Britain and China, respecting the Revision of the Tariff, made in pursuance of Article XXVI of the Treaty of June 26, 1858 [Treaty of Tientsin]," in Parry, ed., *Consolidated Treaty Series*, vol. 119, p. 177; Ch'en, *China and the West*, 332, 338.

 Booth, Opium: A History, 193; Harry Hubbell Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," Gaillard's Medical Journal 33:2 (February 1882): 103; William Rosser Cobbe, Doctor Judas: A Portrayal of the Opium Habit (Chicago: S. C. Griggs, 1895), 125.

15. To Prohibit the Importation of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes, 60th Cong., 2nd sess., 1909, H. Rpt. 1878.

16. Harry Hubbell Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China: A Study of Its Prevalence, and Effects, Immediate and Remote, on the Individual and the Nation (New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1882), 25; Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 107.

17. Yung-deh Richard Chu, "Chinese Secret Societies in America: A Historical Survey," Asian Profile 1:1 (August 1973): 22; Ronald Takaki, Strangers from a Different Shore: A History of Asian Americans (New York: Penguin, 1989), 118–19; Otis Gibson, The Chinese in America (1877; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1978), 137.

18. Gunther Barth, *Bitter Strength: A History of the Chinese in the United States*, 1850– 1870 (Cambridge, ма: Harvard University Press, 1964), 126; Takaki, *Strangers from a Different Shore*, 127; Courtwright, *Dark Paradise*, 62–63.

19. S. S. Boynton, "Tales of a Smuggler," *Overland Monthly* 22 (November 1893): 512–13. "Seizure of Opium," *Portland Oregonian*, July 13, 1869; "Smuggling Opium," *Portland Oregonian*, August 28, 1869; Gibson, *Chinese in America*, 46–47; *Report of the Joint Special Committee to Investigate Chinese Immigration*, 44th Cong., 2nd sess., 1877, S. Rpt. 689.

20. "Seizure of Opium," *Portland Oregonian*, July 13, 1869; "Opium Seized," *Portland Oregonian*, March 21, 1877; "Crooked Opium," *Portland Oregonian*, March 26, 1877.

21. Vincent Terrace, *Fifty Years of Television: A Guide to Series and Pilots, 1937–1988* (New York: Cornwall, 1991), 380; Leonard Maltin, ed., *Leonard Maltin's Tv, Movies, and Video Guide* (New York: New American Library, 1989), 710, 334–35.

22. Words and Phrases, 1658 to Date, vol. 29A (St. Paul, MN: West, 1972), 506; Yong Chen, Chinese San Francisco, 1850–1943: A Trans-Pacific Community (Stanford, cA: Stanford University Press, 2000), 90; Aaron A. Sargent, Speech of Hon. Aaron A. Sargent, of California, in the Senate of the United States (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1876), 7; Mary Roberts Coolidge, Chinese Immigration (1909; reprint New York: Arno Press and New York Times, 1969).

23. Gregory Yee Mark, "Opium in America and the Chinese," *Chinese America: History* and Perspectives (1997): 67; Shih-Shan Henry Tsai, *The Chinese Experience in America* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1986), 39; Alexander McLeod, *Pigtails and Gold Dust* (Caldwell, ID: Caxton Printers, 1947), 155; Takaki, *Strangers from a Different Shore*, 118; Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 107; Wells Fargo & Co.'s Express, *1882 Directory of Chinese Business Houses*, Bancroft Library, University of California–Berkeley.

24. Courtwright, *Dark Paradise*, 73–74; Edward R. Slack Jr., *Opium, State, and Society: China's Narco-Economy and the Guomindang, 1924–1937* (Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 2001), 34.

25. Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 8-9, 70-71.

26. "Opium Smoking," Carson City (NV) Morning Appeal, April 2, 1879; "Opium Dens and Their Habitués," San Antonio Daily Express, August 17, 1883; "Chinese Immigrants," *Pioche (NV) Daily Record*, May 17, 1873; "Opium Smokers," *Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise*, March 8, 1876; Dan De Quille, *The Big Bonanza* (1877; reprint Las Vegas: Nevada Publications, n.d.), 295; "Topics in the Sagebrush," *New York Times*, February 21, 1881; "Opium Dens in Helena," *Helena (MT) Weekly Herald*, January 15, 1880; "Demoniacal Dens," *Fort Benton (MT) River Press*, January 19, 1881; Walter Van Tilburg Clark, ed., *The Journals of Alfred Doten*, *1849–1903* (Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1973), October 4, 1865, 867.

27. "A Ramble through Chinatown," *Pioche (NV) Daily Record,* December 4, 1872; "Opium Smoking," *Reno Evening Gazette,* February 21, 1879; "Among the Orient: A Night in the Chinese Opium 'Joints' of San Antonio," *San Antonio Daily Express,* April 25, 1883; "Karber Kant Kome It," *San Antonio Daily Express,* April 27, 1883; Willard Farwell, *The Chinese at Home and Abroad* (1885; reprint San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1970), 26–27; "Oriental Dreamland," *Cheyenne (wr) Daily Leader,* August 25, 1878; "Demoniacal Dens," *Fort Benton (MT) River Press,* January 19, 1881; "Opium Raid," *Salt Lake Herald,* November 20, 1879; "Opium Smoking," *Salt Lake Tribune,* March 18, 1882.

28. Allen, *Essay on the Opium Trade*, 18–21; W. H. Medhurst, *The Foreigner in Far Cathay* (New York: Scribner, Armstrong, 1873), 90–92.

29. De Quille, Big Bonanza, 295; Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 33-35.

30. Harry Hubbell Kane, "American Opium-Smokers, II," *Harper's Weekly* 25:1294 (October 8, 1881): 683; Virgil G. Eaton, "How the Opium-Habit Is Acquired," *Popular Science Monthly* 33 (September 1888): 664; Clark, ed., *Journals of Alfred Doten*, 867; Lucie Cheng Hirata, "Free, Indentured, Enslaved: Chinese Prostitutes in Nineteenth-Century America," *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society* 5:1 (1979): 19; Marion S. Goldman, *Gold Diggers and Silver Miners: Prostitution and Social Life on the Comstock Lode* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1981), 96.

31. Mark Twain, Roughing It (Hartford, cT: American, 1875), 395.

32. Virginia City (NV) Evening Chronicle, February 15, 1876; ibid., January 19, 1876; Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 107; "The Opium Dens," *Salt Lake Herald*, October 19, 1878; "Among the Orient," *San Antonio Daily Express*, April 25, 1883.

33. Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, 5; Harry Hubbell Kane, "Opium-Smoking from a Medical Standpoint," *Medical Gazette* 9 (1881): 28.

34. Harry Hubbell Kane, "American Opium-Smokers," *Harper's Weekly* 25:1292 (September 12, 1881): 646.

35. Lucy Cohen, "Early Arrivals," Southern Exposure 12:4 (July-August 1984): 28-30.

36. Hamilton Wright, "Report on the International Opium Commission," 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910, S. Doc. 377, 42; Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, iii, 1–2.

37. "Opium," Salt Lake Herald, September 16, 1881.

38. Mary McNair Mathews, *Ten Years in Nevada; or, Life on the Pacific Coast* (1880; reprint Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1985), 259; "Chinese Opium Dens," *Salt Lake Herald*, October 16, 1878.

39. *Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper*, May 12, 1883 and May 19, 1883; Dan De Quille Papers, Carton 2, P-G 246, Bancroft Library, University of California–Berkeley.

40. Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 103; Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, 16–19; Wright, "Report on the International Opium Commission," 40, 81–83; U.S. Census Bureau, *Historical Statistics of the United States, Colonial Times to 1957* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1960), 9.

CHAPTER 3 / THREATS TO BODY AND BEHAVIOR

1. S. Wells Williams, *The Chinese Repository*, vol. 20 (Vaduz, Liechtenstein: Kraus Reprint, ca.1968), 479, 484; *Bombay Telegraph and Courier*, 1852, as cited in "The Opium Trade," *Living Age* 35:448 (December 18, 1852): 546.

2. Alonzo Calkins, "Opium and Its Victims," *Galaxy* 4:1 (May 1867): 34; Harry Hubbell Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China: A Study of Its Prevalence, and Effects, Immediate and Remote, on the Individual and the Nation* (New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1882); 153; Harry Hubbell Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," *Gaillard's Medical Journal* 33:2 (February 1882): 103.

3. "Books of the Month: Hygiene," *Atlantic Monthly* 49:294 (April 1882): 575; F.P.H., "Review of *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, by H. H. Kane," *Penn Monthly* 13 (June 1882): 478; "Notices of New Books," *New Englander and Yale Review* 41:165 (March 1882): 275.

4. "'Opiokapnism' or Opium Smoking," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 18 (June 4, 1892): 719; Leslie E. Keeley, *Opium: Its Use, Abuse, and Cure; or, From Bondage to Freedom* (1897; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1981), 109.

5. H. Wayne Morgan, *Drugs in America: A Social History, 1800–1980* (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 1981), 90; Alonzo Calkins, *Opium and the Opium-Appetite* (1871; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1981), 277–78; Harry Hubbell Kane, "American Opium-Smokers, II," *Harper's Weekly* 12:1294 (October 8, 1881): 683; Keeley, *Opium: Its Use, Abuse, and Cure*, 112–14.

6. Harry Hubbell Kane, "American Opium-Smokers," *Harper's Weekly* 25:1292 (September 24, 1881): 646; William Rosser Cobbe, *Doctor Judas: A Portrayal of the Opium Habit* (Chicago: S. C. Griggs, 1895), 125; Keeley, *Opium: Its Use, Abuse, and Cure,* 104; David Courtwright, "The Female Opiate Addict in Nineteenth-Century America," *Essay in Arts and Sciences* 10:2 (March 1982): 166.

7. Otis Gibson, *The Chinese in America* (1877; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1978), 42; George Parsons Lathrop, "The Sorcery of Madjoon," *Scribner's Monthly* 20:3 (July 1880): 418–19.

8. "Oriental Dreamland," *Cheyenne (wy) Daily Leader*, August 25, 1878; H. H. Kane, *Drugs That Enslave: The Opium, Morphine, Chloral, and Hashisch* [sic] *Habits* (1881; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1981), 17; Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 101; Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, 104.

9. Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 104; David Courtwright, *Dark Paradise: Opiate Addiction in America before 1940* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1982), 67–68.

10. Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 127.

11. Harry Hubbell Kane, "Opium Smoking from a Medical Standpoint," *Medical Gazette* 9 (1881): 28.

12. Complaint and Commitment Papers of Ah Gon, February 17, 1887, and Complaint and Commitment Papers of China Love, May 15, 1878, Nevada Mental Health Institute, vol. 2: Complaint and Commitment, 164, 56, Nevada State Library and Archives, Division of Archives and Records, Carson City.

13. "Biennial Report of the Nevada State Asylum, 1877–1878," 10–12, *Appendix to the Journals of the Senate and Assembly, 9th Session, 1877–1878;* Case No. 45, W. A. Winfrey, June 20, 1879 and Case No. 46, Quon Sin Chung, July 23, 1879, Insanities #1-#590, box No. 18, Clerk of District Court, Washoe County, Reno, Nevada.

14. "Board of Commissioners for the Insane Records," Warm Springs State Hospital, folder 2-6, box 2, RS 199, Montana Historical Society, Helena; "Reports—1881—Insane Asylum," Territorial Executive Office, Folder 4-18, RS 150, Montana Historical Society, Helena; "State of Montana Insane Record," Warm Springs State Hospital, vol. 10, RS 199, Montana Historical Society, Helena. Permission to view the restricted Warm Springs State Hospital records obtained from the Montana Historical Society, Helena, on May 21, 1996.

Alfred R. Lindesmith, *Opiate Addiction* (Bloomington, IN: Principia Press, 1947), 181,
 188; Louis Joseph Beck, *New York's Chinatown: An Historical Presentation of Its People and Places* (New York: Bohemia, 1898), 143.

16. Calkins, Opium and the Opium-Appetite, 76; Joseph A. Dacus, Battling with the Demon; or, The Progress of Temperance (St. Louis, MO: J. W. Marsh, 1878), 567; Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 2–3.

17. Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 74.

18. John Jones, *The Mysteries of Opium Reveald* [sic] (London: Printed for *Richard Smith* at the *Angel* and *Bible* without *Temple-Bar*, 1700), 20–21, 23; "Notes from Nicolas

Culpeper, *Culpeper's English Family Physician*," Papers of Mildred Pellens, MS c147 National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD; henceforth cited as Pellens Papers); Calkins, "Opium and Its Victims," 25.

19. Nathan Allen, An Essay on the Opium Trade: Including a Sketch of its History, Extent, Effects, etc., as Carried On in India and China (Boston: John P. Jewett, 1850), 23; "Opium Smoking," Theriaki: A Magazine Devoted to the Interests of Opium Eaters 2:1 (July 1873): 18; Calkins, "Opium and Its Victims," 28; Kane, "American Opium-Smokers," 646; Kane, "Opium Smoking from a Medical Standpoint," 28; Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 110; Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 91–93, 96–97.

20. Robert A. Aronowitz, *Making Sense of Illness: Science, Society, and Disease* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1998), 8; William Bulloch, *The History of Bacteriology* (London: Oxford University Press, 1938), 183–85; *San Francisco Chronicle*, February 28, 1877, Bancroft Scraps, Chinese Clippings, vol. 2, Bancroft Library, University of California–Berkeley; Barry Milligan, *Pleasures and Pains: Opium and the Orient in Nineteenth-Century British Culture* (Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1995), 85–86.

21. "Found Dead," *Elko (NV) Independent*, December 15, 1869; "Too Much Opium," *Salt Lake Herald*, October 15, 1875; *Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise*, January 11, 1882.

22. "Death from Opium," *Salt Lake Tribune*, November 15, 1879; "Result of the Exposé," *Salt Lake Tribune*, November 21, 1879; "The Chinese Scourge," *Salt Lake Tribune*, November 16, 1879.

23. Estelle B. Freedman, "Sexuality in Nineteenth-Century America: Behavior, Ideology, and Politics," *Reviews in American History* 10:4 (December 1982): 202–3; Steven Seidman, "The Power of Desire and the Danger of Pleasure: Victorian Sexuality Reconsidered," *Journal of Social History* 24 (1990): 50–51; G. J. Barker-Benfield, *The Horrors of the Half-Known Life: Male Attitudes toward Women and Sexuality in Nineteenth-Century America* (New York: Harper & Row, 1976), 178–79, 181; Mrs. E. R. Shepherd, *For Girls: A Special Physiology; Being a Supplement to the Study of General Physiology* (New York: Fowler and Wells, 1882); Josiah Strong, *The Times and Young Men* (New York: Baker & Taylor, 1901), 146; Ebenezer Sibly, *A Key to Physic, and the Occult Sciences* (London: Hamblin & Seyfang, 1794), 136.

24. Jones, *Mysteries of Opium Reveald* [sic], 24–25, 29, 31; Tralles, "Opium Stimulates the Sexual Impulses," in *Usus Opii* [*Uses of Opium*], 1757, TS, in Pellens Papers; Williams, *Chinese Repository*, 588.

25. Calkins, *Opium and the Opium-Appetite*, 71; Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, 8, 84, 93, 131–32; Kane, "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans," 112.

26. Clem Yore, Songs of the Underworld (Chicago: Charles C. Thompson, 1914), 8-9.

27. Bingham Dai, *Opium Addiction in Chicago* (Montclair, NJ: Patterson Smith, 1970; reprint of 1937 study), 147.

28. Calkins, "Opium and Its Victims," 29–30; F. P. Thompson, *Chinese Immigration: Its Social, Moral, and Political Effect: Report to the California State Senate* (Sacramento: State Printing, 1878), 173; Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, 93, 95.

29. Kane, *Opium-Smoking in America and China*, 93–94, 100; George Shearer, *Opium Smoking and Opium Eating, Their Treatment and Cure* (Liverpool[?]: n.p., 189[?]), 40; Lathrop, "Sorcery of Madjoon," 417, 422; Kane, "Opium Smoking from a Medical Standpoint," 29.

30. Anne M. Butler, *Daughters of Joy, Sisters of Misery: Prostitutes in the American West, 1865–90* (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1985), 11, 15; Marion S. Goldman, *Gold Diggers and Silver Miners: Prostitution and Social Life on the Comstock Lode* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1981), 96; Lucie Cheng Hirata, "Free, Indentured, Enslaved: Chinese Prostitutes in Nineteenth Century America," *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society* 5:1 (1979): 19; Mary Murphy, "The Private Lives of Public Women: Prostitution in Butte, Montana, 1878–1917," in *The Women's West* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1987), 200.

31. Arthur B. Stout, *Chinese Immigration and the Physiological Causes of the Decay of a Nation* (San Francisco: Agnew & Deffebach, Printers, 1862), 7–8, 14; Gerrit L. Lansing, "Chinese Immigration: A Sociological Study," *Popular Science Monthly* 20 (April 1882), 734.

32. Stout, *Chinese Immigration*, 24; Kane, "Opium Smoking from a Medical Standpoint," 29; "Opiokapnism' or Opium Smoking," 720.

33. Samuel B. Collins, *Theriaki: A Treatise on the Habitual Use of Narcotic Poison* (La-Porte, IN: n.p., 1887), 57; Keeley, *Opium: Its Use, Abuse, and Cure*, 108–9, 121.

34. Fred L. Israel, ed., *1897 Sears, Roebuck Catalogue* (New York: Chelsea House, 1968; reprint), n.p.

35. Calkins, Opium and the Opium-Appetite, 282; Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China, 100–4.

CHAPTER 4 / EXCLUDING THE DUAL DILEMMA

1. William J. Courtney, "San Francisco's Anti-Chinese Ordinances, 1850–1900" (Ph.D. diss., University of San Francisco, 1956), 2–4; F. M. Huffaker and J. P. Flanningham, comps., Ordinances of the City of Virginia and Town of Gold Hill, Storey County, Nevada (Virginia, NV: William Sutherland, 1888), 71; J. H. Graham, Revised Ordinances of the City of Virginia, County of Storey, State of Nevada (Virginia, NV: Enterprise Steam Printing House, 1878), 114–15; Michael P. Malone, Richard B. Roeder, and William L. Lang, Montana: A History of Two Centuries (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1976), 85.

2. Index to Licenses, 1869–1870, Lewis and Clark County Records, Unprocessed Manuscript Collection, 22:1-1: Folder 7-5, Montana Historical Society, Helena; "Ordinance No. 39," *Lewiston (ID) Teller*, July 21, 1881; Courtney, "San Francisco's Anti-Chinese Ordinances," 8–9.

3. Chaps. XVIII and XXVIII, Statutes of the State of Nevada, Fifth Session, Legislature, 1871 (Carson City: Charles L. Perkins, State Printer, 1871), 62–63, 78, 152–53; Statutes of the State of Nevada, Ninth Session, Legislature, 1879 (San Francisco: A. L. Bancroft, 1879), 81. "Common Council," Portland Oregonian, June 12, 1873; Laws of Oregon, Tenth Session, Legislative Assembly, 1878 (Salem: W. B. Carter, State Printer, 1878).

4. Mining Claims Recorded, Jackson County, Oregon, MS 1264-1, Oregon Historical Society, Portland; "Altura County Union Convention," *Idaho Statesman* (Boise), July 29, 1865; Ronald L. James, "Why No Chinamen Are Found in Twin Falls," *Idaho Yesterdays* 36:4 (Winter 1993): 19; Henry C. Cutting, *Compiled Laws of Nevada in Force from 1861 to 1900* (Carson City: Andrew Maute, 1900), Sec. 2725; Robert R. Swartout Jr., "Kwangtung to Big Sky: The Chinese in Montana, 1864–1900," *Montana: The Magazine of Western History* 38:1 (Winter 1988): 46; John R. Wunder, "Law and Chinese in Frontier Montana," *Montana: The Magazine of Western History* 30:3 (July 1980): 24–25; *Helena* (*MT*) *Daily Herald*, December 12, 1871.

5. Council Journal of the Second Session of the Legislative Assembly of the Territory of Montana (Helena: Wilkinson and Ronan, Public Printers, 1870), 231, 259; "Governor's Message, Sixth Session, 1869," Papers of James M. Ashley, SC 370, Folder 1/1, 13, 19, Montana Historical Society, Helena; "To Tax Foreign Miners," December 22, 1864, Laws of the Territory of Idaho, Second Session (Boise: Frank Kenyon, Territorial Printer, 1866), 406–9; "Taxing of Foreign Miners," January 11, 1866, Laws of the Territory of Idaho, Third Session (Boise City: Frank Kenyon, Territorial Printer, 1866), 174–77; "An Act to Repeal Section 22 of an Act Entitled 'An Act to Tax and Protect Chinamen Mining in Oregon," The Code of Civil Procedure, and other General Statutes of Oregon, 1862 (Salem: Asahel Bush, State Printer, 1863), 84; "An Act to Provide for Taxing Negroes, Chinamen, Kanakas, and Mulattoes," The Code of Civil Procedure, and Other General Statutes of Oregon, 1862 (Salem: Asahel Bush, State Printer, 1863), 56–77.

6. Chap. XXXII, "An Act to Prohibit Marriages and Cohabitation of Whites with Indians, Chinese, Mulattoes, and Negroes," November 28, 1861, Laws of the Territory of Nevada, First Regular Session, Legislative Assembly, 1861 (San Francisco: Valentine, 1862), 93–94; H.B. No. 27 "An Act to Prohibit Marriage and Cohabitation of Whites with Chinese and Persons of African Descent," Council Journal of the Second Session of the Legislative Assembly of the Territory of Montana, 127; "An Act Regulating Marriages in Idaho Territory," January 9, 1867, Laws, Memorials and Resolutions, Territory of Idaho, Fourth Legislative Assembly, 1867 (Boise: Idaho Statesman Publishing Company Printers, 1867), 71–73; Chap. 64, "Intermarriage. An Act to Prevent Intermarriage between White Persons and those of Negro, or Mongolian Blood," Compiled Laws of Wyoming, 1876 (Cheyenne: Leader Steam Book and Job Print, 1876), 376.

7. Senate Bill #174, Nevada Legislature, Assembly and Senate, Bills, Resolutions, and Memorials, 1877–1883, Nevada State Library and Archives, Carson City. The Nevada senate tabled the bill. "An Act to Provide for the Removal of Chinese," *Statutes of California, 23rd Session of the Legislature, 1880* (Sacramento: State Office, 1880), 22.

8. "The Death Smoke," *Reno Daily Nevada State Journal*, August 8, 1876; *Virginia City* (*NV*) *Evening Chronicle*, August 4, 1876.

9. Hazel Dicken-Garcia, Journalistic Standards in Nineteenth-Century America (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1989), 40, 51, 159, 161; Richard Grant White, "The Morals and Manners of Journalism," *Galaxy* 8:6 (December 1869): 840, 847; Alexander McClure, Foreword to Journalism: Its Relation to and Influence upon the Political, Social, Professional, Financial, and Commercial Life of the United States of America (New York: New York Press Club, 1905), ii, iv.

10. U.S. Census Bureau, Tenth U.S. Census, 1880, Twelfth U.S. Census, 1900; "Opium Dens in Helena," *Helena (MT) Weekly Herald*, January 15, 1880, 2:3-4.

11. "Opium Smokers," Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise, March 8, 1876; "Opium Dens," Cheyenne Daily Leader, September 19, 1878; "Death from Opium," Salt Lake Tribune, November 15, 1879; "Opium Dens and Their Habitués," San Antonio Daily Express, August 17, 1883; "Opium Smoking," Salt Lake Tribune, March 18, 1882.

12. Graham, Revised Ordinances of the City of Virginia, 116; "Ordinance No. 48," Carson City (NV) Morning Appeal, March 1, 1879; Butte City Council Minutes, November 3, 1879 and November 29, 1879, Butte-Silver Bow Public Archives, Butte, Montana; An Act to Incorporate the City of Helena, Montana Territory, and the Ordinances Now in Force in the City of Helena (Helena: Herald Book and Job Printing Establishment, 1882), 28; Ordinance No. 1471, "Persons Prohibited from Keeping or Visiting Any Place, House or Room Where Opium Is Smoked," General Orders of the Board of Supervisors Providing Regulations for the Government of the City and County of San Francisco and Ordinances of Park Commissioners (San Francisco: W. M. Hinton & Co., Printers, 1878), 34. "An Ordinance Relative to Opium Houses," Charter and Ordinances of the City of Cheyenne (Cheyenne, wy: Bristol & Knabe, 1883), 121–22.

13. Graham, Revised Ordinances of the City of Virginia 116; Charter and Ordinances of the City of Cheyenne, 121–22; Butte City Council Minutes, November 19, 1879; "Ordinance No. 10: To prevent the use of Opium," in An Act to Incorporate the City of Helena, Montana Territory, and the Ordinances Now in Force in the City of Helena, 28; Ordinance 2356 Concerning Offenses and Disorderly Conduct, Charter of the City of Portland, Together with the General Ordinances (Portland, OR: Office of Himes the Printer, 1879), 211; Section 23, Charter and Ordinances of the City of San Antonio, August 7th, 1899 (San Antonio: San Antonio Printing, 1899), 243–44; "An ordinance to prohibit the keeping of places of resort for smoking opium or frequenting the same," March 31, 1892, Boise City Clerk's Office, City Hall, Boise, Idaho; "An Ordinance," September 22, 1879, Ordinances of Ogden City, Utah (Salt Lake City: Deseret News, 1881), 199; Chap.

XXVIII, sec. 3, *Revised Ordinances of the City of Missoula, 1890* (Missoula, MT: Missoula Publishing, 1890), 43-44.

14. "An Opium Den Raided," *Virginia City (NV) Territorial Enterprise*, April 1, 1879; "Police Commissioners: A Special Meeting of the Board Last Evening—A Raid to Be Made on the Opium Dens," ibid., April 3, 1879; "The Opium Dens," ibid., April 8, 1879.

Harry Hubbell Kane, Opium-Smoking in America and China: A Study of Its Prevalence, and Effects, Immediate and Remote, on the Individual and the Nation (New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1882), 71; Message of the Governor [Benjamin F. Potts] of Montana Territory to the Legislative Assembly, Convened January 10, 1881 (Helena: Independent Steam Print, 1881), 6.

16. Chap. V, "Of Opium," approved February 12, 1880, *Laws of the Territory of Utah*, 24th Session, Legislative Assembly (Salt Lake City: Deseret News Printing and Publishing Establishment, 1880), 6; "An Act to Prohibit the Keeping of Places of Resort for Smoking Opium or Frequenting the Same," approved January 22, 1881, *General Laws of the Territory of Idaho, 11th Session* (Boise City: James A. Pinney, 1881), 276–77; "An Act to Regulate the Sale of Opium, and to Suppress Opium Dens," approved November 25, 1885, *Laws of Oregon, Special Session, Thirteenth Session, Legislative Assembly, November 1885* (Salem: W. H. Byars, State Printer, 1885); "An Act to Amend an Act Entitled 'An Act to Establish a Penal Code,' Approved February 14, 1872, by Adding a New Section Thereto, to Be Known as Section 307, Relating to the Sale and Use of Opium," March 4, 1881, *The Statutes of California and Amendments to the Codes, 1881, 24th Session of the Legislature* (Sacramento: State Office, 1881), 34. Notes regarding the statutes of Nevada, Montana, and Wyoming follow in the next few citations.

17. Statutes of the State of Nevada, Eighth Session, Legislature, 1877 (Carson City: John J. Hill, State Printer, 1877), 69–70; Statutes of the State of Nevada, Ninth Session, Legislature, 1879, 121–22.

18. Statutes of the State of Nevada, Tenth Session, Legislature, 1881 (Carson City: State Printing Office, 1881), 153–54; Statutes of the State of Nevada, Twelfth Session, Legislative, 1885, 47; Statutes of the State of Nevada, Fourteenth Session, 1889 (Carson City: State Printing Office, 1889), 101.

19. Session Laws of Wyoming Territory, Passed by the Seventh Legislative Assembly, Convened at Cheyenne, January 10, 1882 (Cheyenne: Sun Steam Book and Job Print, 1882), 163. The U.S. Twelfth Census (1900) listed Wyoming's Chinese 1880 population as 914, or 4.3 percent of the territorial population.

20. Jailer's Records, January 1879–February 3, 1910, Carson City Sheriff's Department, Carson City, NV; Salt Lake City, Police Court Calendar, series 4632, Utah State Archives, Salt Lake City; Salt Lake City Blotter, 1882, series 4885, Utah State Archives; Clippings Files: Chinese, Northeast Nevada Historical Society, Elko; "Opium Pipes," *Portland Oregonian*, November 28, 1877; "An Opium Den Suppressed," *Salt Lake Tribune*, September 19, 1879; "Police Court," *Helena (MT) Independent*, May 10, 1882; "Locals," *El Paso Lone* Star, August 30, 1882; Caldwell (ID) Tribune, July 3, 1886; "The Opium Smokers," Winnemucca (NV) Silver State, October 7, 1879; "Police Court," Deseret Evening News (Salt Lake City), November 24, 1879; Idaho Avalanche (Silver City), February 12, 1881; Idaho Tri-Weekly Statesman (Boise), September 12, 1885.

21. "An Opium Den Suppressed," *Salt Lake Tribune*, September 19, 1879; "Ah Coon's Philosophy," *Deseret Evening News* (Salt Lake City), November 22, 1879.

22. Cases of Ah Ting, George Duffy, Thomas Caddington, and Clinton Culver, November 11, 1879, Record Book 5, July 27, 1876 to December 2, 1880, Second Judicial District Court for Ormsby County at Clerk of Court, Records, Carson City Courthouse, Carson City, NV; Cases of Clinton Culver, Thomas Caddington, and George Duffy, November 12, 1879, Jailer's Records, January 1879 to February 3, 1910, Carson City Sheriff's Department; Case of Ah Suey, June 14 to November 15, 1880, Record Book 5, Second Judicial District Court for Ormsby County at Clerk of Court, Records, Carson City Courthouse; Jailer's Records, January 1879 to February 3, 1910, Carson City Sheriff's Department; Police Calendar, 1879, series 4632, Utah State Archives, Salt Lake City.

23. Case of Charles Hope, July 25, 1881, Jailer's Records, January 1879 to February 3, 1910, Carson City Sheriff's Department.

24. "In the Opium Dens," Salt Lake Herald, July 23, 1885.

25. Biennial Report of the Warden of the Nevada State Prison, 1879–1880, Appendix to the Journals of the Senate and Assembly, Tenth Session (Carson City: J. W. Maddrill, 1881); Biennial Report of the Warden of the Nevada State Prison, 1881–1882, Eleventh Session, Appendix to the Journals of the Senate and Assembly (Carson City: State Printing Office, 1883); Great Register, box 3, 1877–1887, and box 4, 1887–1893, Oregon State Penitentiary, Oregon State Archives, Salem.

26. Case #0024, Ah Lung, Inmate Case Files, box 0002 (1874) and Case #0093, Ah Chuey, Inmate Case Files, box 0005 (1879), Nevada State Prison, Nevada State Library and Archives, Division of Archives and Records, Carson City [in 1892 Ah Chuey received a pardon from the governor as a result of new evidence regarding his case]; *Biennial Report of the Superintendent of* [sic] *Penitentiary of the State of Oregon, 1887, 33*; Ordinance 3983, An Ordinance Concerning Offenses and Disorderly Conduct, Section 13, *Charter and General Ordinances in Force March 1, 1884, of the City of Portland* (Portland, OR: R. H. Schwab & Bro., Steam Printing House, 1884), 263.

27. Park City (UT) Police Justice Court, Docket Book B, 1886–1901, series 5369, reel 1, Utah State Archives, Salt Lake City; "Ogden's News," and "Justice Boreman Decides in the Case of the Park City Chinamen," *Ogden (UT) Herald*, October 27, 1887.

28. "An Act to Regulate the Sale or Disposal of Opium, and to Prohibit the Keeping of Places of Resort for Smoking, or Otherwise Using That Drug," approved February 9, 1877, *Statutes of the State of Nevada, Eighth Session, Legislature, 1877,* 69–70; "An Act Amendatory and Supplementary of an Act Entitled 'An Act to Regulate the Sale or Disposal of Opium, and to Prohibit the Keeping of Places of Resort for Smoking or Other-

wise Using That Drug, Approved February Ninth, Eighteen Hundred and Seventy-Seven," approved March 8, 1879, *Statutes of the State of Nevada, Ninth Session, Legislature, 1879, 121–22.*

29. State of Nevada v. Ah Sam, No. 1002, January 1880, Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Nevada, during 1880, vol. 15 (San Francisco: A. L. Bancroft, 1881), 27–33.

30. State of Nevada v. Ah Chew, No. 1047, January 1881, State of Nevada v. Ah Gonn, No. 1040, January 1881, State of Nevada v. Ching Gang, No. 1046, January 1881, Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Nevada, during the Year 1881-2 (San Francisco: Bancroft-Whitney, 1911), 51-63. State of Nevada v. On Gee How, No. 1021, April 1880, Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Nevada, during 1880, 184-87. In Ching Gang's case, it was also noted that he was a doctor and as a result should be allowed to deal in opium. The court ordered that he must prove he was a doctor according to Nevada statute. As he could not meet the Nevada code for being a physician, the court upheld his sentence for distributing opium.

31. Charles I. Bevans, *Treaties and Other International Agreements of the United States of America*, *1776–1949*, vol. 6 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1972), 657, 674.

32. Paul Hibbert Clyde, United States Policy toward China: Diplomatic and Public Documents, 1839–1939 (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1940), 154; James B. Angell to William M. Evarts, December 3, 1880, Foreign Relations of the United States, 1881 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1882), 216; Arnold H. Taylor, American Diplomacy and the Narcotics Traffic, 1900–1939: A Study in International Humanitarian Reform (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1969), 14.

33. Chester A. Arthur's annual message, in *Compilation of the Messages and Papers of the Presidents, 1789–1897*, ed. James D. Richardson, vol. 8 ([Washington, DC]: Authority of Congress, 1900), 42; "Report on Opium," Papers of Charles H. Brent, Manuscripts Division, Library of Congress, Washington, DC (henceforth cited as Brent Papers).

34. "Siam," United States S. Doc., 61st Cong., 2nd sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1910), 1626–27, 1629–31; "Treaty of Commerce and Navigation [with Japan], 1858," United States S. Doc., 61st Cong., 2nd sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1910), 1000–1; Taylor, *American Diplomacy and the Narcotics Traffic*, 12; Leslie Marchant, "The Wars of the Poppies," *History Today* 52:5 (May 2002): 47; Bevans, *Treaties and Other International Agreements of the United States of America*, vol. 9, 470–76.

35. Hamilton Wright, "Report on the International Opium Commission," 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910, S. Doc. 377, 31, 81–83; David Courtwright, *Dark Paradise: Opiate Addiction in America before 1940* (Cambridge, ма: Harvard University Press, 1982), 16–17, 21–22; "Report on Opium," Brent Papers; Otis Gibson, *The Chinese in America* (1877; reprint New York: Arno Press, 1978), 271. 36. Wright, "Report on the International Opium Commission," 82–83; "Report on Opium," Brent Papers; *United States Statutes at Large*, vol. 26 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1891), 620.

37. Alexander DeConde, A History of American Foreign Policy, 2nd ed. (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1971), 232; Christian G. Fritz, "Due Process, Treaty Rights, and Chinese Exclusion, 1882–1891," in *Entry Denied: Exclusion and the Chinese Community in America, 1882–1942,* ed. Sucheng Chan (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1991), 26; Clyde, *United States Policy toward China,* 85; Assembly Joint/Concurrent Resolution #4, January 15, 1877, Nevada Legislature, Senate Joint Resolution #10, January 19, 1877, Nevada Legislature, Nevada State Library and Archives, Carson City; Records of the United States House of Representatives, box 56, RG 233 and Suppression of the Opium Traffic, and Records of the United States Senate, box 205, RG 46, National Archives, Washington, DC; "Congress and the Chinese," *New York Times, January 29, 1879; Chester L. Barrows, William M. Evarts: Lawyer, Diplomat, Statesman* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1941), 383; Gregory Harness, comp., *Presidential Vetoes, 1789–1988* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1992), 55–56; Richardson, *Compilation of the Messages and Papers of the Presidents*, vol. 7, 514, 519.

38. Allan Peskin, Garfield: A Biography (Kent, OH: Kent State University Press, 1978), 483; James A. Garfield to George F. Hoar, President, Republican National Convention, July 12, 1880, in *The Works of James Abram Garfield*, ed. Burke A. Hinsdale (Boston: James R. Osgood, 1883), 785; Page Smith, *The Rise of Industrial America: A People's History of the Post-Reconstruction Era* (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1984), 456–57.

39. Journal of the American Medical Association 3 (July 1884): 100.

40. "Treaty between the United States and China Concerning Immigration," November 17, 1880, RG 85, box 1, Segregated Chinese Records, Customs Case File No. 3358b, National Archives, Washington, DC (hereafter cited as Segregated Chinese Records).

41. Shih-Shan Henry Tsai, *The Chinese Experience in America* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1986), 62; "The Chinese Bill Passed," *New York Times*, March 24, 1882; "Night Dispatches: The Veto Message," *Butte (MT) Miner*, April 8, 1882.

42. Congressional Record, 47th Cong., 1st sess., 1882, 2973, 2968, Appendix, 39, 46.

CHAPTER 5 / SMOKING-OPIUM'S CONTINUED PRESENCE

1. Hamilton Wright, "Report on the International Opium Commission," 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910, S. Doc. 377, 81–83; U.S. Census Bureau, Tenth U.S. Census (1880), Twelfth U.S. Census (1900).

2. Records of the United States House of Representatives, RG 233, box 56, Suppression of the Opium Traffic, National Archives, Washington, DC; J. C. A. Wingate, Consul, to John Russell Young, September 23, 1884, ibid.; John Russell Young to J. C. A. Wingate, Consul, October 17, 1884, ibid.; Jno. Russell Young to Frederick Freylinghuysen, October 19,

1884, ibid.; Frederick Freylinghuysen to John Russell Young, ca. November 1884, ibid.; *Message from the President of the United States Grover Cleveland*, 49th Cong., 1st sess., 1886, S. Ex. Doc. 148; "An Act to Provide for the Execution of the Provisions of Article Two of the Treaty Concluded between the United States of America and the Empire of China on the Seventeenth Day of November, Eighteen Hundred and Eighty, and Proclaimed by the President of the United States Statutes at Large, vol. 24 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1887), 409.

3. Report of Governor E. A. Stevenson to the Secretary of State of the United States of the Hanging of Chinamen at Oro Fino, Idaho, August 22, 1886, Executive Record, 1876–1881, vol. 5, series 1—Governor, Idaho State Historical Society, Boise; Ira M. Condit, *The Chinaman as We See Him and Fifty Years of Work for Him* (Chicago: Missionary Campaign Library, 1900), 58.

4. See, for example, Park City (UT) Police Justice Court Docket Book B, 1886–1901, series 5369, reel 1; Register of Arrests, Salt Lake City, M-10.5 10.8, 1891–94, series 4611, box 1, Salt Lake City Police Department, Utah State Archives, Salt Lake City; Police Court Calendar, Salt Lake City, series 4632; Jailer's Records, January 1879 to February 3, 1910, Carson City Sheriff's Department, Carson City, Nevada; Arrest Record Book, January 1, 1907 to August 19, 1907, Reno Police Department, Records and Identification Bureau, Main Police Station, Reno, NV; Ada County (ID) Criminal Records, AR 202, Idaho State Historical Society, Boise.

5. The states and territories include Nevada (1877), North Dakota (1879), South Dakota (1879), Utah (1880), California (1881), Montana (1881), Wyoming (1882), Arizona (1883), Pennsylvania (1883), Massachusetts (1885), Ohio (1885), Oregon (1885), Maryland (1886), Idaho (1887), Missouri (1887), New Mexico (1887), Wisconsin (1891), and Georgia (1895). See, for example, Chap. XL, "An Act to Amend an Act Entitled 'An Act to Establish a Penal Code,' Relating to the Sale and Use of Opium," *Statutes of California and Amendments to the Codes, 1881, 24th Session of the Legislature* (Sacramento: State Office, 1881), 34; "An Act to Prohibit the Keeping of Any House, Room or Place to Be Used for the Purpose of Smoking Opium or Any Other Deadly Drug, and Providing a Penalty Therefor," *Laws of Missouri, 1887, 34th General Assembly* (Jefferson City: Tribune Printing, 1887), 175; "To Frequent Opium Houses, etc., Misdemeanor," *Revised Statutes of the State of Missouri, 1889, 35th General Assembly* (Jefferson City: Tribune Printing, 1889), 922; and "An Act for the Prevention of Smoking Opium," *Laws of Wisconsin, 1891* (Madison: Democrat Printing Company, State Printers, 1891), 649.

6. "Keeping or Leasing Place to Smoke Opium," *Statutes of Wisconsin*, 1898, part III, vol. 2 (Madison: State of Wisconsin, 1898), 2764; *Ah Lim v. Territory of Washington* (1890), in *American Digest: A Complete Digest of All Reported American Cases from the Earliest Times to 1896*, vol. 10 (St. Paul, MN: West, 1899); *Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Washington, Vol. 1* (San Francisco: Bancroft-Whitney, 1891). 7. Chap. 73, "An Act Forbidding the Sale and Use of Opium for Certain Purposes," Acts and Resolves Passed by the General Court of Massachusetts, in the Year 1885 (Boston: Wright & Potter, State Printers, 1885), 549; U.S. Census Bureau, Eleventh U.S. Census (1890).

8. Robert J. Stevens, Consul, to George L. Rives, Assistant Secretary of State, August 2, 1888 and attached document to letter (*Victoria [British Columbia] Times*), Segregated Chinese Records, RG 85, box 1, National Archives, Washington, DC.

9. Cleveland to Congress, October 1, 1888, Richardson, *Compilation of the Messages and Papers of the Presidents*, vol. 8, 631, 634.

10. Alexander DeConde, *A History of American Foreign Policy* (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1971), 304–5; W. J. Plumb, A. L. Anderson, and J. C. Doughty, Tuscarora Miners' Union No. 31, to Hon. W. M. Stewart, November 25, 1901, William Morris Stewart Papers, File 10, box 6, Nevada Historical Society, Reno; American Federation of Labor, *Some Reasons for Chinese Exclusion. Meat versus Rice. American Manhood against Asiatic Coolieism. Which Shall Survive?* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1902), 22, 30.

11. To Prohibit the Importation of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes, 60th Cong., 2nd sess., 1909, H. Rpt. 1878; Prohibiting the Importation and Use of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes, 60th Cong., 2nd sess., 1909, H. Rpt. 2003.

12. Charles E. Terry and Mildred Pellens, *The Opium Problem* (New York: Committee on Drug Addictions in Collaboration with the Bureau of Social Hygiene, Inc., 1928), 745; Chap. 100, "An Act to Prohibit the Importation and Use of Opium for Other Than Medicinal Purposes," *United States Statutes at Large, vol. 35* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1909), 614; *Reenactment of Opium-Exclusion Act*, 63rd Cong., 1st sess., 1913, H. Rpt. 24; David F. Musto, "Opium, Cocaine, and Marijuana in American History," *Scientific American* 265:1 (July 1991): 43.

13. "Report to the Department of State by the American Delegation to the International Opium Commission at Shanghai," March 1, 1909, File: Shanghai, 1909–1910, box 38, Papers of Charles H. Brent, Library of Congress, Washington, DC (henceforth cited as Brent Papers); Terry and Pellens, *Opium Problem*, 633–34.

14. David Courtwright, "Opiate Addiction in the American West, 1850–1920," *Journal of the West* 21:3 (July 1982), 29; *Reenactment of Opium-Exclusion Act*, 63rd Cong., 1st sess., 1913, H. Rpt. 24; File: 120 (191) Tom Chung and File: cR1348, Austin, E.48w047A, Son Hanks, both in District Courts of the United States, Rg 21, box 4, National Archives Branch Depository, Fort Worth, TX; "Chinamen Will Go Home," *San Antonio Daily Express*, January 25, 1910.

15. United States v. Yee Fing, April 3, 1915, Federal Reporter, vol. 222 (June–July 1915) (St. Paul, MN: West, 1915), 154–57.

16. Philander C. Knox to William H. Taft, February 18, 1920, *Opium Problem*, 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910, S. Doc. 377; Message from the President of the United States [Woodrow Wilson], April 21, 1913, *Abolition of the Opium Evil*, 63rd Cong., 1st sess., 1913, H. Doc. 33.

17. "Chapter 10—An Act Regulating the Manufacture of Smoking Opium within the United States, and for Other Purposes," *United States Statutes at Large*, vol. 38 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1915), 275–77; U.S. Census Bureau, Fourteenth U.S. Census (1920).

18. Alfred R. Lindesmith, *Opiate Addiction* (Bloomington, IN: Principia Press, 1947), 189–91; "Opium Poppy Control Act of 1942" and "Federal Controlled Substances Act of 1970," in Gerard P. Walsh Jr., comp., *Opium and Narcotic Laws* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1981), 74, 213–73.

19. Robert Divine, *American Immigration Policy*, *1924–1952* (New Haven, cT: Yale University Press, 1957), 148, 151–52; "An Act to Repeal the Chinese Exclusion Acts, to Establish Quotas, and for Other Purposes," *United States Statutes at Large*, vol. 57, part 1 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1944), 600.

20. Joseph Westermeyer, Touxa Lyfoung, and John Neider, "An Epidemic of Opium Dependence among Asian Refugees in Minnesota: Characteristics and Causes," *British Journal of Addiction* 84:7 (July 1989): 785–89; Kate Darby Rauch, "An Old Problem in a New Land," *Washington Post*, August 8, 1995.

21. Jim Hogshire, *Opium for the Masses* (Port Townsend, wA: Loompanics Unlimited, 1994); Michael Pollan, "Opium, Made Easy: One Gardener's Encounter with the War on Drugs," *Harper's* 294:1763 (April 1997): 54, 57.

Bibliography

UNPUBLISHED PRIMARY SOURCES Manuscript Collections

American Heritage Center, University of Wyoming, Laramie Judge William A. Carter Collection, Accession Number 3535, box 1. Bancroft Library, University of California-Berkeley Bancroft Scraps, Chinese Clippings, #F851.7B2. Dan De Quille Papers (A.K.A. William Wright Papers), Cartons 1 and 2. Clarence W. Kellogg. "Early Day Family Life in California Mining Camps," #c-D5047. Wells Fargo & Co.'s Express, 1882 Directory of Chinese Business Houses. Butte-Silver Bow Public Archives, Butte, MT Butte City Council Minutes, 1879. City Clerk's Office, City Hall, Boise, ID Ordinance 31, 1892, Ordinance microfiche. Clerk of Court, Records, Carson City, NV Second Judicial District Court for Ormsby County, Record Book 5, July 27, 1876 to December 3, 1880. Idaho State Historical Society, Boise Ada County Criminal Records, AR 202. Executive Record, 1876-1881, series 1-Governor. Library of Congress, Manuscripts Division, Washington, DC Charles H. Brent Papers. Montana Historical Society, Helena James M. Ashley Papers. sc370, Folder 1/1. Index to Licenses and License Register, 1869-1870, 1891-1901. Lewis and Clark County Records, Unprocessed Manuscript Collection, #22:1-1:Folder 7-5. Territorial Executive Office, RS250, Folder 4-18, Reports-1881-Insane Asylum. Warm Springs State Hospital, Montana, RS 199, box 2: Board of Commissioners for the Insane Records, and box 10: State of Montana: Insane Records. Permission to research documents obtained May 21, 1996. National Archives, Washington, DC Records of the United States House of Representatives, RG 233, box 56, File: HR48A-F13.16, Suppression of the Opium Traffic.

Records of the United States Senate, RG 46, 44th Congress, box 205, Files: SEN 44Aн8.1, June 6, 1876 & June 1876, sen 44а-н8.1, June 19, 1876, sen 44а-н8.1, January 10, 1876-February 7, 1876. Segregated Chinese Records, RG 85, box 1, Customs Case File No. 3358b. National Archives Branch Depository, Fort Worth, TX District Courts of the United States, RG 21, box 4 File: 120 (191) Tom Chung. File: cR1348 Son Hanks, Austin, E.48w047A. National Library of Medicine, History of Medicine Division, Bethesda, MD Mildred Pellens Papers. Notes on the history of opium, collected in research for the book, The opium problem [sic]. MS C147. Nevada Historical Society, Reno William Morris Stewart Papers, boxes 6, 9, 10. Nevada State Library and Archives, Division of Archives and Records, Carson City Nevada Legislature, Assembly and Senate, Bills, Resolutions, and Memorials, 1877-1883. Nevada Mental Health Institute, vol. 2: Complaint and Commitment Files. Nevada State Prison, Inmate Case Files, boxes 2, 5. Northeast Nevada Historical Society, Elko Clippings File: Chinese. Oregon Historical Society, Portland Clarksville General Store Journal, MS 2043, 1872-1873. Ledger Books-Mining Claims Recorded, Jackson County, MS 1264-1. Frank Stevens Diary, 1880-1883, Ms 1508. Oregon State Archives, Salem Great Register, 1877-1887, Oregon State Penitentiary, box 3, 4. Reno Police Department, Main Police Station, Records and Identification Bureau, Reno, NV Arrest Record Book, January 1, 1907, to August 19, 1907. Sheriff's Department, Carson City, NV Jailer's Records, January 1879-February 3, 1910. Utah State Archives, Salt Lake City Park City Police Justice Court Docket Book B, 1886-1901, series 5369, reel 1. Salt Lake City Police Blotter, 1882, series 4885. Salt Lake City Police Calendar, series 4632. Salt Lake City Register of Arrests, 1891-94, series 4611, box 1. Washoe County Courthouse, Clerk of District Court, Reno, NV Insanities #1-#590, box No. 18.

PUBLISHED PRIMARY SOURCES Newspapers-United States

California

Alta California, 1875, 1882 San Francisco Chronicle, 1875, 1881 Idaho Boise City Republican, 1885 Caldwell Tribune, 1886, 1893 Idaho Avalanche (Silver City), 1879, 1881 Idaho Signal (Lewiston), 1873 Idaho Tri-Weekly Statesman (Boise), 1865, 1870-1871, 1880-1881, 1885 Idaho World (Idaho City), 1864-1865, 1875-1876 Lewiston Teller, 1881 Montana Butte Miner, 1880-1882, 1897, 1903, 1905, 1918, 1927 Butte Semi-Weekly Miner, 1889 Butte Weekly Miner, 1879 Deer Lodge New North-West, 1880, 1882 Fort Benton River Press, 1881 Helena Daily Herald, 1870-1871 Helena Daily Independent, 1882, 1907 Helena Weekly Herald, 1879-1880 Helena Weekly Independent, 1881 Nevada Carson City Morning Appeal, 1879 Elko Independent, 1869, 1876-1877, 1882 Pioche Daily Record, 1872-1873 Reno Daily Nevada State Journal, 1876, 1882 Reno Evening Gazette, 1879, 1881-1882 Tuscarora Daily Times-Review, 1880 Tybo Weekly Sun, 1877, 1879 Virginia City Evening Chronicle, 1875-1877 Virginia City Territorial Enterprise, 1860, 1868, 1870, 1874, 1876-1882 Winnemucca Daily Silver State, 1879 New York New York Times, 1867, 1873, 1875-1877, 1879, 1881-1882 New York Tribune, 1881 Oregon (Albany) Democrat, 1885 Astoria Transcript, 1888 Portland Oregonian, 1861, 1863-1865, 1867, 1869, 1873, 1877, 1912 Texas Dallas Morning News, 1887-1888 El Paso Daily Times, 1884 El Paso Lone Star, 1882-1883 Fort Worth Daily Democrat-Advance, 1882 (Fort Worth) Gazette, 1883 Freie Presse für Texas (San Antonio), 1882, 1889 Galveston Daily News, 1888

Galveston Weekly News, 1888

San Antonio Daily Express, 1882–1883, 1885, 1888, 1910

Utah

Deseret Evening News (Salt Lake City), 1869, 1879

Ogden Junction, 1879

Ogden Herald, 1884, 1887

Park Mining Record (Park City), 1882

Salt Lake Herald, 1875, 1878-1879, 1881, 1885

Salt Lake Tribune, 1879-1880, 1882, 1886

Silver Reef Miner, 1882

Washington, DC

Washington Post, 1995

Washington Times, 1997

Wisconsin

Milwaukee Sentinel, 1885, 1890

Wyoming

Cheyenne Daily Leader, 1867, 1878, 1882 Green River City Frontier Index, 1868

Laramie Daily Independent, 1874

Government Documents—Federal

Bevans, Charles I. Treaties and Other International Agreements of the United States of America, 1776–1949. Vols 6, 9. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1972.

Congressional Record. 47th Cong., 1st sess., 1882.

Federal Reporter, vol. 222 (June–July 1915). St. Paul, MN: West, 1915.

Foreign Relations of the United States, 1881. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1882.

- Harness, Gregory, comp. *Presidential Vetoes*, *1789–1988*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1992.
- Parry, Clive, ed. *The Consolidated Treaty Series, 1858*, vols. 93, 119. Dobbs Ferry, NY: Oceana, 1977.

Richardson, James D. A Compilation of the Messages and Papers of the Presidents, 1789–1897. Vols. 7 and 8. [Washington, DC]: Authority of Congress, 1900.

Sargent, Aaron A. Speech of Hon. Aaron A. Sargent, of California, in the Senate of the United States. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1876.

United States Statutes at Large. Vols. 24, 26, 35, 38, 43, 57. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1875, 1887, 1891, 1909, 1915, 1944.

U.S. Census Bureau. Ninth (1870), Tenth (1880), Eleventh (1890), Twelfth (1900) and Fourteenth (1920) U.S. Censuses.

——. *Historical Statistics of the United States, Colonial Times to 1957.* Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1960.

United States House of Representatives

Abolition of the Opium Evil, 63rd Cong., 1st sess., 1913, H. Doc. 33.

Prohibiting the Importation and Use of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes, 60th Cong., 2nd sess., 1909, H. Rpt. 2003.

Reenactment of Opium-Exclusion Act, 63rd Cong., 1st sess., 1913, H. Rpt. 24.

To Prohibit the Importation of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes, 60th Cong., 2nd sess., 1909, H. Rpt. 1878.

United States Senate

Message from the President of the United States, 49th Cong., 1st sess., 1884, S. Ex. Doc. 148.

Opium Problem, 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910, S. Doc. 377.

Report of the Joint Special Committee to Investigate Chinese Immigration, 44th Cong., 2nd sess., 1877, S. Rpt. 689.

Siam, 61st Cong, 2nd sess., 1910, vol. 48.

Treaty of Commerce and Navigation, 1858 (Japan), 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910.

Walsh, Gerard P., Jr., comp. *Opium and Narcotic Laws*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1981.

Wright, Hamilton. "Report on the International Opium Commission." 61st Cong., 2nd sess., 1910, S. Doc. 377.

Government Documents-Local, Territorial, State

California

General Orders of the Board of Supervisors Providing Regulations for the Government of the City and County of San Francisco and Ordinances of Park Commissioners. San Francisco: W. M. Hinton & Co., Printers, 1878.

Statutes of California, 23rd Session of the Legislature. Sacramento: State Office, 1880.

Statutes of California and Amendments to the Codes, 1881, 24th Session of the Legislature. Sacramento: State Office, 1881.

Thompson, F. P. Chinese Immigration: Its Social, Moral, and Political Effect. Sacramento: State Printing, 1878.

Idaho

General Laws of the Territory of Idaho, Eleventh Session. Boise City: James A. Pinney, 1881.

Laws, Memorials, and Resolutions, Territory of Idaho, Fourth Legislative Assembly, 1867. Boise: Idaho Statesman Publishing Company Printers, 1867.

- Laws of the Territory of Idaho, Second Session. Boise: Frank Kenyon, Territorial Printer, 1866.
- Laws of the Territory of Idaho, Third Session. Boise City: Frank Kenyon, Territorial Printer, 1866.

Massachusetts

Acts and Resolves Passed by the General Court of Massachusetts, in the Year 1885. Boston: Wright & Potter, State Printers, 1885.

Missouri

Laws of Missouri, 1887, 34th General Assembly. Jefferson City: Tribune Printing, 1887. Revised Statutes of the State of Missouri, 1889, 35th General Assembly. Jefferson City: Tribune Printing, 1889.

Montana

An Act to Incorporate the City of Helena, Montana Territory, and the Ordinances Now in Force in the City of Helena. Helena: Herald Book and Job Printing Establishment, 1882.

Council Journal of the Second Session of the Legislative Assembly of the Territory of Montana. Helena: Wilkinson & Ronan, Public Printers, 1870.

- Message of the Governor [Benjamin F. Potts] of Montana Territory to the Legislative Assembly, Convened January 10, 1881. Helena: Independent Steam Print, 1881.
- Revised Ordinances of the City of Missoula, Approved August 4, 1890. Missoula: Missoula Printing, 1909.
- Revised Ordinances of the City of Missoula, September 23, 1919. Missoula: Council of the City of Missoula, Montana, 1919.

Nevada

- "Biennial Reports of the Nevada State Asylum." *Appendix to the Journals of the Senate* and Assembly, 9th Session, 1877–1878. Carson City: State Printing Office, 1878.
- Biennial Reports of the Wardens of the Nevada State Prison. Appendix to the Journals of the Senate and Assembly, 10th Session, 1879–1880; 11th Session, 1881–1882. Carson City: State Printing Office, 1883.
- Cutting, Henry C. Compiled Laws of Nevada in Force from 1861 to 1900. Carson City: Andrew Maute, 1900.
- Graham, J. H. Revised Ordinances of the City of Virginia, County of Storey, State of Nevada. Virginia City, NV: Enterprise Steam Printing House, 1878.
- Huffaker, F. M., and J. P. Flanningham, comps. Ordinances of the City of Virginia and Town of Gold Hill, Storey County, Nevada. Virginia, NV: William Sutherland, 1888.
- Laws of the Territory of Nevada, First Regular Session, Legislative Assembly, 1861. San Francisco: Valentine, 1862.
- Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Nevada, during 1880. Vol. 15. San Francisco: A. L. Bancroft, 1881.
- Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Nevada, during the Year 1881–2. Vol. 16. San Francisco: Bancroft-Whitney, 1911.
- Statutes of the State of Nevada, Fifth Session, Legislature, 1871. Carson City: Charles L. Perkins, State Printer, 1871.

- Statutes of the State of Nevada, Eighth Session, Legislature, 1877. Carson City: John J. Hill, State Printer, 1877.
- Statutes of the State of Nevada, Ninth Session, Legislature, 1879. San Francisco: A. L. Bancroft, 1879.
- Statutes of the State of Nevada, Tenth Session, Legislature, 1881. Carson City: State Printing Office, 1881.
- Statutes of the State of Nevada, Twelfth Session, Legislative, 1885. Carson City: State Printing Office, 1885.
- Statutes of the State of Nevada, Fourteenth Session, 1889. Carson City: State Printing Office, 1889.

Oregon

Biennial Report of the Superintendent of Penitentiary [sic] of the State of Oregon, 1887. Salem: W. H. Byars, State Printer, 1887.

Charter of the City of Portland, Together with the General Ordinances. Portland: Office of Himes the Printer, 1879.

- Charter and General Ordinances in Force March 1, 1884, of the City of Portland. Portland: R. H. Schwab & Bro., Steam Printing House, 1884.
- The Code of Civil Procedure, and Other General Statutes of Oregon, 1862. Oregon: Asahel Bush, State Printer, 1863.
- Laws of Oregon, Legislative Assembly, Tenth Session, 1878. Salem: W. B. Carter, State Printer, 1878.
- Laws of Oregon, Special Session, Thirteenth Session, Legislative Assembly, November 1885. Salem: W. H. Byars, State Printers, 1885.

Texas

Charter and Ordinances of the City of San Antonio, August 7th, 1899. San Antonio: San Antonio Printing, 1899.

Utah

Laws of the Territory of Utah, 24th Session, Legislative Assembly. Salt Lake City: Deseret News Printing and Publishing Establishment, 1880.

Ordinances of Ogden City, Utah. Salt Lake City: Deseret News, 1881.

Washington

Reports of Cases Determined in the Supreme Court of the State of Washington. Vol. 1. San Francisco: Bancroft-Whitney, 1891.

Wisconsin

Laws of Wisconsin, 1891. Madison: Democrat Printing Company, State Printers, 1891. *Statutes of Wisconsin, 1898.* Madison: State of Wisconsin, 1898.

Wyoming

Charter and Ordinances of the City of Cheyenne. Cheyenne: Bristol & Knabe, 1883.

Compiled Laws of Wyoming, 1876. Cheyenne: Leader Steam Book and Job Print, 1876.

- Council Journal of the Legislative Assembly of the Territory of Wyoming, 1869. Cheyenne: S. Allan Bristol, 1870.
- Session Laws of Wyoming Territory, Passed by the Seventh Legislative Assembly, Convened at Cheyenne, January 10, 1882. Cheyenne: Sun Steam Book and Job Print, 1882.

Primary Books and Articles

- Adams, Charles Francis, Jr. "Protection of the Ballot." *Journal of Social Science* 1 (June 1869): 91–111.
- Aegineta, Paulus. The Seven Books of Paulus Aegineta. Vol. 3. Trans. Francis Adams. London: Sydenham Society, 1844–1847.
- Allen, Nathan. An Essay on the Opium Trade: Including a Sketch of its History, Extent, Effects, etc., as Carried On in India and China. Boston: John P. Jewett, 1850.
- American Digest: A Complete Digest of All Reported American Cases from the Earliest Times to 1896. Vol. 10. St. Paul, мм: West, 1899.
- American Federation of Labor. Some Reasons for Chinese Exclusion. Meat vs. Rice. American Manhood against Asiatic Coolieism. Which Shall Survive? Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1902.
- Beck, Louis Joseph. New York's Chinatown: An Historical Presentation of Its People and Places. New York: Bohemia, 1898.
- "Books of the Month: Hygiene." Atlantic Monthly 49:294 (April 1882): 575.
- Boynton, S. S. "Tales of a Smuggler." Overland Monthly 22 (November 1893): 511-16.
- Browne, J. Ross. *A Peep at Washoe and Washoe Revisited*. Balboa Island, cA: Paisano Press, 1959 (reprint).
- Calkins, Alonzo. "Opium and Its Victims." Galaxy 4:1 (May 1867): 25-36.
- ------. Opium and the Opium-Appetite. 1871. Reprint New York: Arno Press, 1981.
- Chambers's Encyclopaedia: A Dictionary of Universal Knowledge for the People. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1879.
- Clark, Walter Van Tilburg, ed. The Journals of Alfred Doten, 1849–1903. Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1973.
- Clyde, Paul Hibbert. United States Policy toward China: Diplomatic and Public Documents, 1839–1939. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1940.
- Cobbe, William Rosser. Doctor Judas: A Portrayal of the Opium Habit. Chicago: S. C. Griggs, 1895.
- Collins, Samuel B. *Theriaki: A Treatise on the Habitual Use of Narcotic Poison*. LaPorte, IN: n.p., 1887.
- Condit, Ira M. *The Chinaman as We See Him and Fifty Years of Work for Him*. Chicago: Missionary Campaign Library, 1900.
- Dacus, Joseph A. *Battling with the Demon; or, The Progress of Temperance*. St. Louis, Mo; J. W. Marsh, 1878.

De Quille, Dan. *The Big Bonanza*. 1877. Reprint Las Vegas: Nevada Publications, n.d. "De Yaller Chinee." *Century: A Popular Quarterly* 23:1 (November 1881): 158.

- Eaton, Virgil G. "How the Opium-Habit Is Acquired." *Popular Science Monthly* 33 (September 1888): 663–67.
- F.P.H. "Review of Opium-Smoking in America and China" by H. H. Kane. Penn Monthly 13 (June 1882): 478.
- Farwell, Willard. *The Chinese at Home and Abroad.* 1885. Reprint San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1970.
- Gibson, Otis. The Chinese in America. 1877. Reprint New York: Arno Press, 1978.

Graham's American Monthly Magazine, 45:5 (November 1854).

- Greeley, Horace. An Overland Journey from New York to San Francisco in the Summer of 1859. 1860. Reprint New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1964.
- Gunther, Robert T., ed. *The Greek Herbal of Dioscorides*. London: Hafner, 1968 (facsimile of 1934 edition).
- Harte, Bret. "John Chinaman." In *The Works of Bret Harte*. Vol. 7. New York: P. F. Collier & Son, 1892 and 1899.
 - -----. "The Latest Chinese Outrage." In *The Works of Bret Harte*. Vol. 8. New York: P. F. Collier & Son, 1898 and 1899.
- ———. "See Yup." In *The Works of Bret Harte.* Vol. 13. New York: P. F. Collier & Son, 1885 and 1889.

Hersey, A. H. "Chinese Life in Helena." Northwest Magazine 6 (June 1888): 7.

- Hinsdale, Burke A., ed. The Works of James Abram Garfield. Boston: James R. Osgood, 1883.
- International Anti-Opium Association, Peking. *The War against Opium*. Tientsin, China: Tientsin Press, 1922.
- Israel, Fred L., ed. 1897 Sears, Roebuck Catalogue. New York: Chelsea House, 1968 (reprint).
- Jones, John. *The Mysteries of Opium Reveald* [sic]. London: Printed for *Richard Smith* at the *Angel and Bible* without *Temple-Bar*, 1700.

Journal of the American Medical Association, 3 (July 1884).

Kane, Harry Hubbell. "American Opium-Smokers." *Harper's Weekly* 25:1292 (September 24, 1881): 646–47.

———. "American Opium-Smokers, II." Harper's Weekly 25:1294 (October 8, 1881): 682–83.

———. Drugs That Enslave: The Opium, Morphine, Chloral, and Hashisch [sic] Habits. 1881. Reprint New York: Arno Press, 1981.

——. "Opium Smoking: A New Form of the Opium Habit amongst Americans." Gaillard's Medical Journal 33:2 (February 1882): 101–16.

----. "Opium Smoking from a Medical Standpoint." Medical Gazette 9 (1881): 27–29.

———. Opium-Smoking in America and China: A Study of Its Prevalence, and Effects, Immediate and Remote, on the Individual and the Nation. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1882.

Keeley, Leslie E. Opium: Its Use, Abuse, and Cure; or, From Bondage to Freedom. 1897. Reprint New York: Arno Press, 1981.

- Lansing, Gerrit L. "Chinese Immigration: A Sociological Study." Popular Science Monthly 20 (April 1882): 721–35.
- Lathrop, George Parsons. "The Sorcery of Madjoon." *Scribner's Monthly* 20:3 (July 1880): 416–22.
- Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper, May 12, May 19, 1883.
- Loomis, A. W. "Chinese Women in California." *Overland Monthly* 2:4 (April 1869): 344–51.
- Mathews, Mary McNair. *Ten Years in Nevada; or, Life on the Pacific Coast.* 1880. Reprint Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1985.
- McClure, Alexander. Foreword to Journalism: Its Relation to and Influence upon the Political, Social, Professional, Financial, and Commercial Life of the United States of America. New York: New York Press Club, 1905.
- McClure, Alexander Kelly. *Three Thousand Miles through the Rocky Mountains*. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1869.
- Medhurst, W. H. The Foreigner in Far Cathay. New York: Scribner, Armstrong, 1873.
- Mitchell, S. Weir. Doctor and Patient. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1888.
- "Notices of New Books." New Englander and Yale Review 41:165 (March 1882): 275.
- "Opiokapnism' or Opium Smoking." Journal of the American Medical Association 18 (June 4, 1892): 719–29.
- "Opium Smoking." Theriaki: A Magazine Devoted to the Interests of Opium Eaters 2:1 (July 1873): 17–19.
- "The Opium Trade." Living Age 35:448 (December 18, 1852): 546-52.
- Robbins, Mrs. E. V. "Chinese Slave Girls: A Bit of History." Overland Monthly 51:1 (January 1908): 100–2.
- Shearer, George. Opium Smoking and Opium Eating, Their Treatment and Cure. Liverpool [?]: n.p., 189[?].
- Shepherd, Mrs. E. R. For Girls: A Special Physiology; Being a Supplement to the Study of General Physiology. New York: Fowler & Wells, 1882.
- Sibly, Ebenezer. A Key to Physic, and the Occult Sciences. London: Hamblin & Seyfang, 1794.
- Soulé, Frank, John H. Gihon, and James Nisbet. *The Annals of San Francisco*. 1855. Reprint Berkeley, ca: Berkeley Hills, 1999.
- Starr, M. B. The Coming Struggle; or, What the People on the Pacific Coast Think of the Coolie Invasion. San Francisco: Excelsior Office, Bacon & Company, Book & Job Printers, 1873.
- Stewart, William M. *The Threatened Invasion: How the East May Be Convinced on the Chinese Question*. Reno, NV: Evening Gazette Print, 1886.
- Stout, Arthur B. Chinese Immigration and the Physiological Causes of the Decay of a Nation. San Francisco: Agnew & Deffebach, Printers, 1862.
- Strong, Josiah. Our Country: Its Possible Future and Its Present Crisis. New York: Baker & Taylor, 1891.
 - -----. The Times and Young Men. New York: Baker & Taylor, 1901.
- Taylor, Benjamin F. Between the Gates. Chicago: S. C. Griggs, 1880.

- Thacher, James. *The American New Dispensatory*. Boston: Thomas B. Wait and Co. and C. Williams, 1813.
- Twain, Mark. Roughing It. Hartford, cT: American, 1875.
- White, Richard Grant. "The Morals and Manner of Journalism." *Galaxy* 8:6 (December 1869): 840–47.
- Williams, S. Wells. *The Chinese Repository*. Vol. 20. Vaduz, Liechtenstein: Kraus Reprint, ca. 1968.
 - ------. The Middle Kingdom. Vol. 2. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1882.
- Yore, Clem. Songs of the Underworld. Chicago: Charles C. Thompson, 1914.
- Zell's Popular Encyclopedia. A Universal Dictionary of English Language, Science, Literature, and Art. Philadelphia: T. Ellwood Zell, 1876.

SECONDARY SOURCES

- Aronowitz, Robert A. Making Sense of Illness: Science, Society, and Disease. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1998.
- Arrington, Leonard J. "Utah." In *The New Encyclopedia of the American West*. New Haven, cT: Yale University Press, 1998.
- Barker-Benfield, G. J. The Horrors of the Half-Known Life: Male Attitudes toward Women and Sexuality in Nineteenth-Century America. New York: Harper & Row, 1976.
- Barnhart, Jacqueline Baker. *The Fair but Frail: Prostitution in San Francisco*. Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1986.
- Barrows, Chester L. William M. Evarts: Lawyer, Diplomat, Statesman. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1941.
- Barth, Gunther. Bitter Strength: A History of the Chinese in the United States, 1850– 1870. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1964.
- Billington, Ray Allen, and Martin Ridge. Westward Expansion: A History of the American Frontier. 5th ed. New York: Macmillan, 1982.
- Booth, Martin. Opium: A History. New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996.
- Bulloch, William. The History of Bacteriology. London: Oxford University Press, 1938.
- Butler, Anne M. Daughters of Joy, Sisters of Misery: Prostitutes in the American West, 1865–90. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1985.
- Carlson, Helen S. Nevada Place Names: A Geographical Dictionary. Reno: University of Nevada Press, 1974.
- Chan, Sucheng. "The Exclusion of Chinese Women, 1870–1943." In Entry Denied: Exclusion and the Chinese Community in America, 1882–1942. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1991.
- Ch'en, Jerome. China and the West: Society and Culture, 1815–1937. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1979.
- Chen, Chiung Hwang. "Feminization of Asian (American) Men in the U.S. Mass Media: An Analysis of *The Ballad of Little Jo.*" *Journal of Communication Inquiry* 20:2 (Fall 1996): 57–71.
- Chen, Yong. *Chinese San Francisco, 1850–1943: A Trans-Pacific Community.* Stanford, ca: Stanford University Press, 2000.

- Chu, Yung-deh Richard. "Chinese Secret Societies in America: A Historical Survey." Asian Profile 1:1 (August 1973): 21–38.
- Chung, Sue Fawn. "A Brief History of the Chinese in Nevada." In *The Chinese-American Experience: Papers from the Second National Conference on Chinese American Studies, 1980.* San Francisco: Chinese Historical Society of America and Chinese Culture Foundation of San Francisco, 1984.
- Cohen, Lucy. "Early Arrivals." Southern Exposure 12:4 (July-August 1984): 24-30.
- Coolidge, Mary Roberts. Chinese Immigration. 1909. Reprint New York: Arno Press and New York Times, 1969.
- Courtney, William J. "San Francisco's Anti-Chinese Ordinances, 1850–1900." Ph.D. diss., University of San Francisco, 1956.
- Courtwright, David *Dark Paradise: Opiate Addiction in America before 1940.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1982.
- ———. "The Female Opiate Addict in Nineteenth-Century America." Essay in Arts and Sciences 10:2 (March 1982): 161–71.
- . "Opiate Addiction in the American West, 1850–1920." Journal of the West 21:3 (July 1982): 23–31.
- Dai, Bingham. *Opium Addiction in Chicago*. Montclair, NJ: Patterson Smith, 1970 (reprint of 1937 study).
- DeConde, Alexander. A History of American Foreign Policy. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1971.
- D'Emilio, John, and Estelle B. Freedman. *Intimate Matters: A History of Sexuality in America*. New York: Harper & Row, 1988.
- Dicken-Garcia, Hazel. Journalistic Standards in Nineteenth-Century America. Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1989.
- Divine, Robert A. American Immigration Policy, 1924–1952. New Haven, cT: Yale University Press, 1957.
- Downs, Jacques M. "Fair Game: Exploitive Role-Myths and the American Opium Trade." Pacific Historical Review 41:2 (May 1972): 133–49.
- Fay, Peter Ward. The Opium War, 1840–1842: Barbarians in the Celestial Empire in the Early Part of the Nineteenth Century and the War by Which They Forced Her Gates Ajar. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1975.
- Fine, Sidney. Laissez Faire and the General-Welfare State: A Study of Conflict in American Thought, 1865–1901. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1956.
- Forsyth, Donelson R. Group Dynamics. 3rd ed. Belmont, CA: Brooks/Cole, 1999.
- Freedman, Estelle B. "Sexuality in Nineteenth-Century America: Behavior, Ideology, and Politics." *Reviews in American History* 10:4 (December 1982): 196–215.
- Fritz, Christian G. "Due Process, Treaty Rights, and Chinese Exclusion, 1882–1891." In Entry Denied: Exclusion and the Chinese Community in America, 1882–1942, ed. Sucheng Chan. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1991.
- Gaer, Joseph, ed. *Bret Harte: Bibliography and Biographical Data*. California Literary Research, SERA Project, 1935.
- Gardner, A. Dudley. "Chinese Emigrants in Southwest Wyoming, 1868–1885." Annals of Wyoming 63:4 (Fall 1991): 139–44.

- Goldman, Marion S. Gold Diggers and Silver Miners: Prostitution and Social Life on the Comstock Lode. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1981.
- Hirata, Lucie Cheng. "Free, Indentured, Enslaved: Chinese Prostitutes in Nineteenth Century America." Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 5:1 (1979): 3–29.

Hogshire, Jim. Opium for the Masses. Port Townsend, wA: Loompanics Unlimited, 1994.

- Howe, Daniel Walker. "American Victorianism as a Culture." *American Quarterly* 271:5 (December 1975): 507–32.
- James, Ronald L. "Why No Chinamen Are Found in Twin Falls." *Idaho Yesterdays* 36:4 (Winter 1993): 15–23.
- Kapoor, L. D. Opium Poppy: Botany, Chemistry, and Pharmacology. New York: Food Products Press, 1995.
- Knight, Oliver. Fort Worth: Outpost on the Trinity. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1953.
- Kritikos, P. G., and S. P. Papadaki. "The History of the Poppy and of Opium and Their Expansion in Antiquity in the Eastern Mediterranean Area." *Bulletin on Narcotics* 19:3 (July–September 1967): 17–38.
- Layton, Thomas N. The Voyage of the "Frolic": New England Merchants and the Opium Trade. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1997.
- Lee, Rose Hum. The Growth and Decline of Chinese Communities in the Rocky Mountain Region. New York: Arno Press, 1978.
- Lindesmith, Alfred R. Addiction and Opiates. Chicago: Aldine, 1968.
- . Opiate Addiction. Bloomington, IN: Principia Press, 1947.
- Macht, David I. "The History of Opium and Some of Its Preparations and Alkaloids." Journal of the American Medical Association 64:6 (February 6, 1915): 477–81.
- Magnaghi, Russell M. "Virginia City's Chinese Community, 1860–1880." Nevada Historical Society Quarterly 24 (Summer 1981): 130–57.
- Malone, Michael P., Richard B. Roeder, and William L. Lang. Montana: A History of Two Centuries. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1976.
- Maltin, Leonard, ed. Leonard Maltin's TV, Movies, and Video Guide. New York: New American Library, 1989.
- Marchant, Leslie. "The Wars of the Poppies." History Today 52:5 (May 2002): 42-49.
- Mark, Gregory Yee. "Opium in America and the Chinese." Chinese America: History and Perspectives (1997): 61–74.
- McLeod, Alexander. Pigtails and Gold Dust. Caldwell, ID: Caxton Printers, 1947.
- Milligan, Barry. *Pleasures and Pains: Opium and the Orient in Nineteenth-Century British Culture.* Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1995.
- Morgan, H. Wayne. Drugs in America: A Social History, 1800–1980. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 1981.
- Murphy, Mary. *Mining Cultures: Men, Women, and Leisure in Butte, 1914–41.* Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1997.
- Musto, David F. "Opium, Cocaine, and Marijuana in American History." Scientific American 265:1 (July 1991): 40–47.
- Paher, Stanley. Nevada Ghost Towns and Mining Camps. Berkeley, CA: Howell-North, 1970.

- Paul, Rodman Wilson, and Elliott West. *Mining Frontiers of the Far West*, 1848–1880. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 2001.
- Peffer, George Anthony. "Forbidden Families: Emigration Experiences of Chinese Women under the Page Law, 1875–1882." *Journal of American Ethnic History* 6 (Fall 1986): 28–46.
 - ———. If They Don't Bring Their Women Here: Chinese Female Immigration before Exclusion. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1999.
- Peskin, Allan. Garfield: A Biography. Kent, он: Kent State University Press, 1978.
- Pivar, David J. Purity Crusade: Sexual Morality and Social Control, 1868–1900. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press 1973.
- Pletcher, David M. The Diplomacy of Involvement: American Economic Expansion across the Pacific. Columbia: University of Missouri Press, 2001.
- Pollan, Michael. "Opium Made Easy: One Gardener's Encounter with the War on Drugs." *Harper's* 294:1763 (April 1997): 35–58.
- Rhoads, Edward J. M. "The Chinese in Texas." Southwestern Historical Quarterly 81:1 (July 1977): 1–36.
- Rolle, Andrew. California: A History. 5th ed. Wheeling, 11: Harlan Davidson, 1998.
- Rorabaugh, W. J. The Alcoholic Republic: An American Tradition. New York: Oxford University Press, 1979.
- Rosenberg, Charles E. "Sexuality, Class, and Role in 19th-Century America." American Quarterly 25:2 (May 1973): 131–53.
- Seidman, Steven. "The Power of Desire and the Danger of Pleasure: Victorian Sexuality Reconsidered." *Journal of Social History* 24 (1990): 47–67.
- Sherif, Muzafer, and Carolyn W. Sherif. *Social Psychology*. New York: Harper & Row, 1969.
- Slack, Edward R., Jr. Opium, State, and Society: China's Narco-Economy and the Guomindang, 1924–1937. Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 2001.
- Smith, Grant H., and Joseph V. Tingley. The History of the Comstock Lode, 1850–1997. Reno: Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology in association with the University of Nevada Press, 1998.
- Smith, Page. The Rise of Industrial America: A People's History of the Post-Reconstruction Era. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1984.
- Spence, Jonathan. "Opium Smoking in Ch'ing China." In Conflict and Control in Late Imperial China, ed. Frederic Wakeman Jr. and Carolyn Grant. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1975.
 - ------. The Search for Modern China. New York: W. W. Norton, 1990.
- Stelle, Charles C. "American Trade in Opium to China, Prior to 1820." Pacific Historical Review 9:4 (December 1940): 425–44.
- Stone, Elizabeth Arnold. Uinta County: Its Place in History. Laramie, wv: Laramie Printing, 1924.
- Swartout, Robert R., Jr. "Kwangtung to Big Sky: The Chinese in Montana, 1864–1900." Montana: The Magazine of Western History 38:1 (Winter 1988): 42–53.
- Takaki, Ronald. Strangers from a Different Shore: A History of Asian Americans. New York: Penguin, 1989.

- Taylor, Arnold H. American Diplomacy and the Narcotics Traffic, 1900–1939: A Study in International Humanitarian Reform. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1969.
- Terrace, Vincent. Fifty Years of Television: A Guide to Series and Pilots, 1937–1988. New York: Cornwall, 1991.
- Terry, Charles E., and Mildred Pellens. *The Opium Problem*. New York: Committee on Drug Addictions in collaboration with the Bureau of Social Hygiene, Inc., 1928.
- Tong, Benson. Unsubmissive Women: Chinese Prostitutes in Nineteenth-Century San Francisco. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1994.
- Trocki, Carl A. Opium, Empire, and the Global Political Economy: A Study of the Asian Opium Trade, 1750–1950. London: Routledge, 1999.
- Tsai, Shih-Shan Henry. The Chinese Experience in America. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1986.
- Ward, Geoffrey C. Before the Trumpet: Young Franklin Roosevelt, 1882–1905. New York: Harper & Row, 1985.
- Ward, Geoffrey C., with Frederic Delano Grant Jr. "A Fair, Honorable, and Legitimate Trade." *American Heritage* 37:5 (August–September 1986): n.p.
- Welter, Barbara. "The Cult of True Womanhood, 1820–1860." American Quarterly 18 (Summer 1966): 151–74.
- Westermeyer, Joseph, Touxa Lyfoung, and John Neider. "An Epidemic of Opium Dependence among Asian Refugees in Minnesota: Characteristics and Causes." *British Journal of Addiction* 84:7 (July 1989): 785–89.
- White, Richard. "It's Your Misfortune and None of My Own": A New History of the American West. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1991.
- Words and Phrases, 1658 to Date. Vol. 29A. St. Paul, MN: West, 1972.
- Wunder, John R. "Law and Chinese in Frontier Montana." Montana: The Magazine of Western History 30:3 (July 1980): 18–30.
- Yung, Judy. Unbound Feet: A Social History of Chinese Women in San Francisco. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995.
- Zhu, Liping. "How the Other Half Lived: Chinese Daily Life in Boise Basin Mining Camps." *Idaho Yesterdays* 38:4 (Winter 1995): 20–28.

lndex

Abolish Opium Smoking Dens, To (ordinance), 58 Act for the Protection of Fisheries (1860), 52Act to Prohibit the Importation and Use of Opium for Other than Medicinal Purposes (1909), 82, 83-84, 89 Adams, Charles Francis, Jr., 14 African Americans, 15, 31, 53, 62 alcohol: compared to smoking-opium, 26, 38 Allen, Nathan, 36, 37, 43 American Federation of Labor (AFL), 81-82 American Medical Association, 37, 73 American South, 31 Angell, James B., 69, 70, 73 Angell Treaty (1880), 73-74 anti-Chinese laws. See legislation, anti-Chinese anti-opium importation agreements, 70 Arthur, Chester A., 54, 69, 74, 75 Ashley, James, M., 7, 12, 53 aspirin, 18 Augustine Heard and Company, 22, 68 Bacon, Robert, 82 Brents, Thomas H., 75 British East India Company, 19-21 Browne, J. Ross, 8 Burlingame, Anson, 72 Burlingame Treaty (1868), 36, 53, 69, 72,

73,74

business licenses, 52

Calkins, Alonzo, 36, 41, 43, 45-46, 47, 50 Campbell, John A., 12 Chinatowns, x, 9-10, 33, 38, 48, 59, 73 Chinese co-hongs, 20 Chinese exclusion, xi, 16, 72, 75, 89 Chinese Exclusion Act (1882), 4, 33, 54, 60, 73, 77, 80, 81; passage of, 74-76. See also Page Act Chinese exclusion acts repealed, 86-87 Chinese leisure activities, 15 Chinese secret societies, 3, 23 Christianity, 31, 39 Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 2, 8 Cleveland, Grover, 80, 81 Cobbe, William Rosser, 23, 40 Coleridge, Samuel Taylor, 38 Collins, S. B., 49 Commercial Intercourse and Judicial Procedure, Treaty on (1880), 69-70, 73, 77-78,82 Commissioner Lin. See Lin Zexu **Congress of Industrial Organizations** (CIO), 86 Dacus, J. A., 41

Dacus, J. A., 41 Dana, Richard Henry, 10 Daniels, William B., 5 Daoguang, Emperor (of China), 21 *De Materia Medica*, 17 demimonde, 5, 31–32, 55 Democratic Party platform (1880), 72–73 De Quille, Dan, 8, 13, 16, 27, 28, 34 De Quincy, Thomas, 38 Dioscorides, 17 Doten, Alfred, 8 Dunbar, J., 79

Elliott, Charles, 21 Embargo of 1807, 21 Evarts, William M., 69 exclusion arguments, 3, 51

Farwell, Willard, 27 Federal Controlled Substances Act (1970), 85 Freylinghuysen, Frederick T., 78

Garfield, James A., 72–73 Geary Act (1892), 81 gender issues, 4 germ theory of disease, 43 Gibson, Rev. Otis, 23, 38, 71

Hancock, Winfield Scott, 72, 73 Harrison, Benjamin, 81 Harrison Narcotics Act (1914), 83, 85 Harte, Bret, 10–11 Hawaii, 57 Hayes, Rutherford B., 72 Hip Yee Tong, 3 Hmong, 87 Hogshire, Jim, 87

Immigration Act (1924), 86 Internal Revenue Law (1890), 71

Jones, John, 42, 45

Journalists, ix-x, 1, 14, 61; demands for opium legislation, 56–57; response to court cases, 62–63; response to opium den raids, 59; response to smokingopium legislation, 58; views of the Chinese, 11–12; views on smoking-opium, 32, 55, 56, 87–88; warnings about opium, 56

Kane, Harry Hubbell: as opium expert, 15, 23, 34, 36, 37, 43; on opium dens and practices, 29, 30, 31; on smokingopium and industry, 39; on smokingopium and sexual behavior, 45–46, 47–48; on smoking-opium side effects, 39, 43; on smoking-opium tariff, 49; on smoking-opium treatment, 50; on smoking-opium as a vice, 22, 38, 41–42
Kasson, John Adam, 74
Kearney, Denis, 14
Keeley, Leslie E., 37, 38, 49
Knox, Philander C., 84
Kwong Hong On and Company, 26

legislation, anti-Chinese, 51–54, 56–59. See also Chinese Exclusion Act; Page Act Lin Zexu, 21 Longfellow, Henry Wadsworth, 10

Magnuson Act (1943), 86 manifest destiny, 76, 88 Mathews, Mary McNair, 9, 13, 32 medicinal-opium. *See* opium, medicinal Miller, John F., 74 missionaries, 4, 13 Mitchell, Armistead, 40 Mitchell, S. Weir, 18 Montana Supreme Court, 53 Mormons. *See* Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints morphine, 18, 23, 43 Murch, Thompson H., 75 Mussigbrod, Charles F., 40

Nanking, Treaty of (1842), 21–22 Nationality Act (1940), 86 Nevada Insane Asylum, 39 Nevada State Prison, 61, 64, 65, 66, 67 Nevada Supreme Court, 65–66, 79

```
Olyphant and Company, 21
```

opium (*Papaver somniferum*): Chinese emperor's edicts against, 19; descriptions of, 27–28; difference between medicinal and smoking varieties, 22, 38; habit spreads, 30–31, 32–33, 34; history of, 17–18; importation of, 34, 71–72, 76, 77–78, 82, 89; medical side effects of, 17–18; overdoses and death, 44

- opium, medicinal: compared to smokingopium, 38; importation of, 70, 83; medical use of, 3, 18–20, 23, 40, 45, 85; reasons for use, 17–19; writers and, 38–39
- opium, smoking, 17, 23, 90; and behavioral changes, 41, 42; cost of habit, 29-30, 83; and crime, 41; description of use, 28-29; and disease, 43-44; equipment, 27, 28-30, 50, 61, 62; experts on, Nathan Allen, 36, 37, 43; -, Alonzo Calkins, 36, 41, 43, 45-46, 47, 50; -, Harry Hubbell Kane, 15, 23, 34, 36, 37, 43; -, Leslie E. Keeley, 37, 38, 49; and insanity, 39-40; and moral degradation, 41-42, 51, 88; and morality, 3; and prostitution, 47, 48; and racial purity, 47, 48-49, 88; reasons for use, 5, 17-19, 38-39; and reproduction, 47-48; and sexual behavior, 40-41, 42, 44-45, 47, 81-82, 88; side effects, 39, 43; tariff on, 49; treatments for addiction, 49-50; use in prison, 65; and venereal disease, 40; views of journalists, ix-x, xi, 32, 55, 56, 87-88
- opium dens, ix, 1, 5, 31, 62, 64, 80; Anglo-American-only dens, 30; description of, 27, 28, 78; legal definition of, 25; location of dens, 26–27, 30; raids by police, 59; seduction in, 33, 46, 47 opium joints. *See* opium dens opium ordinances, laws, and statutes, 51,

55–63, 78–79, 83; arrests for violations, 62–63, 64, 67, 79; demands for legislation, 56–57; enforcement of, 62; federal statutes, 82, 84–85; legal challenges to laws, 64–67; local ordinances, 57–58; punishments and fines, 60–61, 64, 78, 82; state and territorial statutes, 59–60, 61, 79–80

Opium Poppy Control Act (1942), 85 opium resorts. *See* opium dens opium smokers, 32–33, 34; description of, 17, 23, 38–39, 42; female, 42, 46–47

opium smuggling, 20, 23–25, 51, 80, 83, 90

opium tariffs. *See* tariffs on opium, federal opium trade, 20–21

Opium Wars, 21–22, 24

Ordinance to Abolish Opium-Smoking Dens, 58

Ordinance Number 10 (Helena, Mont.), 57

Ordinance Number 48 (Carson City, Nev.), 57

Ordinance Relative to Opium Houses, 58 Oregon State Penitentiary, 64, 65

Page, Horace F., 4 Page Act (1875), 3, 4–5, 54, 72 Parke, Davis & Company, 22 Pasteur, Louis, 43

Paul of Aegineta, 17-18

Peace, Amity, Commerce, and Navigation Treaty (1880), 70

physicians: advocating Chinese exclusion, 73; medical studies, 36, 42–43; treatments for opium addiction, 18, 49–50; views of smoking-opium, 36–50. *See also* Kane, Harry Hubbell

Poe, Edgar Allan, 10

police raids on opium dens, 58–59, 62–64, 67, 78

Potts, Benjamin F., 60

presidential election (1880), 72-73

- prostitution, 3-4, 9, 29, 47, 48, 75
- Pure Food and Drug Act, 18

Republican Party platform (1880), 72–73 reverse Darwinism, 48 Root, Elihu, 82 Russell and Company, 21, 68

Sargent, Aaron A., 25 Scott Act (1888), 80, 81 Sears, Roebuck, 50 Shanghai Opium Conference (1909), 31, 71, 76, 82–83, 84 Sibly, Ebenezer, 6, 45 smoking-opium. *See* opium, smoking social Darwinism, 6 Speer, Rev. William, 10 Spencer, Herbert, 6 Stewart, William, 15, 81 Stout, Arthur B., 48–49 Swift, John F., 69

Taft, William, 84 tariffs on opium, federal, 70–72 Tientsin, Treaty of (1858), 22, 68 Tralles, Balthasare Ludovico, 45 treatments: for opium addiction, 18, 49–50 Trescot, William Henry, 69 Tuscarora (Nev.) Miners' Union No. 31, 81-82 Twain, Mark, 29 U.S. Drug Enforcement Agency, 87 venereal disease, 40 Victorian ideology, American, 5 Virginia City Board of Police Commissioners, 59 Wanghia, Treaty of (1844), 68 Williams, S. Wells, 36, 45 Willis, Albert Shelby, 75 Wilson, Woodrow, 84 Wolcott, Henry, 21 World War II, 85 Wright, Hamilton, 31, 34, 71 Wright, William. See De Quille, Dan Yee Fing, 83-84

Yongzheng, Emperor (of China), 19 Young, John Russell, 78